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The Problem of Terrorism in Contemporary Societies 
by Paul Wilkinson 
Professor of International Relations 
University of Aberdeen 

The art of security is knowing where your weakest points 
lie and taking appropriate measures to remedy the 
situation. The democracies' experience of international war 
in the 20th century, combined with the development of 
nuclear weapons, has tended to concentrate the minds of 
most strategic thinkers and defence policymakers on the 
external threat. 

The North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) has its 
raisoll d'etre in the need for collective Western defence 
against the real and growing threat from Soviet military 
power. It is the overwhelming consensus among strategic 
analysts throughout Western Europe and North America 
that NATO has been the crucial factor in deterring Soviet 
expansionism over the past 3S years. 

Moreover, it is correctly perceived, both by the 
professional defence community and by the majority of the 
electorates in the major NATO countries, that the 
defensive shield of the alliance is more than ever needed 
today. Warsaw Pact forces outnumber NATO in the ratio 
of 3 to 1 in tanks on the Central Front, more than 2 tJJ 1 
in tactical aircraft, and 2.7 to 1 in artillery. The gap in the 
level of intermediate nuclear forces is particularly 
worrisome. The Soviets currently deploy 467 missiles in 
this category, including 243 Multiple Independently 
Targeted Reentry Vehicles (MIRV), compared to only 41 
on the NATO side-merely the preliminary phase of the 
NATO Cruise and Pershing deployment programme. 
NATO governments are thus amply justified in their 
decision to continue with strengthening their conventional 
forces and modernising their intermediate nuclear forces in 
the absence of any Soviet agreement to undertake mutual 
balanced reductions in forces. 

But this comparison of NATO and Soviet bloc military 
strengths omits the important factor of the hidden balance, 
a comparison of the relative vulnerability of East and West 
to subversion, terrorism, sabotage, and other forms of 
unconventional warfare. There is overwhelming evidence 
that the liberal democracies of Western Europe and North 
America are infinitely more vulnerable to these 
characteristic modes of undeclared war than the Soviet 
Union has ever been or is likely to be. 

The reasons are fairly obvious. The very openness and 
political freedom of our democratic societies make us more 
vulnerable to attack by those antidemocratic factions 
ruthless enough to exploit civil liberties in order to 
overthrow democracy. The free media, of which we are 
justly proud, provide an enormous magnetic attraction for 
publicity-hungry terrorists. In the Soviet Union and its 

satellite regimes, on the other hand, terror is a weapon 
monopolised by the state. The all-pervasive police state 
control by the KGB and other organs of repression ensures 
that any kind of dissent is extraordinarily difficult; it 
renders the formation of armed terrorist campaigns 
virtua\ly impossible. Thus it is hardly surprising to find 
that in 1983 only 0.8 percent of all international terrorist 
incidents occurred in Soviet bloc territory, while no less 
than 37.2 percent of the attacks were staged in Western 
Europe. 

It is a paradox that part of the price we pay for liberal 
democracy is an inherent vulnerability to the violence of 
fanatical extmmists. I believe that all genuine liberal 
democrats prefer to live with these real risks and dangers 
rather than contemplate the kind of totalitarian police state 
measures that would be needed to guarantee 100 percent 
security. 

Far more important is the fact that the very freedom and 
popular legitimacy of our Western democracies give them a 
special moral and political strength that ultimately prevents 
even the most ruthless terrorist group from being able to 
destroy the democratic state. It is a dangerous illusion, 
assiduously nourished by terrorist propaganda, that 
terrorism is invincible in its battle with democracy. It is 
simply not true that democracies are powerless to defeat 
terrorism unless they suspend the rule of law and the 
democratic process. Was Canadian democracy destroyed 
by the Front for the Liberation of Quebec (FLQ) terrorism 
in 1970? Did not the Federal Republic of Germany survive 
the assaults of the Baader-Meinhof gang and the Red Army 
Faction? Have we failed to observe that the Italian 
RepUblic, despite its rather cumbersome judicial 
procedures and bureaucracy, has succeeded in defeating 
the murderous campaign of the Red Brigades, and yet has 
kept the democratic process and rule of law intact? Even 
in countries still afflicted by protracted terrorist violence, 
such as Spain, France, and Northern Ireland, to conclude 
that the survival of the democratic state itself is threatened 
by the terrorists' attacks would be a wild misreading of the 
situation. 

There is no case in postwar history of an operative 
parliamentary democracy's being overthrown by a terrorist 
campaign and replaced by a dictatorship of the terrorists' 
design. The worst that has happened, as in the cases of 
Uruguay and Turkey, is the adoption of ~~xtreme military 
emergency measures leading to the temporary suspension 
of normal democratic government and civil rights. 

Given this record, are we really justified in giving the 



problem of terrorism a high priority on the agenda of our 
democratic governments? Your answer to this question will 
inevitably depend on your national experience and 
perspective. If you are a citizen of Norway, Sweden, or 
Denmark, you will certainly tend to take a rather sanguine 
view. None of these societies has any modern experience 
of high levels of domestic political violence. If, on the 
other hand, you are an American diplomat or businessman 
or a government cfficial responsible for U.S. relations with 
countries in violent areas of the world, you will treat the 
problem of terrorism very seriously indeed. You will be 
well aware that more than 40 percent of all terrorist 
incidents in 1983 were directed ~gainst U.S. citizens and 
property. Of the 1,925 casualties from international 
terrorism in 1983, 387 were Americans. 

In the Tehran hostage crisis, the Carter administration was 
virtually paralysed by the problem of securing the release 
of its diplomats abducted by the Khomeini 
fundamentalists. The horrific truck bombings of U.S. and 
French troops in Beirut, culminating in the attack of 
23 October 1983 in which 241 U.S. Marines died, 
undoubtedly had an effect in narrowing President Reagan's 
policy options in Lebanon. He and his advisers knew that 
the terrorist attacks strengthened public and congressional 
opposition to maintaining a U.S. military presence in 
Beirut. These dramatic examples clearly show why the 
U.S. Government regards the international terrorist threat 
as a particularly grave problem requiring high priority by 
the State Department, the Pentagon, the Central 
Intelligence Agency, and other relevant agencies. 

The Special Problems of Separatist Terrorism 

The British and Spanish governments and people have 
somewhat different, yet equally justified, reasons for 
viewing terrorism as a major problem requiring urgent and 
effective countermeasures. In both Northern Ireland and 
the Basque region of Spain, separatist terrorists have taken 
a tragic toll of innocent lives. Terrorists of the Irish 
Republican Army (IRA) and the Basque Fatherland and 
Liberty Movement (ETA) have murdered hundreds of 
innocent people, including police and soldiers who carry 
the grave burden of protecting life and property and 
upholding the rule of law. In Northern Ireland, so-called 
loyalist terrorist groups, carrying out shootings and 
bombings against the Catholic minority, have p03ed an 
additional threat. 

These prolonged and ruthless terrorist campaigns have had 
grave implications for both societies, far beyond the tragic 
loss of life and the injuries and destruction caused. They 
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have imposed colossal strains on the democratic processes. 
By murder and intimidation, terrorists have tried to destroy 
the middle ground of politics: They have tried to sabotage 
the whole activity of negotiation, compromise, and 
intercommunal cooperation so central to a viable 
democracy. Terrorist violence and propaganda have bred 
hatred and suspicion and blocked, or in some cases 
destroyed, the grollps working for peace and reconciliation. 
In both these cases, separatist terrorism has tried to 
undermine the rule of law-for example, by intimidating 
judges and witnesses, by vilifying the police and the 
judiciary, and by making the normal judicial processes 
almost impossible. 

Nor should we neglect the economic aspects. The Basque 
regiun was traditionally one of the most industrially 
advanced and prosperous regions of Spain. The prolonged 
violence has scared investment away and put a blight on 
normal business activity b many areas. The IRA violence 
has had a grave effect on the economy of Northern 
Ireland, an area already suffering from high levels of 
unemployment because of the decline of the traditional 
industries. In both cases, the central gnvernment has had 
to meet the escalating cost, not only of propping up the 
battered economies, but also of the continuing and 
expensive security needed to deal with the terrorism. 

These separatist terrorist problems are by no means 
confined to Spain and the United Kingdom. France must 
deal with the intractable violence in Corsica and the 
growing spillover of violence from Spain into the Basque 
region of France, in addition to the uniquely high 
vulnerability of Paris to international terrorist attacks. 

Separatist terrorism is proving a stubborn problem for 
democratic states, primarily because any group that claims 
to be the true voice of a particular group, however 
spurious its pretensions, has a political support base and 
propaganda advantages far beyond anything that left- or 
right wing extremist groups are able to command. 
Moreover, in the IRA, ETA, and the Front for the 
Liberation of Corsica (FLNC), nationalist ideology is 
combined with a Marxist revolutionary message which 
enables them to plug in to the international Communist 
network of support for terrorist groups. 

The problem of IRA terrorism, however, is far and away 
the most severe and intractable. At least the Basque 
people live in one contiguous area, and an overwhelming 
majority are willing to work within the framework of the 
Statute of Autonomy in their relations with the democratic 
government of Madrid. ETA terrorists are now an 



increasingly isolated and desperate minority. The recent, 
long-overdue French action in extraditing three ETA 
terrorists to Spain is f~vidence that the Paris government 
has at least realised that firm action must be taken against 
terrorism; things have no\\' gotten much more dangerous 
for the ETA on the French side of the frontier. 

In N<)fChern Ireland, there are additional complications. 
The IRA claims to be a national liberation movement, but 
the majority of people in Northern Ireland are Protestant 
and are so stubbornly opposed to being "liberated" by the 
IRA that they are prepared to fight a civil war against any 
IRA attempt at coercing them into a united Ireland. The 
democratic government of the Republic of Ireland in 
Dublin fully realises that the IRA threatens its democracy 
as much as Britain's. The overwhelming majority of Irish 
people totally reject the murderous violence of the IRA. It 
is increasingly recognised in both Dublin and London that 
the IRA's campaign of murder and intimidation is nor. 
something that can be solved by a political formula: It is a 
cancer in the body politic, and unless it is eradicated it will 
always be the mf~or obstacle to reconciliation and 
cooperation between Protestants and Catholics and 
bemeen Britain and Ireland, which all decent people pray 
for. 

The International Dimensions of the TelTol·ist 
Problem 

Many tend to think of ETA and IRA terrorism as merely 
domestic affairs of their host societies. It is true that the 
vast majority of their acts of violence are geographically 
concentrated. But both cases provide overwhelming 
evidence that only by tackling the international dimensions 
of these conflicts is democracy going to succeed in 
.iefeating the terrorists. In both cases the terrorists have 
used long and easily penetrated international fronliers to 

escape justice, moun~ ambushes, find sanctumy, and 
establish planning and training centres and arms dumps. 
Until Dublin and Paris crack do"n with equal severity and 
efficiency on their sides of the frontiers, we have no 
chance of eliminating the terrorist tmacks. Bilateral 
cooperation in intelligence, policing, hot pursuit, 
extradition, and other security matters is not simply a 
desirable bonus to existing national measures; it is a 
prerequisite for success. 

Why has this kind of practical internati.onal cooperation 
been so difficult to obtain? One reason is the operation of 
a double standard. France and Ireland nrc by no means the 
only countries that have been too ready to regard terrorists 
as legitimllte freedom fighters. We kno\\' that many 
Irish-Americans have been willing to finance IRA gangs' 
lise of murder against the democratic government and 
citizens of a free sodety in which, by definition, they have 
the right and opportunity to pr()mot~ their beliefs b): 

peaceful means. Some states lack the political will and 
courage to act against terrorism for fear of retaliation. 
Others are deluded into thinking that there is some simple 
political solution to all terrorist problems, and they see no 
need to engage in international security cooperation against 
the threat. Only when the guns and bombs are turned on 
them do they at last realise the basic truth that one 
democracy's terrorist is another democracy's terrorist. 

The Western community of democracies can succeed in 
defending itself against terrorism only if it can begin to 
apply illtematiolla/~)' the blend of measures used so 
successfully by countries such as Italy and West Germany 
at the national level. These include top-quality intelligence 
gathering and analysis; streamlined and effective command, 
control, and communications; highly trained professional 
antiterrorist capabilities for the police under effective 
central coordination; skillful use of specialist military units 
(e.g., for hostage rescue) in aid of the civil power; and a 
policy of firm and consistent judicial control, including 
extradition or prosecution where needed to bring the 
terrorist to justice. Firmness means no deals, no 
concessions, no appeasement, no offers of amnesty or 
special privileges for terrorist offenders. 

The Moml Defences of Democmcy 

Even so, perhaps most important of all if we arc [() have 
an effective Western democratic strategy against terrorism, 
we must be ready to fight and win the battle of ideas 
against the terrorist philosophy of hatred and violence. We 
must defend the underlying values and institutions of 
liberal democracies against fnnaticisms and totalitarianisms 
of all kinds. The defence of democratic ideas and methods 
must be won in the classrooms and seminar rooms and in 
the media as well as in the cut and thrust of political 
debate at the hustings. Only when the terrorist godfathers 
run out of fresh recruits will \\'e be able to say goodbye to 
terrorist violence. As John Stuart Mill reminds us in a 
powerful insight, "The worth of a Stare in the long term is 
the worth of the individuals composing it." 

Paul Wilkinson 

Mr. Wilkinson is Professor of International Studies at the 
University of Aberdeen and a writer on terrorism and 
conflict. He is a member of the Advisory Council of the 
Centre for Contemporary Studies; of the Executive 
Committee of the British International Studies Association; 
and of the Centre for Defence Studies, University of 
Aberdeen. His publications include Sodal Movemetlt (1971); 
Politim/ TmrH7stll (1974); Terrorism atld the Libera/ State 
(1977); Terrorism; Them' al/d Practice (coeditor 1979); 
British Perspectives 0" Te;.,'Orism (editor 1981); The New 
Ftlsrists (19tH); Brittl;" tll/{/ thl' Dfjl'l/{t' ofthl' West (1983); 
and The Theory of Libl'ra/ Democracy (1983), 



Legacy of the Age of Andropov 
by Ray S. Cline 
Senior Associate, The Center for Strategic and International Studies 
Georgetown University 

The specter of politically inspired assassination, bombing, 
kidnaping, hijacking, hostage taking, and underground 
armed attack is permeating the climate of every non':
Communist society coday. 

Thus, on November 4, 1979, Iranian militants, with the 
:nlpport of their government, seized the American Embassy 
in Tehran, taking 63 persons hostage and keeping 50 of 
them in captivity for 444 days. 

On May 31, 1981, a Turkish terrorist, trained and armed 
by the Bulgarian secret intelligence service, attempted to 
assassinate Pope John Paul II in front of St. Peter's Basilica 
in the Vatican. 

On October 9, 1983, North Korean military personnel set 
off a powerful bomb at the Martyr's Mausoleum in 
Rangoon, killing 17 South Korean officials, including the 
deputy prime minister and three other senior members of 
the cabinet of President Chun 000 Hwan, who escaped 
death by only a few seconds. 

Most recently, during the first week of December 1984, 
four terrorists, said to be closely associated with an Iranian
backed Shi'ite group, hijacked a Kuwaiti airliner and held 
most of the passengers in captivity for 6 days at the 
Tehran airport. Before the hostages gained their freedom, 
the terrorists had killed two Americans on U.S. official 
duty. 

The cumulative impact of terrorist atrocity of this kind 
shows many signs of spreading ever more widely. The 
citizens and officials of free nations owe it to themselves to 
study the tragic record of what has occurred in Lebanon, 
Italy, Burma, and elsewhere. 

It is not surprising that the Soviet Union has found this 
kind of violence extremely promising for its own political 
advantage. The U.S.S.R.'s main objectives and modus 
operandi in international affairs are well documented in 
Soviet doctrinal literature and political conduct for more 
than 65 years. Soviet political leaders from Lenin to 
Chernenko have articulated and tried to follow 
coordinated, coherent, long-range plans to advance Soviet 
national and ideological goals and enhance Soviet power in 
the world arena. The Reagan administration has based its 
policies on building economic and military strength 
adequate to counter this Soviet strategy. 

In many ways the most authentic representative of pure 
Soviet foreign policy since Stalin was Yuri Andropov. His 
short term as head of the Soviet state confirmed. as a key 
part of Soviet behavior, an extraordinarily dangerous 
adventurism and willingness to support revolutionary 
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movements in the use of terroristic violence. This legacy 
marks our era. 

Terrorism is the deliberate use of violence to frighten or 
intimidate in order to gain a political goal. It is especially 
threatening when it is sponsored by one of the 170 
sovereign political entities known as nation states that exist 
in the world today. States can bring to bear all of the 
repressive military and police technology and weapons that 
make the 20th century an age of tyranny in many parts of 
the world. 

When violence is projected across national borders on a 
scale of intensity lower than conventional warfare, it is 
international terrorism, a crime against humanity. The 
pluralist states of the free world have yet to find suitable 
protection and retaliatory countermeasures. 

Adolf Hitler, Josef Stalin, and Mao Tse-tung are the three 
greatest political terrorists of this era. All were geniuses at 
oppression of their own people and aggression for political 
benefits against.the people of other nations. 

Mercifully, all are dead, but their systems of state
sponsored terrorism have taken millions of lives in their 
own countries and abroad. Their systematic use of 
violence lingers on, much admired and imitated by certain 
totalitarian governments. Today the enormous power of 
the Soviet state is squarely behind creating a climate of 
terror. A number of its client states and some other 
international troublemakers act as proxies or auxiliaries for 
revolutionary Marxism, Leninism, and Maoism. The target 
of this terror is YOU-the intellectual, the political 
proponent of democratic processes, the capitalist 
entrepreneur . 

I call this era of terrorism the "Age of Andropov." Why? 
Terrorism has come into its own since 1968 with a special 
emphasis that is unique. There have always been political 
goals and grievances, as well as a few people prepared to 
achieve those goals by using the utmost level of violence 
to intimidate others. Now there is a pattern-a system of 
Soviet sponsorship, funding, training, and political. 
indoctrination, and a supply of communications and false 
documents facilitating terror that did not exist in the early 
1960's. 

In 1967 Yuri Andropov, a brilliant, bitter, cruel 
Communist theoretician and activist, became head of the 
KGB, the Soviet secret police, assuming thacpost in May. 
I was chief of CIA activities in Germany in the 1960's, and 
I made a close study of the U.S.S.R. 
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Andropov was in full c,~.nmand of the KGB by 1968. It 
was a fateful year in world affairs. Lyndon Johnson decided 
not to run again for the U.S. presidency, signaling 
American defeat and withdrawal from Vietnam. The 
Communist dictatorship in North Vietnam, with Soviet and 
Chinese Communist assistance, expanded its political 
control over South Vietnam, Laos, and Cambodia by 
military force at the cost of at least four million Southeast 
Asian lives. 

Also, 1968 was the year the people of Czechoslovakia, 
under Soviet domination ~or 20 years, sought a modicum 
of political independence to control theif lives within the 
Soviet Communist political system. They were crushed by 
military occupation that still endures, while Western 
EUfope and the United States stood by, giving lots of 
sympathy and no help. 

In 1968 the KGB chief, YUfi Andropov, established a 
terrorist school system for the Syrian-controlled Palestinian 
terrorists of the Mideast. The fanatic ani ;·Israeli Moslems 
went to the system's training camps in the U.S.S.R. and 
then set forth to train other terrorists in Syria, Yemen, and 
Cuba. Their network brought into being a transmission 
belt for the export of terror by these elient states of the 
U.S.S.R. to almost every part of the globe. They were 
reinforced by the terrorist skills of specialist~ from East 
Germany, Bulgaria, North Korea, Iran, Libya, Vietnam, 
and Angola. 

Soviet political leaders from Lenin to Chernenko have 
uniformly viewed international relations as a scene of an 
irreconcilable conflict between their own centrist, 
government-controlled socioeconomic system and pluralist 
states with representative governments and economics 
based on private capitalist enterprise. Furthermore, Soviet 
officials see the conflict as a zcro-sum game, meaning that 
if one side gains the other side automatically loses. 

As Soviet spokesmen have said frequently over the past 
2 decades, intermittent periods of "peaceful coexistence" or 
"detente" do not mean the end of conflict atld 
confrontation between the two opposing systems. They 
believe that either Communist-model socialism or 
capitalism must triumph, leaving the other in what they 
call the ash heap of history. 

Only now arc political leaders and intellectuals in the non
Communist world beginning to learn the real meaning of 
the Soviet term "wars of national liberation." It is simply 
Leninist revolutionary jargon for a conflict that eco
nomically and politically destabilizes nations cooperating 
with the United States or relying on American assistance 

for security. The object is to deny the United States 
access to the resources and territory of these nations. The 
Soviet strategy, long est:lblished and well understood by 
Communist Party leaders, is to exploit indigenous 
difficulties in other countries, to disrupt social order, and 
to promote Communist revolutions, alternately threatening 
and cajoling everyone who resists. 

The Soviet aim, in a nutshell, appears to be to undermine 
the political will of all non-Communist countries to pay the 
price of adequate regional self-defense, and to neutralize , 
them politiclally and psychologically while in the process df 
separating them from one another and, one by one, from I 

the United States. 

Soviet policymakers have always believed in the maxim 
enunciated by their one-time Chinese comrade, Mao Tse
tung, that political power grows from the barrel of a gun. 
The gun that may destroy the democracies of this era, 
unless they learn how to contain the danger, is not in the 
hand of a soldier but in the hand of the revolutionary 
terrorist. 

Most people in the free world are totally t..mawarc of the 
broad-spectrum nature of the "war" that has been waged by 
the Kremlin against them in the entire 40 years since 
World War II. They seem to think that if there is 110 

"shooting war" and there is a "dialog" under way between 
the two superpowers, then there is not much to worry 
about. But the truth is that even in a period in which the 
superpowers are technically at "peace," Soviet-sponsored 
propaganda, disinformation, subversion, espionage, political 
terrorism, and wars of national liberation continue. 

Through its intelligence agencies Moscow manipulates 
political propaganda, guerrilla warfare, and terrol'ism as 
suitable substitutes for traditional warfare. Conventional 
military conflict has become too expensive and is too 
hazardous to be waged on the battlefield except close to 

Soviet borders, as in Afghanistan. By overtly and covertly 
resorting to nonmilitary techniques and by exploiting low
intensity operations around the world, the Soviet Union is 
able to continue its revolutionary efforts against democratic 
pluralism in the free world, as well as to expand its own 
influence into a wider target area. 

More than 35 years ago, George K"nnan described clearly 
the integrated, multidimensional global effort the Soviet 
Union was making: 

... thf Kr",,,/itl is /lfull'r tlO ide%giml rOfllplI/siotl to (lrrofllp/ish 
its plIrpose til (I hllrry .... It ((III afford to be patil'tlf .... Its 
politiml {Irtiotl is (I fluid strl'f/III whirh fIIooes rotlsttllltZY, 



wherever it is permitted to move, toward a give'l goal. Its main 
cOt/cent is to make sure that it has filled every tlook atld cm1l11Y 
available to it itl the b(Js;tl of world power. 

The global projection of Soviet military power, therefore, 
becomes more formidable each year, continent to 
continent and ocean to ocean. 

In the Mideast, Syria is the political base; Lebanon is the 
intermediate target and Israel the ultimate target whose 
destruction would gravely damage American interests in 
the region. 

In Central America, Cuba is a client state, a base for 
exporting revolution to Nicaragua and then throughout 
Central America and the Caribbean, the vital seaway 
constituting much of the southern frontier of the United 
States. 

In Africa, Angola was the chosen instrument, Namibia 
(Southwest Africa) the intermediate target, and the 
Republic of South Africa the ultimate strategic prize. South 
Africa is of great value because of its economic strength 
and its geographic location on vital sealanes linking the 
South Atlantic and Indian Oceans. Actually, Angola is in 
some jeopardy as a Soviet strategic asset because South 
Africa has fought back energetically. Pretoria's determined 
countermeasures are making the cost too great for the 
black states in southern Africa to continue to play the 
Soviet-Cuban g~me. 

In Asia today, the Soviet Union is concentrating on three 
client states. One, of more than 30 years' standing, is 
North Korea. Its brutal terrorist assassination of South 
Korean leaders in Rangoon jostled the memories of the 
world to recall the bloody, unfinished Korean War of the 
1950's, in which the Soviet Union armed both 
Communist China and North Korea to conquer South 
Korea. North Korea is still heavily armed and totally 
hostile toward the Republic of Korea. 

The second Asian client state of the Soviet Union, 
Vietnam, is now providing air and naval bases for Soviet 
forces patrolling the West Pacific sealanes to and through 
the Strait of Malacca and on into the Indian Ocean. It also 
gives .Moscow a hand to play in Laos and Cambodia 
against Thailand and China. 

The third is Afghanistan, wracked by open warfare for 4 
years since the Soviet Union used its own armed forces to 
invade this small country. The aim was to set up a client 
state on its own borders, from which the Soviet Union 
could threaten Pakistan and Iran, coming within striking 

distance of the long-cherished Moscow goal of the warm 
waters of the Persian Gulf and the Indian Ocean. 

The Soviet Union now usually organizes its political 
efforts, propaganda, and-on occasion-disinformation 
around the concept of detente. It is the same thing as what 
Soviet leaders originally, quite scrupulously, referred to as 
"peaceful coexistence," an old Leninist formula for Soviet 
accommodation with non-Communist social systems as a 
temporary expedient. It would more honestly be called 
"coexistential conflict," that is, political struggle by all 
means short of total war. 

Brezhnev made clear that intractable hostility is inher$!nt in 
dcitente in his report to the 24th Communist Party 
Congress of March 30, 1971: 

In recogttitiotl of its tilfematiotlal duty, tlte CPSU will cOllttime 
to purslle a lifle ill ifltematiotlal affairs wltich promotes the 
furtlter activattotl of tlte world atltiimperialist stmggle alld 
streflgthells the combat lmity of all its par(~cipallts. The tot!'! 
triumph of socialism tlte world over is illevitabie, afld for this 
triumph, for the happtiless of tlte worktilg people, we will fight, 
III/spariflg of our strellgth. 

Emphasizing this same concept on December 21, 1972, 
not long after President Nixon's euphoric summit visit to 
Moscow, Brezhnev said: 

The Soviet Comfllllflist Party has always Iteld atld stillitoids tltat 
tlte class stmggle between the two systems-the capitalist alld tlte 
socialist-itl the ecollomic, political, afld also, of course, in tlte 
ideological spheres wilt cOlltif/lle. 

The coming to power of C~ernenko means no change in 
broad Soviet goals. There is a relentless consistency and 
clarity of Soviet doctrine: supporting revolutionary class 
warfare against non-Communist governments; aiding so
called wars of nation~( liberation; and otherwise reducing 
imperialist influence so as to shift the "correlation of global 
forces" decisively in favor of the U.S.S.R. Conflict is built 
into the system. Negotiations tend to be talks that lead 
Western nations-but not the U.S.S.R.-to relax or 
disarm. 

The payoff for the Soviet Union of its indirect strategy of 
military intimidation of Western Europe and expansion of 
Soviet power outside the NATO area has proven to be 
great. Moscow in Andropov's heyday in the KGB and the 
Politburo, after nuclear parity with the United States had 
been achieved, exploited hundreds of regional grievances 
around the globe to create lavishly equipped armies in 
client states like North Korea, Vietnam, Syria, and Cuba. 
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It encouraged and assisted each to recruit, train, arm, and 
fund local fighting units dedicated to undermining and 
destabilizing neighboring states. 

A worldwide covert war consequently has been going on in 
the 1970's and 1980's, sponsored by the Soviet Union 
through proxies and proxies of proxies. The goal is to 

commit acts of destabilizing, cold-blooded terrorist 
violence, to encourage destructive ethnic and religious 
wars, and secretly to coordinate revolutionary political 
warfare in a dozen nations, aimed at multiplying Soviet 
clout and diminishing American influence and prestige. No 
American ally nor any nation occupying strategically 
valuable territory is free from danger. 

The solution for protecting American security interests in 
this situation is not easy. The first step is to raise public 
and official awareness of the strategic dimensions of the 
problem by communicating the facts I have outlined. The 
second step is to establish an international concept of 
political accountability for state sponsorship and support of 
terrorism. The evidence may not be easy to accumulate. 
Nevertheless, it is time for some creative thinking to 
develop a theoretical base for imposing practical restraints 
and punishments on those parties responsible for state
supported terrorist violence. 

Ray S. Cline 

Ray S. Cline is Senior Associate, Center for Strategic and 
International Studies/Georgetown University, where he 
directs the World Power and Pacific Program. During his 
career of more than 30 years of Government service, he 
served as Deputy Director of Intelligence, Central 
Intelligence Agency, and Director of the Bureau of 
Intelligence and Research, Department of State. Dr. Cline 
has written and lectured extensively on the subject of 
terrorism. His most recent book, co-authored with Yonah 
Alexander, is TnTonsm: The Soviet COllllectioll. 
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"Religionization" of Conflict 
by Yonah Alexander 

--------_._-

Center for Strategic and International Studies, Georgetown University 
and Institute for Studies in International Terrorism, State University of New York 

Terrorism, as an expedient tactical and strategic tool of 
politics in the struggle for power within and among 
nations, is not new in history. From time immemorial, 
both established regimes and opposition groups, 
functioning under varying degrees of stress, have 
intentionally employed extralegal instruments of 
psychological and physical force-including intimidation, 
coercion, repressinn, and, ultimately, destruction of lives 
and property-to attain real or imaginary ideological, 
political, social, and economic goals. 

Unlike their historical counterparts, present-day terrorists 
have introduced into contemporary life a new breed of 
violence in terms of technology, victimization, threat, and 
response. The universal and brutal nature of modern 
violence makes it abundantly clear that we have entered a 
new "age of terrorism" with all its frightening ramifications. 

Tragically, the failure of the international community to 
fully recognize terrorism as criminal behavior and as low
intensity warfare has encouraged the growth of terrorist 
activity in the last 2 decades. 

The statistics of terrorist violence are, indeed, staggering. 
From 1970 to 1984, some 23,000 domestic and 
international terrorist incidents occurred. A total of 41,000 
individuals have been killed and another 24,000 wounded, 
with property damage estimated at over $1 billion. The 
number of terrorist incidents involving fatalities has been 
increasing about 20 percent a year since the early 1970's. 
Americans are the victims of a large percentage of recent 
acts of violence by terrorists, suggesting a strategic 
international dimension of this phenomenon. 

According to State Department sources, terrorist acts 
against U.S. diplomatic and military facilities and personnel 
between 1974 and the end of 1983 numbered almost 400. 
Western Europe accounted for 109 incidents; Latin 
America, 110; North Africa and the Middle East, 93. A 
majority of incidents occurred in seven nations: Turkey, 
36; Greece, 35; West Germany, 30; Iran, 21; Lebanon, 
20; EI Salvador, 18; and Colombia, 16.' 

Although, at least thus far, no catastrophic disruptions or 
casualties have resulted from a single terrorist attack, 
future incidents could be much more costly. For instance, 
the prospect of the use of mass destruction weapons is 
seen by some observers as plausible and by others as 
inevitable. 

Contemporary terrorism is likely to increase both at home 
and abroad, for several reasons: 

1. Terrorism has proved successful again and again in 
attracting publicity, disrupting government and business, 
and causing significant death and destruction. 

2. Arms, explosives, supplies, financial support, and secret 
communications are readily available. 

3. International covert connec:tions among states, 
especially between the Soviet Union and the less 
disciplined governments of the nations of the Third World, 
can and do greatly facilitate terrorist activities. 

4. Eight percent of terrorist groups in the world are at 
least superficially Marxist-Leninist in their political 
thinking, and claim the right to support from the Soviet 
Union and its client states. 

S. After politics becomes "religionized" or religion 
becomes "politicized," secular groups start resorting to 
religious or theological terms, concepts, and ideas to 
achieve their aims. Obviously, that introduces religion into 
political and secular conflicts, causing additional problems. 

Examination of some aspects of the "religioni:tation" of 
contemporary terrorism follows. The latest example relates 
to the bombing of the U.S. Embassy annex in Aukar, 
Lebanon, a suburb of East Beirut, on September 20, 
1984. 

An explosives-laden vehicle'-a "suicide truck 
bomber"-drove up to the American Embassy annex 
outside East Beirut and detonated, killing 23 and wounding 
60. Of this total, American casualties were 2 killed and 21 
wounded. The explosion collapsed part of the front of the 
five-stOry building. Accounts by witnesses state that a van 
bearing what appeared to be Dutch diplomatic plates 
bypassed Embassy security guards, as well as the waist
high concrete blocks which were to serve as protective 
measures against such attacks. The van exploded within 
20 feet of the building. 

U.S. diplomatic posts had been on alert because of a 
September 8 threat by the Islamic Jihad against a vital 
U.S. installation in the region. At the ~ime, the Islamic 
Jihad had warned it would take revenge for an American 
veto in the United Nations Security Council of a resolution 
condemning Israeli occupation tactics in South Lebanon. 

This attack constitutes the third "suicide bomber" attack 
on a U.S. installation in Beirut. Other attacks also carried 
out by Iranian-backed Shi'ite terrorists include the April 
18, 1983, bombing of the U.S. Embassy in West Beirut 
which killed 63 (including 17 Americans) and the tragic 
truck bombing of the U.S. Marine compound near Beirut 
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International Airport on October 23, 1983. This attack 
killed 241 U.S. servicemen and 58 French paratroopers. 

Most U.S. embassy functions were moved in July to the 
Embassy annex in Aukar. It was thought that the move 
from West Beirut would provide greater security. 
However, only 75 percent of the security-enhancing work 
had been completed at the annex at the time of the 
September 20 attack. 

U.S. intelligence, working in cooperation with Israel and 
Lebanon, has traced the financing of the explosives to 
Hassan Hamiz, a Lebanese with high-level contacts in the 
Iranian government; Hamiz was paid $50,000 as part of 
the operation supporting the October 1983 bombing of the 
Marine Headquarters in Beirut. Intelligence sources also 
established the identity of the driver of the van that carried 
the explosives in the September 20 bombing; he has been 
traced to the militant Shi'ite movement Hezballah (Party of 
God). Hezballah is one of the organizations that has 
received support from Iran and is one of several 
organizations that use the name Islamic Jihad. 

After the attack, the House Foreign Affairs Committee 
approved $366 million to improve security at U.S. 
embassies. Although Reagan administration officials had 
asked for only $110 million, saying they could use only 
that much immediately, Congress approved the full $366 
million. 

This incident underscores the legitimization of "Islamic 
warfare" aiming to remove U.S. influence from the Middle 
East. As one Shi'ite kamikaze terrorist put it: "We cannot 
face the United States on the battlefield but we can force 
it from the region because God is on our side."2 

To be sure, the religionization of terrorism is not 
exclusively Islamic. The Capucci case, which occurred 
some 10 years before the attack on the Embassy annex, 
illustrates the "Christianization" of contemporary terrorism. 

On August 18, 1974, the Israeli police arrested Archbishop 
Hilarion Capucci, a Syrian national and the head of the 
Greek Catholic Church in Jerusalem and the West Bank, 
on suspicion of "subversive" activities, particularly 
smuggling arms and explosives on behalf of al-Fatah. As a 
church official, he held a Vatican passport and a visa de 
sel'vire which Jerusalem's Foreign Ministry had issued him 
in deferencc to his religious status. He repeatedly crossed 
the Lebanese-Israeli border at Rosh Hanikra without 
inspection, taking advantage of his privileged position. 

While the suspect was remanded in custody fur 
interrogation, the Greek Catholic Church, with its highest 
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seat in Lebanon, began efforts to obtain the release of the 
Archbishop. Patriarch Maximos V. Hahim, the head of the 
church, condemned the arrest as a "conspiracy" by Israel 
and "as part of Israel's attempts to Judaize the City of 
Jerusalem and drive its people away by various terroristic 
methods."3 

He also declared that the arrest was part of a plan to 
discredit Catholic authorities and that this plan was 
adopted following the well-known stand taken by His 
Holiness, Pope Paul VI, in favor of the rights of the 
Palestinian people, which were defended staunchly by 
Archbishop Capucci. Maximos summed up his reaction by 
employing the Biblical adage, "Hit the leader and the 
sheep will disperse."4 

In contrast, Archbishop Joseph Raya, who functioned at 
that time as head of the Israel Greek Catholic Church with 
headquarters in Haifa, issued a statement saying, 

It is dijJiClllt for me to believe that {/ dergylllall collid be 
illvolved ill Sllth a case.... III gfllera I I mil ollly say that the 
lIIaill task of a clergylllall is to serve his God, his (hllrd/, alld his 
collgregatioll, alld IIOt to violate the laws of the state ill which he 
sflves. . .. The Israeli govemlllellt C01l1d 1I0t be so IlIIfm;' as to 
fa/Jrimte stories 1;1 order to frame a f!/{/II, pm1iclI/ar/y a 
dergylllatl, if there were 110 tl'llth ill the lI/atter. 5 

The Greek Catholic Middle East Synod dispatched a 
three-man church delegation from Beirut to investigate the 
circumstances surrounding Archbishop Capucci's arrest. 
They apparently reported that the prelate had admitted to 
them that he had, indeed, served as a gunrunner and 
courier for the Beirut-based al-Fatah command. The Greek 
Patriarch Maximos rationalized Capucci's behavior by 
stating, 'The possibility exists that the Bishop had contacts 
with people the Israelis call terrorists, but whom the Arabs 
call Fedayeen, people willil1g to lay down their lives to 
save their homeland." Maximos further explained, "It is 
possible he believed himself carrying out his duties just as 
did those priests who helped Jews in Europe who were 
victims of the Nazis. For the Israelis this is a question of 
culpability, but for the Arabs it's a question of heroism."6 

Arab political leaders were also critical of Capucci's arrest. 
Lebanon's President Suleiman Franjieh remarked that this 
incident illustrated how Israel treated its Arab population. 
Addressing his cabinet, he also asserted, "They [the 
Israelis) do not refrain from persecuting even religious 
men."7 

Vasser Arafat, the chairman of the secular Palcstine 
Liberation Organization (PLO), speaking at a Palestinian 



guerrilla training school in Damascus on September 16, 
1974, declared that ~Archbishop Capucci provides 
evidence of the facts that this revolution has extended to 
the clergyman." Arafat also asserted that Capucci told the 
Israeli authorities, "If I could turn the Vatican into a base 
for the Palestine revolution, I would have done it."B 

Meanwhile, Capucci was indicted by the Israeli state 
attorneys fur carriage and possession of illegal weapons, 
maintenance of comact with foreign agents, and 
performance of a service for unlawful association.9 On 
September 20, 1974, Capucci's trial, which lasted for 
several months, opened at the Jerusalem district court. 
The Archbishop's defense team included a prominent Arab 
lawyer from Ramallah, Aziz Shehadeh, and a French 
attorney, Rolan Dumas. On December 8, 1974, the 
Jerusalem court found Capucci guilty of all charges in the 
indictment and semenced him to 12 years' imprisonment 
for the first count and 10 years for the second and third 
counts, the sentences to run concurrently. The Archbishop 
is now a prisoner in cell 318 in the Ramla maximum 
security prison. 

Ever since Capucci's arrest, trial, and imprisonment, efforts 
have been made by Palestinian guerrilla groups and their 
collaborators in the network of international terrorist 
movements to secure the release of Capucci, notably by 
exchanging him for hostages. The Entebbe hijacking 
episode that took place on Sunday, June 27, 1976, has 
been, to date, the most dramatic effort. Although this 
terrorist operation to free the clergyman, as well as others, 
failed because of the daring rescue raid of the Israelis, 
there is no guarantee that other terrorist attempts will not 
be initiated in the future. The saga of Archbishop Capucci, 
as well as terrorism in general, is far from over. 

Aside from the future terrorist activities Capucci might 
inspire, \"hat is mOst disturbing is that this case is 
indicative of a movement, begun some 40 years ago, to 
add another more insidious dimension to an already 
volatile situation in the Middle East-the introduction and 
nurturing of theological hatred. A dramatic example of this 
practice is the Christianization efforts by the Arab 
intellectual and political leadership that began with the 
emergence of the Jewish state in 1948. Since the Koran 
clearly expresses recognition of Christianity, Arab leaders 
had no compunctions about using Christian-based symbols 
and ideas to further their secular objectives. As a result, 
they have succeeded in artificially politicalizing religion, 
cultivating extreme theological hatred co the point of 
sanctifying belligerent acts among Arab and non-Arab 

Christians. 1o So whereas the original conflict was political, 
stemming from the rift over the succession to British 
Palestine, a religious factor has now been added. 

To intensify this religious conflict, Jews have been accused 
of rejecting Christ, crucifying the Son of God, and 
practicing human sacrifice, as well as being determined to 
exterminate Christians:"Zionists, dubbed the "modern 
crusaders," have been characterized as those dedicated to 
the eventual "destruction" of Christianity in the Holy Land. 

More recently, 2 months after the October 1973 war, 
Egypt's Minister for National Assembly Affairs, Albert 
Barsoun, dedicated his Christmas message to the 
notoriously outdated, Vatican-rejected belief that Jews were 
responsible for the crucifixion of Christ. Recalling King 
Herod's slaughter of the newborn in Bethlehem in order to 
kill Jesus Christ among them, Barsoun added, "History 
repeats itself. Today we see the Jews repeating the 
slaughter of their forefathers, with demonstrations of killing 
and expulsion in the pure and holy land."11 

With these descriptors circulating throughout the Arab 
world, it is not difficult to understand how Arabs, 
Moslems, and Christians find justification in mounting a 
"new crusade" and a "genocide day" against Zionism and 
the Jewish state. 12 

In fact, aside from the Capucci case, Christian church 
figures have become increasingly more visible as political 
and military activists. In 1958, Israeli authorities arrested 
the head of the ancient Christian Coptic Church in 
Jerusalem, Joachim El-Antoni, for an attempt to transfer 
military documents to Jordan at the then Mandelbaum 
Gate, following a visit to Israel. EI-Antoni was tried and 
convicted and spent 5 years in an Israeli jail before he was 
deported to Jordan, from where he returned to his native 
Egypt. 

Another clergyman, the Reverend Elia Khoury, head of the 
Anglican Church in Ramallah, was arrested in April 1969 
for aiding Palestinians who had planted explosives in 
Jerusalem earlier that year. Khoury was tried and convicted 
and served part of his sentence before he, too, was 
deported to Jordan. In the summer of 1974, he was 
elected a member of the Executive Committee of the PLO 
during the National Council meeting in Cairo. Reverend 
Khoury explained the significance of this event in a 
discussion with reporters: "The pulpit of the church carries 
influence especially in the Western world. We want to tell 
the West that the Palestine question is not only a Muslim 
question, but a Christian-Muslim cause."13 
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Middle East clergy also have been engaged in various 
communication efforts attempting to persuade the church 
leaders and their adherents outside the region to share its 
anti-Jewish, and therefore anti-Israeli, sentiments and to 
sanctify Israel's ultimate destruction. A statement which 
the heads of seven Christian churches in Iraq transmitted 
to Rome said: 

Zionism is a racialist movement hostile to all accepted hllmatl 
vollies and linked to world imperialism. It is for removed from 
Jlldaism as a religion. The right of the Palestinian people to exist 
til its land has been approoed by the laws of all religions. The 
recognitiofl of this right is a step towards the peace for which 
Jes/ls worked. The violatiolls of Jel7lSalelll alld Bethlehem are 1I0t 
far frolll (()lIvillcillg proof of Zionist barb{l!islll alld 
exj)allsiollislll. 14 

In light of these cases (and many others), it is becoming 
increasingly clear that theology-based communication by 
both substate and state bodies has intensified and 
exacerbated ideological, political, and social conflicts 
throughout the world. 

And yet, this does not automatically preclude the 
likelihood that the negative role of religion could be 
revised. In fact, religion is an appropriate source to draw 
upon in persuading the warring parties to recognize the 
irrationality of their strife and to support disengagement 
and d~tente alternatives. Religion can help to accomplish 
this purpose by contributing to the lowering of tension. It 
can mobilize and strengthen those who are interested in 
and working for accommodation, and who are attempting 
to create conciliatory circumstances in which the 
antagonists might more readily accept a peaceful resolution 
of the conflict. The question is, then: What can be done 
specifically to use religion as an effective instrument of 
conflict resolution? 

Although it would be rather presumptuous to offer any 
definitive recommendations as to how, at this time, this 
could be achieved, the suggestion of some preliminary 
steps might be useful. 

After all, it is assumed that the preservation of peace 
requires taking some action. Anything that inhibits 
necessary action or that makes it difficult to determine 
what the action should be works against peace; anything 
that makes it possible to decide on the necessary action 
and to implement that action promotes peace. Pope Paul 
VI once explained it this way: 

Peace is flOt eNjoyed; it is created. Peace is not a level that we 
have reached; it is a higher kvel, to whirh each and every olle of 
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/IS must ever aspire. It is not a philosophy that lulls liS to sleep; 
it is a philosophy of action, which makes liS all responsible for 
common good atld obliges liS to dedicate all ollr efforts to its 
calise-the tme calise of mankif/d. 15 

Thus, churches and religious organizations willing and able 
to give substantial support to combat terrorism and 
encourage peace-making efforts might take the following 
initial steps: 

1. Appeal to various antagonists to reduce, if not 
eliminate, religious components in their rhetoric. Emphasis 
should be placed on those elements in which various types 
of accusations and threats are based, as well as on 
distorted formulations of religion-base.d communications, 
such as proclamations of genocide and self-righteousness. 

2. Petition governmental, intergovernmental, and 
nongovernmental organizations to localize religion-based 
communications by the immediate disengagement of 
outside parties. 

3. Declare the sanctity of religions in a joint statement by 
the clergy of these faiths, similar to the unique doctrine of 
the separation of church and state in domestic affairs. 
These religions should be declared "out of bounds~ vis-~
vis different regional conflicts. 

4. Seek condemnation by both public and private bodies 
of all forms of theologically oriented communications from 
any source. 

S. Work for an international convention of like-minded 
states declaring attacks against organized religious 
institutions and clergy to be a crime against humanity. 

6. Form an interdenominational panel of "ombudsmen" 
before whom complaints of violence "for the sake of 
religion" will be presented and whose findings, after 
appropriate investigation of such complaints, will be 
brought to public attention. 

7. Promote theological peace research by religious and 
educational bodies concentrating on the role of religious 
communications in preserving world peace. 

8. Organize small theological seminars at the Ecumenical 
Institute in Jerusalem, the Vatican, and other recognized 
religious centers, for the clergy and other interested parties 
dealing with interfaith relations and focusing on how 
religion can advance the cause of peace. 

9. Call a biennial convocation of the religious and 
intellectual leadership of the world to be held at a neutral 
site-such as Geneva-to discuss various 
"political-religjous~ conflicts and to adopt appropriate 
resolutions. 



10. Conduct frequent interdenominational peace vigils at 
the United Nations, the Vatican, Jerusalem, and other 
political or religious centers to focus world attention -on the 
deep concern for religious freedom. 

11. Designate one day every month as a "day for peace" 
for particular political-religious conflicts and ask followers 
of different denominations to convey their desire for peace 
by conducting special services. 
12. Appeal to the Nobel Committee to consider creating a 
special "Peace Prize" for a person or organization that has 
been instrumental in employing the religious traditions of 
different faiths to promote sectarian and international 
understanding. 

It is not too unrealistic to suppose that the foregoing 
preliminary steps will help us to reduce the dangers and 
threats of contemporary terrorism, and to work together to 

realize Buddha's teaching that "the only real victory is one 
in which all are equally victorious and there is defeat for 
no one." 
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Incentivesl for Terrorism 
by Martha Crenshaw 
Associate Professor of Government 
Wesleyan University 

Terrorism is a specialized form of organized political 
violence. Terrorist actions are the result of decisions made 
by individuals who are members of identifiable 
organizations with distinctive characteristics. As political 
organizations, terrorist groups have qualities in common 
with other organizations. Focusing on the organization as a 
determining factor in the process of terrorism can 
contribute to the development of appropriate and effective 
policy responses and to more reliable prediction. 
Moreover, the way one looks at the terrorist 
organization-what one considers its dominant incentives 
to be-influences policy response. 

In assessing the threat of terrorism, it is possible to think 
in terms of two inherently different explanations of how 
terrorist organizations behave. The first explanation is 
based on the assumption that the act of terrorism is an 
instrument-a deliberate choice by a unitary actor with 
collectively held values. The organization, as a unit, acts to 
achieve these values, which involve changing the outside 
world. Terrorist behavior is often a response to external 
events. An increase in the cost or a decrease in the reward 
for terrorist actions, in terms of achieving ideological 
purposes, will make terrorism less likely. 

However, a second explanation focuses on internal 
organizational processes within the terrorist group. The act 
of terrorism is the result of the organization's struggle for 
survival. The organization's leaders ensure maintenance of 
the organization by offering their followers varied 
incentives, not all of which involve pursuit of the group's 
stated political purposes. They seek to prevent both 
defection and dissent by developing intense loyalties in the 
group's membership. The terrorist organization responds to 
pressure from outside by changing the incentives offered 
members or through innovation. Terrorist actions do not 
necessarily or directly reflect ideological values. 

The Instrumental Approach. From this perspective, 
violence is seen as instrumental and intentional. 
Government and the terrorist organization are engaged in a 
typical adversarial relationship, a conflict in which each 
party's actions are aimed at influencing the behavior of the 
other and which approximates an action-reaction pattern. 
The classic works on the strategy of conflict, such as those 
bv Thomas C. Schelling, suggest that terrorism is violent 
c~ercion, a bargaining process based on the power to hurt 
and intimidate as a substitute for the use of military force. l 

The terrorist organization is assumed to act on the basis of 
calculations of the benefit or value to be gained from an 
action and the probability of success. Terrorists may act 
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because the value they seek is enormously high, because 
the costs of trying are low, because the status quo is 
intolerable, or because the probability of succeeding (even 
at high cost to themselves) is high. They may act out of 
anticipation of reward or out of desperation. 

This general perspective forms the conceptual foundation 
for a relatively recent issue in strategic studies-the 
analysis of surprise ~mack.2 Terrorism is a strategy of 
surprise, on which terrorists rely significantly to 
compensate for material inferiority. It is in catching targets 
off guard that terrorists succeed in their immediate 
objectives. 

Explanations of why surprise occurs frequently emphasize 
the govemment's lack of preparation, not only in terms of 
intelligence failures which may preclude warning of 
impending attack, but in terms of the government's 
insensitivity to warnings actually given.3 The political costs 
of acting in anticipation of an attack may outweigh the 
advantages gained by striking first. In the case of 
terrorism, these disadvantages seem to lie principally in 
domestic public opinion. The United States has been 
reluctant to use force against terrorists in part because of 
the fear of popular disapproval. Intelligence warnings are 
rarely clear enough to stand as evidence before public 
opinion. 

The government may also be insensitive to warning 
because of doctrines or assumptions that discount the 
threat. In Beirut, for example, the American military 
command felt that because American forces were on a 
peacekeeping mission they would not be perceived as an 
enemy. American officials subsequently assumed that 
moving the Embassy to the Christian quarter of Beirut 
would provide sufficient security despite the fact that the 
Embassy's defenses were not ready. Tragically, neither 
assumption was correct. 

The actions of the terrorist organization are determined by 
perceptions of incentive and opportunity.4 The existence 
of opportunities for surprise attack may generate a political 
incentive where none existed before. A terrorist 
organization may not consider translating its ideological 
goals into action until a concrete opportunity presents 
itself. Such an opportunity could stem from the 
vulnerability and availability of symbolic targets (such as 
the presence of American Marines in Beirut) or from the 
offer of support from foreign actors (such as the 

Government of Iran). In turn, a prior incentive or 
ideolgical direction may lead organizations to search for 
opportunities, which determined and risk-prone groups may 
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be quite good at creating. Looking at terrorism as a type of 
surprise attack leads one to stress the terrorist 
organization's perceptions of a government's vulnerabilities, 
and the disadvantages of being in the position of the 
defender against surprise. 

What strategic conditions promote surprise? Surprise may 
simply be aggressiveness, aimed at winning quickly and 
cheaply. In terrorist terms the victory is usually a 
propaganda gain that demonstrates the government's 
weakness. In this case, the attack may stem from the 
terrorist organization's perception of its position as 
dominant. Yet surprise may also be a result of 
organizational weakness. Terrorists may act in anticipation 
of government action. Terrorist groups may be most 
dangerous when they feel beleaguered and on the 
defensive, with little to lose from a suicidal attack. 

Bringing about surprise, from the operational viewpoint of 
the terrorist organization, is often a matter simply of 
timing.s A government may know that a terrorist attack is 
probable and what the likely targets are, but cannot know 
the day or the hour. In addition, surprise may be achieved 
through doctrinal innovation-the invention of new modes 
of warfare. Terrorism is in itself such an innovation. Since 
the beginning of the modern wave of terrorism in roughly 
1968, terrorists have developed new and elaborate 
methods of hostage taking, including aircraft hijackings, 
seizure of embassies or consulates, and kidnaping of 
diplomats and business executives. As these tactics 
became familiar to governments and corporations, they 
ceased to surprise and their targets found efficient means 
of coping. Terrorists then shifted to bombings, which were 
shocking in their destructiveness and in the willingness of 
their perpetrators to die with their bombs. The purpose of 
innovation in terrorism is to maIntain the possibility of 
surprise because it is at the heart of the terrorist's success. 

An instrumental interpretation emphasizes the leaders of 
the terrorist organization as the decisionmakers. Their 
values and goals are critical indicators of the organization's 
collective intentions. Terrorist organizations establish 
priorities among both long-term and short-term objectives. 
An organization's success or failure is measured in terms of 
its ability to attain its stated political ends. Few terrorist 
organizations actually meet these ideological objectives, 
which are often quite grandiose, and therefore one must 
conclude that terrorism is ultimately a failure. The reason 
it continues in the immediate setting is that terrorist 
organizations frequently achieve their tactical objectives, 
such as publicizing their cause or creating immense 
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frustration in the governments faced with terrorism. 

Should disunity or factionalism occur within a terrorist 
organization, the instrumental model would interpret it as 
disagreement over political goals or over how they should 
be pursued. The Palestine Liberation Organization, for 
example, split over the questions of how best to defeat 
Israel and the character of the future state. The Irish 
Republican Army (IRA) split, in the aftermath of the civil 
rights movement in Northern Ireland, as rival leaders 
disagreed on how to respond to new popular involvement. 
A constant failure to achieve stated goals would 
presumably lead to internal strife and disunity. 

Since the specific intentions of any adversary, particularly a 
terrorist organization, are intrinsically difficult to 

determine, it is tempting to focus on the adversary's 
capabilities and to assume intention from actions. If 
terrorists are instrumental and calculating, the means they 
use are logically related to their ends. The targets of 
terrorism, for example, are symbolically related to the 
organization's ideological beliefs. This link determines their 
meaning not only to the watching world, but to the 
organ.ization itself. 

Terrorist ideology, no matter how unrealistic, has to be 
taken seriously as a guide to intentionu. Coupled with 
analysis of capabilities, it provides a basis for prediction. 
Organizations such as the Italian Red Brigades, for 
example, which seek to involve the masses in the political 
struggle, are unlikely to commit acts of violence that might 
alienate potential supporters. Ideology can be a factor in 
self-restraint. On the other hand, organizations which have 
no desire for an earthly constituency and which possess 
the necessary resources, such as the followers of the 
Ayatollah Khomeini, are unlikely to restrain their 
destructiveness. 

The escalation of terrorist violence may be a response to 
government actions. Terrorist organizations are sensitive to 
governments' strengths as well as their weaknesses; 
terrorists engage in a process of constant adaptation to the 
strategic environment. Moving to greater destructiveness 
may be a reaction to a need to retain the initiative as 
governments find means of countering existing terrorist 
capabilities. Moreover, if terrorism is a means to an end, 
tpen substitutes are possible. The absence of alternatives 
'u terrorism will be important; organizations that do not 
rely solely on terrorism may be more likely to abandon the 
strategy in the face of failure. 

In seeing terrorist decision making as directed toward 
changing the external political situation, this approach 
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has much to commend it. Terrorist organizations do act as 
units. Their leaders do make conscious choices based on 
calculations of costs and benefits. They are sensitive-to the 
effects of their actions, for example, often timing them to 
take maximum advantage of television broadcasts. 
Terrorists do respond to changes in situations. Strategic 
theories are frequently elegant in their simplicity and 
parsimony. They permit one to link action with political 
purposes. Yet looking at terrorism only in this way may 
oversimplify reality. Terrorist b~havior is also inner
directed, aimed at organizational survival as much as 
inflicting pain on adversaries to change their political 
behavior. 

The Organizational Process Appl'oach, This explanation, 
which has been adapted from the theories of James Q. 
Wilson, assumes that the fundamental purpose of any 
political organization is to maintain itself. 6 From this 
perspective, terrorist actions are outcomes of the internal 
dynamics of the organization. While the minimal goal of 
any organization is survival, the goals of the people 
occupying roles in an organization transcend mere survival. 
Leaders, in particular, wish to enhance the organization. 
Their personal ambitions are tied to the organization's 
success, This type of explanation suggests that terrorism 
can become self-sustaining regardless of objective success 
or failure. 

Organizational analysis may focus on the nature of the 
incentives the organization provides for its members. 
The relationship between actual rewards for membership 
and the organization's stated objectives is not straight
forward; the organization's follower's may not actually have 
joined the organization for the purpose of fulfilling 
ideological goals. The constrain~s and opportunities these 
nonpolitical factors create for leaders will affect the 
organization's political position. The critical factor in the 
terrorist organization is how its leaders try to secure their 
positions and how, their tenure is related to the 
organit:ation's political role. Leaders maintain their 
positions by supplying tangible and intangible incentives to 

members, which may not necessarily involve the pursuit of 
the organization's collective public ends. 

The individual's primary incentive for joining an 
organization, especially one that is already established and 
is of known character, may have only a tenuous connection 
with the organization's ideology: Instead he or she may 
seck simply to belong, to acquire status and reputation in a 
sympathetic community, to find comradeship or excitement, 
or to gain material benefits. The popular image of the 

terrorist as an individual motivated exclusively by deep and 
intransigent political commitment obscures a more 
complex reality. 

There are, for example, known links between some 
terrorist groups and criminal interests in the drug and arms 
trades. Under certain conditions, membership in a terrorist 
organization is a valued social relationship, winning the 
terrorist the respect and admiration of peers and family. 
Joining a terrorist organization in order to enhance one's 
appearance in the eyes of others is not uncharacteristic of 
nationalist and separatist groups, where a popular 
constituency exists that may deplore the method but 
applaud the goals of the organization. The Basque ETA or 
the IRA, for example, may offer status incentives. The 
terrorist, furthermore, may be acting in terms of a 
nonindigenous reference group with whom he or she 
identifies. The terrorist may genuinely see his or her 
actions as the continuation of .1 historic struggle led by 
distant heroes in the Third World, winning the respect of 
other revolutionaries. Many Western European groups 
compared themselves to the Tupamaros of Uruguay. Since 
many terrorists are adolescents, joining may be a sign of 
personal daring or social rebellion more than political 
commitment. Other incentives are those intangible benefits 
of association in a group: a feeling of belonging, of 
acceptance, and of community. Psychological findings 
indicate that simply belonging to a primary group is often 
part of the motivation of members of terrorist 
organizations. 7 

Most organizations offer a mixture of incentives. The 
issues or causes which the group supports may shift with 
the organization's need to offer new incentives to 
members. The Rand Corporation, for instance, notes that 
in France the group Action Directe, "in chameleon fashion, 
rapidly refocuses on the most attractive antigovernment 
issues."s Since 1979 the organization has opposed nuclear 
energy, imperialism, Israel, the Catholic Church, and 
French intervention in Chad. Organizational goals are not 
necessarily consistent. 

Ideology is extremely important to most terrorist groups, 
but its interpretation in operational terms may vary 
according to the need to ensure organizational survival. 
Circumstances may alter incentive structures. For example, 
the loss of support from foreign governments-as 
happened to the Palestinian resistance after the Lebanese 
civil war-would reduce the attractiveness of material 
incentives and induce leaders to find substitutes. 
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Purposive incentives remain strong for a number of 
reasons. Collective goals appeal to the terrorist's sense of 
satisfaction at contributing to what he or she considers a 
worthy political cause. Although some terrorists' 
motivations are less than pure, many sincerely identify 
with the organization's purpose and others will be afraid to 
admit that they do not. 

Wilson suggests that there are different categories of 
political purpose, categories which affect the stability of the 
organization. 9 One type of purposive incentive offers the 
pursuit of a single specific objective. The Rand 
Corporation describes such groups as "issue-oriented" and 
notes that they are common but short lived. lo On the 
other hand; ideological incentives are based on beliefs that 
constitute a sympathetic, comprehensive rejection of the 
present political world and offer the promise of a future 
replacement. The members of ideological groups are 
required to accept this call for revolutionary change. 

A third type of incentive is redemption, embodied in 
organizations whose efforts concentrate primarily on 
changing the lives of their members or followers. As 
examples of these moralistic groups, Wilson cites the 19th
century anarchists and the Weathermen of the 1960's. 
These groups are likely to focus on self-sacrifice, on living 
by stringent moral codes, or on conversion. Wilson 
suggests that such groups can never succeed; hence, their 
despair often leads to extreme destructiveness and 
willingness to take risks. The religious terrorists who now 
threaten American interests in the Middle East may fall 
into this category. The followers of the Iranian revolution 
wish not just to change United States policy but to please 
God and to convert the Muslim populations of the region 
to their cause. Extremist Shi'ite organizations may 
resemble the Assassins of medieval Islam, a Shi'ite sect 
that valued deception and martyrdom. I I 

Incentive structures vary from group to group, over time, 
and with changing circumstances. Wilson concludes that 
conspiratorial organizations tend over time to substitute 
group solidarity for political purpose as the dominant 
incentive. 12 This development seems likely to be 
characteristic of tightly compartmentalized underground 
organizations. As they are progressively isolated from 
external events, they become both less informed about and 
less concerned with the achievement of the group's stated 
political goals. 

Single-issue groups, whose members are usually part-time 
rather than professional terrorists, may find it easier to 

adapt by creating new incentives. It is easier to change a 
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position on a single issue than to change comprehensive 
belief systems. Given this apparent adaptability, it seems 
paradoxical that single-issue groups tend to be shorter 
lived. If this is the case, perhaps it is because they are 
more likely to achieve their goals. On the other hand, their 
demise may be explained by the hypothesis that when 
they do not succeed, they cannot recover by offering 
substitute incentives such as status or solidarity. 
Furthermore, organizations with multiple political goals and 
with a broader ideological rang~ have greater latitude in 
interpreting events to suit their purposes. 

Organizational analysis explains not only why terrorism 
continues regardless of political results, but how it starts. It 
implies that structural f~xplanations of civil violence are of 
little use. The objective conditions likely to inspire 
grievances and hence incite violence are permanent, 
whereas violence is not continuous or universal. 13 Instead, 
entrepreneurship is a critical ingredient; the leaders who 
form an organization must create appropriate incentives to 

attract members. The members must have an exceptional 
commitment to the group's purposes and an exaggerated 
sense of the group's likely efficacy. 

In a terrorist organization, this sense of efficacy might come 
from assessing the government's weakness or from 
observing the apparent success of other, similar groups. It 
might also come from the encouragement of a foreign 
government. It is significant that there be a demand for 
the organization from some actual or potential 
constituency. The extent of mobilizable resources, in turn 
possibly dependent on foreign support or on domestic 
sympathy, is also a determinant. 

What appears to be an essential condition is that the 
presence of skilled and determined leaders and some 
broader demand for action coincide with "the salience of 
purposive incentivt;!s."14 The prominence of ideas that 
legitimize violence and the example set by predecessors 
would contribute to making the terrorists' purpose salient. 
Potential terrorists are likely to organize and act if they 
believe that matters of concern to them are being affected 
by a government whose behavior can be altered. Such a 
belief is likely to emerge when a highly visible enemy 
appears to pose a serious threat to the values of the 
potential terrorists or their constituents. Thus terrorist 
organizations are much more responsive to the 
environment and to other actions during their inception 
than they are in subsequent operations. The older the 
organization, the more its behavior is explained by the 
dictates of organizational imperatives. 



Emphasizing maintenance of the organization explains why 
terrorists persist in the face of evident failure to achieve 
political purposes. If purposive incentives are 
overshadowed by others, such as social relationships or 
financial reward, terrorism becomes self-sustaining. In fact, 
the organization's leaders may not really want to see its 
purpose accomplished and the organization's utility at an 
end. It may be in the organization's interest never to 
succeed completely-just enough to sustain group morale. 
If the group's purpose is ideological or redemptive, tactical 
failure will not disillusion those committed to a millenium 
for which the destruction of the existing political order is a 
precondition. If the group's purpose is to achieve a specific 
goal, it may adapt to success or failure by selecting a new 
short-term cause. 

A second general theoretical approach to organization, 
focused on preventing decline in firms, is also worth 
considering because it suggests that terrorist organizations 
behave differently when they have a monopoly on 
antigovernment violence. IS Although the comparison 
between business firms and terrorist groups may at first 
seem bizarre, the resemblance has also been noted by the 
Rand Corporation: "Organizations are dedicated to survival. 
They do not voluntarily go out of business. Right now, the 
immediate objective of many of the world's hard-pressed 
terrorist groups is the same as the immediate objective of 
many of the world's hard-pressed corporations-that is, to 
continue operations."16 

Albert O. Hirschman's economic theory of organizational 
imperative supports Wilson's idea that organizations are 
more sensitive to their members than to anything else. Yet 
the implication of this theory is that organizations are 
fragile; they struggle to prevent decline. A fundamental 
precept is that organizations behave differently in 
competitive than in noncl)mpetitive environments. In 
general, most terrorist organizations appear to have close 
competitors, rivals in the struggle: the Irish Republican 
Army competes with the Irish National Liberation Army; 
the Italian Red Brigades compete with Prima Linea; al
Fatah competes with the Popular Front for the Liberation 
of Palestine and a host of other groups. 

Hirschman proposes that dissatisfied members of an 
organization have two options, "exit" or "voice," each of 
which is exercised under different circumstances. "Exit," as 
it applies to the special circumstances of terrorist 
organizations, means the possibilities of joining another, 
rival terrorist organization that appears more satisfactory or 
splintering off and creating a new group. Exit often occurs 

when a terrorist has failed in an attempt to exercise 
"voice," or the articulation of complaints in order to 
persuade the group to follow another direction. 

Although terrorist organizations attempt to define exit as 
betrayal, factionalism is not uncommon. The possibility of 
exiting to another rival group of course depends on the 
existence of such an alternative. Where there are no 
competitors, the dissatisfied must create a new group. This 
option apparently is exercised when the most extremist 
members chafe under the restrictions imposed by the 
relatively moderate, and demand an escalation of violence. 
The Provisional IRA, for example, developed from the 
refusal of the parent or "Official" IRA to adopt a strategy of 
terrorism against Protestants and the British in the wake of 
the civil rights movement. To prevent the departure of a 
subgroup, especially if it endangers the survival of the 
organization, former moderates may consent to collective 
radicalization. The Official IRA subsequently followed the 
Provos into terrorism-both against the British and against 
each other. Only if there is no possibility of exit can the 
organization's leaders resist the demands of members for 
change. 

Exit can thus hasten organizational decline. Yet the 
exercise of "voice" can also be destructive. Most terrorist 
organizations strongly (even forcibly) discourage the 
expression of discontent. Cohesion and solidarity are 
important values, both to the organization (for which 
security is a paramount concern) and to the psychological 
well-being of members for whom belonging is a dominant 
incentive. Terrorist organizations may therefore be more 
sensitive to internal disagreement than to defection. 
Organizations that are more centralized, secretive, and 
compartmentalized are likely to be the least tolerant of 
dissent. For ideological or redemptive organizations, 
dissent may be the equivalent of heresy. 

The leaders of an organization with dissatisfied members 
can, by developing loyalty, remedy the dilemma, avoiding 
the extremes of exit and voice that will weaken the 
organization either through the 105s of members or through 
internecine quarrels. Leaders stress commitment to group 
goals and try to strengthen group solidarity. Loyalty is 
strongest when the possibility of exit exists but members 
choose to stay anyway. Developing intense loyalty among 
followers may be intended to prevent both exit and voice, 
when leaders wish to be relieved of both deserters and 
complainers. Terrorist organizations often deliberately 
build loyalty through ideological indoctrination. However, 
outlawing both exit and voice will heighten the gravity of 

19 



either offense should it nevertheless occur; either 
departure or dissent would then potentially have more 
damaging consequences for the organi7.:ation. 

Another way in which organizations prevent their members 
from leaving is to establish what Hirschman terms "severe 
initiation costs." If members have invested a lot in joining 
an organization, they will be reluctant to leave. Terrorist 
organizations often require the commission of an illegal act 
for precisely that purpose, to eliminate the individual's 
option of abandoning the underground. While the 
imposition of this cost does not mean that the member will 
not be attracted to a close competitor should one exist, he 
or she has developed a certain stake in self-decepLion. 
Even if members perceive the organization's failure to 
achieve collective ends, they will "fight hard to prove they 
were right after all in paying that high entrance fee" rather 
than admit defeat. 17 

Given high initiation costs and the corresponding 
constraints they impose on exit, discontent serious enough 
to surface is likely to be explosive. However, extreme 
discontent may provoke not dissolution of the organization 
but increased activity directed toward achieving group 
goals. The decline of the terrorist organization under 
government pressure may engender a psychological 
dynamic in which initial complacency is succeeded by 
frenetic activism going beyond criticism of the leadership 
to desperate attempts to salvage the organization. Terrorist 
initiates, having paid a high price to enter the organization 
and facing an even greater penalty for exit, may react not 
by denying but by trying to change political reality. The 
re<;ponse to decline, then, may be more intense violence. 

Experimental psychological studies have in fact indicated 
that the person who has experienced a severe initiation will 
be dissatisfied with even a low-cost exit (e.g., to a similarly 
motivated group also pursuing a terrorist strategy). If there 
appears to be no alternative to exit when voice is 
prohibited or ineffective, then the disenchanted member 
will try to reduce the strain of exit by persuading others to 
join the defection. Once on the outside, these critics will 
be extremely hostile to the parent organization. Intergroup 
rivalry will be bitter. 

These findings also tentatively support the "fight harder" 
hypothesis. The option other than exit open to the 
dissatisfied terrorist-changing the organization's political 
direction-may lead to "creative innovation" under 
pressure. The combination of high exit barr;ers and 
dissatisfaction may thus increase viability instead of 
destroying the organization. When members of a terrorist 
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group lack the possibility of exit and are intensely loyal, 
failure to achieve the organization's stated purpose may 
only make them work harder.ls 

The behavioral differences between terrorist groups in 
competitive versus noncompetitive situations may have 
significant implications. In competitive conditions, where 
exit is possible, there may be less internal dissent. Yet 
organizations may have to devote their efforts to 
distinguishing themselves from other groups, to prevent 
defection to successful rivals. Competition may inspire 
escalation, as each group tries to outdo the others in 
violence not only to keep their members but to attract 
recruits. Where exit is possible but no competitors exist, 
decline and dissatisfaction may result in a proliferation of 
organizations. The final result, therefore, may be 
competition by escalating extremism. 

Differences between groups with high and low entrance 
fees may affect the organization's viability. For example, 
groups such as the West German Red Army Faction, 
which requires the total commitment of members who 
become professional terrorists with no other life, may find 
it harder to recover from decline than less structured 
groups like the Revolutionary Cells. Hirschman believes 
that all terrorist organizations are in this doomed category. 
No organization can make itself immune tc the possibilities 
of exit and voice. Where both outlets for dissatisfaction are 
blocked, the organization will not survive. 19 Innovative 
responses arc the exception. 

What are [he lessons of the instrumental and organizational 
process theories for policy recommendations? Can these 
[wo explanations be combined into a synthesis, or do they 
yield fundamentally different prescriptions? 

The Instrumental Approach. This explanation suggests 
that governments treat the terrorist as an adversary 
engaged in a new form of warfare. It is out of the question 
to reward violence by making political concessions to 
terrorist demands. In meeting the threat to national 
security, the government has two alternatives: d~/I'I/se and 
dner,.{'//('£,. 

As Glenn Snyder has proposed in a classic formulation of 
the problem, 20 d~f{'//s(' refers to forcefully preventing any 
enemy from attaining his physical objectives. Defending 
territory and values may involve not only strictly defensive 
measures-guarding potential objects of attack or erecting 
barriers-but a tactically offensive response. At its most 
effective, defense prevents attack by making it impossible. 
Offensive tactics in the interest of halting an attack would 



engage an enemy before he reached the target rather than 
at the point of attack. 

Anticipatory actions to remove enemy capabilities are of 
two sorts. Preemption occurs when an enemy attack is 
considered imminent. It aims at halting an adversary who 
is poised to strike. The use of force in the interest of 
prevetltion, on the other hand, is intended to incapacitate 
an enemy 'who plans a future attack but has not yet 
mobilized. The exercise of prevention is based as much on 
an estimate of enemy intention as of capabilities. Israeli 
policy exhibits this range of options, as Israeli borders are 
massively guarded and the Israeli .nilitary does not hesitate 
to strike Palestinian leaders or bases in anticipation of 
terrorist attacks. 

Both preemption and prevention require exceptional 
intelligence. Decisionmakers are not likely to get the kind 
of precise warning of impending attack that they need to 
preempt effectively. In fact, an indication of an intent to 

preempt in order to avoid being surprised may provoke 
premature attack. Preventive attack to disarm the terrorist 
at an earlier stage of preparation may make even greater 
demands on intelligence. It involves detecting preparations 
for mobilization rather than mobilization itself. Because of 
inherent uncertainties of information and because public 
disclosure would compromise intelligence sources, it is 
difficult for governments to justify preemption or 
preventive use of forces to their citizens. This is the major 
problem in responding to warning. 

In contrast to defensive measures, which are aimed at 
limiting the objective opportunities available to the terrorist 
organization, is the strategy of deterretlce. Its purpose is to 

affect the terrorist group's perceptions of opportunity and 
incentives for attack. Deterrence purports to prevent 
conflict by convincing the adversary that the costs of the 
action contemplated far outweigh any potential benefits 
that might be I?;ained. The defendinl?; I?;0vernment 
influences the terrorist organization's decisions by 
threatening unacceptable damage to collective values 
should be an act of terrorism occur. The value-maximizing 
terrorist organization will react to an effectively 
communicated :tnd credible threat by desisting. For the 
defender, the problem lies in communicating the threat, 
makinl?; it credible, and making it a real threat to the 
should an act of terrorislll occur. The value-maximizing 
terrorist organization will react to an effectively 
cOIllJ11unit'ateJ and credible threat by desistinl?;. For the 
pain to the terrorist group. The most feasible and hence 
most credible threat may not always be the most painful. 

Two forms of deterrence are open to the defender, 
according to Snyder. The first is deflia/, a strategy 
resembling, and indeed in implementation basically 
identical to, defensive measures. However, in deterrence 
through denying gain to the adversary the purpose is to 
raise the immediate cost to the terrorists of the violence 
they contemplate. While the prospect of paying a high 
price for any gain may act as a deterrent, denial is 
conventionally thought to be the weakest form of 
deterrence. It is difficult to make this sort of battlefield 
cost unacceptable, especially to terrorist organizations 
whose members seek martyrdom. To them, the 
demonstration of willingness to die in the attempt may 
compensate for failure. And it is, of course, the followers 
and not the leaders of the organization who pay this price. 

The second type of deterrence is the more commonly 
known form. Punishment or retaliatioll involves the threat 
of the use of military force in response to an attack. The 
threat is activated not before or durinl?; but after the 
commission of an act of terrorism. If the government's 
threat of retaliation is effective, the terrorist group will 
refrain from attacking even if the target is undefended. 
This strategy of deterrence is thus an attractive option, 
given the difficulties inherent in the physical protection of 
large numbers of potential targets.· 

Retaliatory threats may ht.~ either symmetrical or 
asymmetrical. The defender can threaten to respond in a 
manner tailored to the offense-for example, by attacking 
the base from whieh a terrorist attack was launched. 
Because of the uncertainties and unverifiability of 
intelligence, the defender is more likely to issue (and carry 
out, if deterrence fails) more credible asymmetrical threats 
to retaliate against any object of value to the terrorists and 
to reserve the right to escalate. The government in effect 
states that punishment may not be in kind or on the same 
level of damage; something may be left to chance. Such 
threats may be effective because they are credible. 
However, the punishment inflicted on the terrorists may 
be less severe than symmetrical retaliation against a nerve 
center or against leaders. Asymmetrical retaliation may also 
be less justifiable in the eyes of the public. 

If deterrence is a recommended policy against terrorist 
organizations, it should be doubly applicable to states that 
sponsor terrorists. States have a wider range of values that 
are easier to identify. For states, supportinl?; terrorists is 
not likely to be a benefit that would outweigh any cost, 
whereas the terrorist may feel that on C05t is great enough 
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to justify abandoning the struggle. Theoretically, it should 
be easier to alter a state's cost-benefit calculations. 

Policy responses consistent with the instrumental 
explanation of terrorist behavior depend both on denying 
opportunities to terrorists (mainly a matter of defense) and 
on affecting the terrorists' incentives. The problem for 
intelligence is as much to discover terrorists' values as to 
discover their location and plans. Reducing opportunities 
may also minimize incentives for terrorism. The terrorist 
organization is presumed to be responsive both to 
increases in the cost of attacking and to threats of 
subsequent punishment. 

This approach to combating terrorism is not without 
drawbacks. Deterring adversaries is problematic if their 
values and risk-taking propensities are imperfectly 
understood. Governments should never issue threats they 
are unable or unwilling to carry out. The use of force in 
response to terrorism is a contentious domestic issue: What 
kind of costs \\'ould be unacceptable to terrorist 
organizations and to their sponsors and also acceptable to 
the American public? The lessons of experience show that 
coercive diplomacy is not effective against adversaries 
with superior motivation. Furthermore, the use of force 
may provoke escalation and broadening of conflict. Actions 
that American policymakers perceive as defensive may be 
perceived elsewhere as aggressive. 

Organizational Analysis. The organizational process 
approach to interpreting terrorist behavior assumes a 
complexity of motivation that goes beyond challenging 
governments. In this view, leaders of terrorist organizations 
struggle to maintain the viability of the organization. The 
incentives they offer members may require actions against 
the government regardless of the cost, if that cost is short 
of complete destruction of the organization. 

The task of the government facing internally oriented 
organizations is to encourage disintegration without 
provoking the terrorist group to desperation. Absolute 
defeat will be very difficult. What the outside world 
perceives as "failure" may not appear so to the terrorists. 
The aim of policy is to make the organization less 
destructive and less cohesive. 

The government must try to affect the organization's 
structure of incentives in order to reduce the possibilities 
of violence. Offering new, nonviolent incentives that 
increase opportunities fur exit or promote the expression of 
internal dissent are promising policy options. At the same 
time, the government should try to avoid a proliferation of 
new organizations or competitions among rivals that 
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invoives escalating violence. It should also try to avoid 
producing the sort of desperation which, in the absence of 
exit or voice or the presence of intense loyalty, leads 
terrorists to throw themselves into renewed and violent 
creativity. The use of military force is not best suited to 
this approach; counterintelligence initiatives combined with 
judicial and political measures are more relevant. 

The Italian experience has been instructive in this regard. 
The apparent "repentance" of significant numbers of 
terrorists in response to offers of leniency from the Italian 
state has ~nabled the police to act effectively against the 
Red Brigades. The offer of reduced prison sentences in 
exchange for information leading to the apprehension of 
other Red Brigades members seems to have coincided, 
perhaps fortuitously, with a period of disarray within the 
terrorist organization, when numerous members were 
questioning the group's purposes. The successful timing of 
this offer suggests that offering the possibility of exit, not 
to a rivai organization but to the aboveground world, can 
work at a time of dissatisfaction and intensified expression 
of discontent. 

Similarly, with regard to creating opportunities for exit, 
governments might reconsider the wisdom of severe legal 
penalties for membership in terrorist organizations. The 
immediate reaction to this question is surely that increasing 
the costs of joining a terrorist organization will deter 
prospective entrants. However, even if this is the case, 
establishing such entrance fees, in effect, also makes it 
more difficult for terrorists to exit. Governments should 
decide, after considering the competitive or 
noncompetitive situation of terrorist organizations, whether 
prohibiting exit is or is not ill the interest of reducing 
terrorism. It was to this end that governments in colonial 
wars often offered amnesty to rebels who surrendered. 

Where incentives for many terrorists are nonpurposive, the 
government may be able to offer substitutes. Financial 
rewards may be influential where incentives are material. 
For example, legislation proposed by the Reagan 
administration in 1984 contained the inducement of a 
$500,000 rewar'd for information leading to the 
apprehension of terrorists. Policy models developed for 
dealing with criminal organizations or youth gangs may be 
applicable in certain circumstances. Where incentives are 
purposive, however, the government will find it difficult to 
provide satisfactory substitutes. 

Organizational analysis also suggests that there may be 
counterintelligence opportunities to create dissatisfaction 
and dissent within terrorist organizations. Schlomo Gazit 



and Michael Handel, for example, recommend attempts to 
disrupt terrorist organizations by making it hard for them 
to recruit new members or to keep the loyalty of existing 
members.zl (Exactly how this is to be done, however, is 
left unexplained.) This approach requires identifying the 
pool or constituency from which new members are drawn, 
specifying the incentives offered members, and reducing 
the attractiveness of these incentives. 

Affecting recruitment (remembering that not all terrorist 
organizations are equally dependent on steady supplies of 
new members) and support functions would probably be 
more easily accomplished by influencing the attitudes of 
sympathizers than by directly undermining the loyalty of 
indoctrinated activists. The incentive structures for 
sympathizers are probably weaker than those for active 
members. Barriers to both entry and exit are lower, but 
there is also not much opportunity to exercise voice. 
Sympathizers have little direct control over the 
organization's decisions. If one could increase their 
dissatisfaction, the organization's support basis might 
crumble. The problem is to identify incentives for 
sympathizers. Most satisfaction must be vicarious; there is 
no close-knit community of believers to belong to. The 
government should work toward convincing sympathizers 
that terrorism is not efficacious or legitimate. Policymakers 
should insist that the news media avoid romanticizing 
terrorist exploits. 

Gazit and Handel further recommend that governments try 
to create conflicts within terrorist organizations or between 
groups and their rivals. The problem is how to do this in 
t,ome way other than infiltrating the activist core of the 
organization. An informer penetrating a hard-core terrorist 
organization must usually pay an entrance fee of 
committing an act of violence against the state. Joining a 
group of sympathizers, however, would be less likely to 
pose such moral and legal problems. Gazit and Handel 
recommend measures such as misinformation (e.g., 
announcing that a captured terrorist has actually gone over 
to a rival group). The goal is to create the appearance of 
organizational decline and to offer the possibility of exit. 
This line of thought would not exclude an elaborate scam 
that would involve the establishment of a phony 
competitor. 

The organizational perspective stresses the need to 
consider variations among terrorist organizations, whereas 
the instrumental approach tends to sec the adversary as 
relatively undifferentiated. The organizational approach 
suggests affecting the internal operations of the 

org:mizations, basically destroying or reforming the group 
from within. The government works toward changing 
incentive structures, toward increasing the likelihood of 
exit, and toward encouraging decline but not innovative 
adaptation. This view suggests that "winning" in a 
conventional sense may not always halt or deter. Halting a 
terrorist attack may lead to more violence rather than less, 
if the result is proliferation (as members leave for new or 
rival organizations) or heightened creativity in an effort to 
revive the organization. Organizational analysis is an 
extremely complex approach, requiring exceptional 
information about terrorist organizations and delicate 
operations that are difficult to implement except in a 
domestic setting. The actual practices followed by the FBI 
closely resemble these recommendations, and they also 
reveal the political dangers inherent in counterintelligence 
operations. Like the instrumental approach, interpreting 
organizational dynamics places a premium on intelligence. 
Unlike the instrumental approach, it does not place a high 
value on policies of retaliation. 

Can these two approaches be integrated in any meaningful 
way? Perhaps the first response, by making the objective 
costs of terrorism exceed the benefits, sets the stage for 
employing the second. When governments are faced with 
an immediate terrorist threat and are reduced to crisis 
management rather than prevention, the instrumental 
approach dominates decisionmaking. At this point such a 
simplification is both inevitable and necessary, but it may 
also be useful for decisionmakers to be aware of how 
government actions affect the internal processes of terrorist 
organizations. It is admittedly difficult for the United 
States to influence the viability of terrorist groups 
operating on foreign territory, where the United States 
Government has limited power to alter incentives. The 
organizational approach requires patience and is unlikely to 
show immediate and visible results, but in the long run it 
provides a useful warning against treating terrorist 
organizations as rational adversaries. 
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Hostilite', Gonformite', Fraternite': The Group Dynamics of Terror~st Behavior 
by Jerrold M. Post, M.D. . 
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The echoes are still reverberating from the massive 
explosion in October 1983 which destroyed the Marine 
barracks in Lebanon. The result of a Shi'ite terrorist's
driving his explosive-laden truck into the barracks, losing 
his life in the process, this most dramatic suicide bombing 
is one of a series of violent acts by terrorists willing to give 
their lives for a cause, acts which have become a regular 
feature of the political landscape. While the lay public 
assumes such bloodshed can only be the product of 
deranged minds-the acts of crazed fanatics-behavioral 
scientists attempting to understand the psychology of 
individuals drawn to this violent political behavior have not 
succeeded in identifying a unique "terrorist mindset." 

Individuals who have entered the ranks of terrorist groups 
come from all walks of life, all strata of society. Most 
studies have not detected any striking psychological 
abnormality in the majority, although a range from normal 
through psychotic has been reported. 1,2,3 Terrorists come 
from an extremely wide range of cultures, nationalities, and 
ideological causes. Considering this heterogeneity, what is 
particularly striking is the uniformity of terrorist 
behavior-how similar from group to group terrorists are in 
their blind allegiance to their cause and their willingness to 
go to any extreme, including giving their own lives, for 
that cause. 

From our comparative research on diverse terrorist 
groups,4 we have concluded that group psychology 
provides the most powerful explanation for this uniformity 
of behavior within the diverse population of terrorist 
groups. 

Clearly the group dynamics are strongly influenced by the 
nature of the membership. And while there is no single 
type of individual who is attracted to the path of terrorism, 
what leads individuals to join clearly will have an impact 
on the functioning of the group. In this matter, the group 
cause-the ideology-is of great importance. We do not 
believe "the cause" is the basic underlying psychological 
motivation for joining. Rather it serves as the rationale for 
the espoused, consciously acknowledged motivation for 
joining. 

The bewildering welter of terrorist groups and their causes 
can be classified into t\\"o major types, which have different 
psychological attractions and different behavioral 
dynamics. s We find it useful to distinguish between groups 
such as West Germany's Red Army Faction (RAF) and 
Italy's Brigate Rosse (BR), which are committed to the 
destruction or overthrow of their own government, and 
groups such as the Basque Fatherland and Liberty 

Movement (ETA) and the Armenian Secret Army for the 
Liberation of Armenia (ASALA), whose goal is to establish 
a separate nation. For members of groups in the first 
category·-the "anarchic-ideologues," the goal of the group is 
to destroy the world of their fathers. Their acts of terrorism 
are acts of retaliation for real and imagined hurts against 
the society of their parents. On the other hand, the 
members of groups in the second category-the 
"nationalist-secessionists" -are tarrying 011 tile mission of their 
fathers; they are retaliating against society for the hurt done 
to their parents. Thus, at a symbolic level, the terrorist 
acts of the "anarchic-ideologues" are acts of dissel/t agaillst 
paretlts loyal to the regime; for the "nationalist-secessionists," 
they are acts of loyalty to parents damaged by the regime. 

The choice to enter the "anarchic-ideologue" group is more 
profound, receiving a total commitment. A qualitative leap 
into illegality, it represents a complete break with society, 
requiring an underground existence. The German scholars 
identify this major act as Der SPrtlllg (The Leap).6 Once 
the gulf into illegal activity is crossed, there is no turning 
back. H.]. Klein, an RAF terrorist, has expressed this 
graphically in his memoirs: 

... if YOll're 10llg ellollgll ill the IlfIdergrofllld, ),011 sooller or later 
pitch everythillg overboard. Frolll hflllltJflity to YOllr political 
ideals. YOII sillk deeper alld deep!!r liltO the shit. Once you've 
taken this path, all that's left is a straight road. You can't 
tUrn around.? 

For the "nationalist-secessionists," on the other hand, 
joining the group is almost a rite of passage. The members 
may live with their families. Their identities tend to be 
widely known in their communities and they may be 
lionized for their heroism. 

Despite these differences, social-psychological data suggest 
that in both cases the act of joining the terrorist group 
represents an attempt to consolidate identity and-most 
important-to belong. 

This strong need to belong and to achieve a stable identity 
sprang from circumstances in the period before entering 
the terrorist group. As the German scholars have noted, 
affiliation was tht' central problem at the end of the war 
and for the postwar generation.8 The lives of the future 
terrorists were characterized by social isolation and 
personal failure. Studies of the social background of 
terrorists of two of the major "an ... rchic-ideologue" 
groups- West Germany's Red Army Faction9 and Italy's 
Brigate Rosse1o-indicate a pattern of incomplete family 
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structure, especially during adolescence; in the West 
German study, for example, 25 percent had lost one or 
both parents by age 14. Fully a third had been convicted 
in juvenile court. There was a high frequency of 
educational and job failure. Interviews of imprisoned 
terrorists suggest low self-esteem, inadequately integrated 
personalities, and a tend\'!ncy to projel't onto society the 
reason for their failures. For these lonely, alienated 
individuals fro-:n the margins of society, the terrorist group 
was to become the family they never had. 

It has been suggested that the decision to join a 
"nationalist/secessionist" terrorist group is much less 
profound, more a rite of passage. Yet here, too, the desire 
to join may well spring from a feeling of alienation. The 
Basque region of Spain is remarkably homogeneous. Only 
8 percent of the families are of mixed Spanish-Basque 
heritage, and the children of these families are scorned and 
rejected. Yet fully 40 percent of the members of ETA, the 
terrorists whose espoused cause is establishing a separate 
Basque nation, come from such mixed-parent families. II 

Not belonging, on the margins of society, they try to "out
Basque the Basques." They exaggerate their political 
identity in order to achieve a psychosocial identity. 

We arc suggesting, then, that a strong need to belong is a 
feature terrorists around the world share, however 
di~.;parate their ideological causes. Moreover, underlying the 
need to belong is an incomplete or fragmented 
psychological identity, so that the only way the member 
feels reasonably complete is in relationship to the group; 
belonging to the group becomes an important component 
of the member's self-concept, Indeed, belonging to the 
group for many is the most important component, the 
linchpin of psychological iddntity. 

If this hypothesis is correct, it suggests that the 
psychodynamics of the terrorist group would be an 
unusually powerful mechanism for producing conforming 
behavior. A persuasive array of evidence supportS this 
concept, including indirect evidence derived from studies 
of charismatic religious cults. 

Particularly instructive are the studies of the Unification 
Church 12,1),14 by Galanter and his colleagues. Analysis of 
the social background of the "Moonies" revealed that, like 
terrorist group members, they exhibited a high proportion 
of social isolation, inadequate adjustment, and depression 
and psychological distress before joining. They had used 
the sects "to reduce a sense of personal incompleteness." 
The greater the network of family relationships and 
friendships, the more likely thc new recruits ,rere to leave; 
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conversely, the more isolated, the more the cult 
represented the totality of the recruits' social relationships, 
the more likely they were to stay. Of particular interest 
was the relationship between willingness to engage in 
nonconforming or antisocial behavior and "the relief factor." 
Galanter studied the willingness of 1,410 Unification 
Church members to accept blindly the fianc6's chosen for 
them by the Reverend Moon, a behavior contrary to the 
mores to which they had been socialIzed. The more 
psychological distress recruits had experienced before 
joining, and the greater "relief' on joining, the more willing 
they were to accept \vithout question the dictates of the 
group. Those members who were reasonably intact 
psychologically before joining were much more apt to 
question the right of Reverend Moon to choose their 
marital partners. For many of them, this violation of their 
individual autonomy precipitated their leaving the group. 

But one does not take the decision to leave the religious 
cult or the terrorist group lightly if the group provides the 
core of meaning and identity to the member. The main 
fear of the members is fear of being held in cont~mpt and 
abandoned by the group. This helps explain an apparent 
paradox characteristic of terrorist group psychology: given 
that the ideologies of the terrorist group are highly 
antiauthoritarian, the organizational psychology of the 
terrorist group is highly authoritarian, demanding 
unquestioning conformity. 

Andreas Baader,ls by threatening expulsion, was able to 
ensure compliance. [-Ie indicated that "whoever is in the 
group simply has to be tough, has to be able to hold out, 
and if one is not tough enough, there is not room for him 
here." The example is cited of a new recruit involved in a 
group discussion of an operation which had a high 
probability of causing loss of life. If> Wb'en the member 
questioned whether it was ideologically proper to conduct 
an operation where innocent blood would be shed, his act 
of questioning was defined as disloyalty, and it became 
quickly apparent that to question \Vas to risk losing his 
place in the group. For the new member this is particularly 
threatening psychologically, for within the group there had 
been -often for the first time-a sense of social 
reinforcement, of truly belonging. And on the outside, 
there was no substitute group, so that to leave was to face 
isolation and alienation once again. 

But the risks may be even more profound, including the 
risk of loss of life. Boock,17 a former member of RAF, 
describes the pressures "that can lead to things you can't 
imagine .... First of all, the fear of what is happening to 
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one when you say, for example, 'No, I won't do that, and 
for these and these reasons.' What the consequences of 
that can be." Baumann 18 indicated that withdrawal was 
impossible except "by way of the graveyard." 

This paradox of conforming antiauthoritarians was manifest 
during the recruitment process in the student movement in 
West Germany, a movement whose dominant ethos was 
antiauthoritarianism, a reaction against the passivity of their 
parents. After 1945-after Auschwitz and Hiroshima-the 
experience of older people could only be viewed 
negatively, as a warning. 19 Young people were so 
suspicious of authority that they reacted negatively to any 
speaker who came across as a strong leader; their need co 
oppose authority was so strong that they joined together 
out of this common sentiment. But, as the authors point 
out, they failed to recognize that for a social movement to 

become a political force, it must recognize and implement 
the concepts of power, discipline, and force. 

H this suspicion of strong leadership characterized the 
recruitment process, it was to be even more manifest once 
the member belonged. Thus it was necessary to lead 
without appearing to lead. Analysis of memoir material 
indicates that the tenure of an individual who made too 
manifest his desire for leadership and power was extremely 
short. 

This intense ambivalence surrounding power and authority 
helps explain the pattern of shifting leadership and 
difficulty in sustaining leadership often found in terrorist 
groups, especially those of the "anarchic-ideologue" type. 
Scratch the surface of an antiauthoritarian and one finds an 
authoritarian, at once desirous of leading and wishing to 
submit. In order to belong, the individual was required to 

sllrrender his individuality to the greater good of the group. 

It is important to distinguish between two structural forms 
characterizing rerrorist organizations: horizontal and 
vertical. 20,2 I Many small terrorist groups have no outside 
locus of authority. They are complete unto themselves, 
autonomous cells. The conflicts over leadership described 
earlier are particularly manifest for those groups. Yet the 
larger terrorist groups adopt structural forms much like any 
large organization. The Brigate Rosse, for example, 
resembles nothing more than an army. There is a central 
command, which develops overall strategy; columns; and 
cells within columns. While the cells have a certain 
amount of leeway in carrying out instrllctions, the loclls of 
authority is seen as lying outside of the small group. In this 
circumstance, when the authority is perceived as being 
outside the group, the member is prone to vest this 

unseen and ambiguous authority with absolute wisdom and 
power-the paradox of blind submission to authority in the 
service of opposing authority. Studies of dropouts from the 
Red Army Faction, which also has a distinctly hierarchical 
organization, indicate that the centralized group structure 
was perceived as being threatening to the dropout's need 
to feel autonomous. 

The Second of June Movement, on the other hand, had 
purposely adopted a looser organizational framework, with 
much greater autonomy to individual cells and avoidance of 
hierarchical structure. But tile more the group is on its 
own, either as an autonomous cell or because of a 
breakdown in communications 'rith the larger organization, 
the more visible and hence obviously imperfect the 
authority. Because these groups are composed of 
individuals who desperately wish to belong-and to follow 
a banner-but who are inherently suspicious of leaders of 
any shape or form, who have no authority within 
themselves and are opposed to authority but seek to 
submit to it, the tensions in such groups are powerful and 
the group dynamics unstable. The internal group structure 
of the Second of June Movement was much less stable 
than that of the Red Army Faction. 

In joining the terrorist group, the member tends to break 
off all previous affiliations, to become dependent upon the 
group for emotional support. The move from outside to 
inside the terrorist groups mean a profound alteration in 
lifestyle. For the group member, especially one 'who has 
committed a criminal act, the group literally becomes a 
protection against danger. The member needs the group 
for protection against the hostile outside world. When the 
group's existence is threatened, it increases group 
cohesion, as individuals find their own source of security 
threatened. 

The perceived legitimacy of the group is critical; it is the 
glue that holds the group together and gives meaning to 
belonging. Accordingly, when a member gives voice to 
doubt concerning the legitimacy of an action and of the 
group itself, it is profoundly disturbing to the group. This 
need to deny doubt leads to an upsidedown logic., Fighting 
off feelings of weakness leads to a delusion of strength, 
and the fear of defeat leads to a certainty of success. The 
group discussions lead to a bolstering, a mutual 
reassurance. Needing so strongly to belong, the members 
have suppressed their own doubts. Doubt is incompatible 
with absolutism. The only way to get rid of doubts is to 
get rid of the doubters. 
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The German schulars found that 23 percent of the 
terrorists dropped out. 22 The predominant reason for 
dropping out was doubting the legitimacy of the group. 
Comparing the dropouts with the committed members, it 
appeared that the dropouts were ambivalent on joining, 
never resolved their doubts, and increasingly questioned 
the espoused goals of the group and whether the group's 
actions actually served those goals. The doubts were 
suppressed but never put to rest. 

Without meaning to imply that age confers wisdom, one 
can suggest that life-cycle issues affect both individual 
terrorists and terrorist groups, and that with increased age 
and experience the initial idealization may be replaced by 
disillusionment and cynicism, with a resultant increase in 
the rate of dropping out. The duration of active 
membership among German terrorists who dropped out 
averaged only 1 year, with 36 percent lasting no more than 
6 months. That the median age of terrorist in all groups is 
22.5 ye~rs provides indirect support that the psychological 
dynamics of adolescence and youth contribute to joining 
the group, and that resolving the psychological conflicts of 
this age period may be associated with leaving the group, 
which no longer serves its original purpose. 

On first reading the written communications of terrorist 
groups, one is tempted to dismiss these "theoretical 
expositions" as superficial slogans, devoid of substance or 
intellectual depth. Tedious to the extreme, they defy one 
to imagine how they could inspire anyone to action. Yet, 
considering the cultural differences between the terrorists 
of Italy, West Germany, Spain, Ireland, Peru, Puerto Rico, 
and the terrorists operating under the PLO umbrella, the 
similarity of rhetoric is remarkable. While to a degree this 
reflects similar sources in the revolutionary literature, the 
similarity is not just in substance but in form. In particular, 
the language is the language of absolutism, of black and 
white with no shades of gray, no room for ambiguity. It is 
a rhetoric of "we" versus "they," with an idealization of the 
"we" and a projection onto "them" of all that is wrong. 23 , 24 
The causes for stress are to be found in society; society is 
the only seriously pathogenic factor. Thus the internal, 
individual crisis is refashioned into a hatred of society. 

The world is divided into tWO camps-enemies and 
friends-and he who is not totally with me is against me. 
There is a tendency both in the written pronouncements 
of the groups and in the group deliberations to polarize, 
with an idealization of the in-group. At the same time, the 
source of all problems is externalized to the out-group, 
with a consequeilt projection upon the out-group of blame 
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and rage. This idealization of the in-group also extends to 
idealizing its brotherhood and harmony, so that intragroup 
tensions are projected upon the outside enemy too. 

These psychological mechanisms-splitting and 
projection-sanctioned by the group ideology, are 
characteristic of individuals with borderline and narcissistic 
character structures, especially those with a paranoid 
orientation.2~ This splitting mechanism has been found in 
terrorist subjects who have been clinically interviewed. 26 

Suellwold has observed a high proportion of angry 
paranoids among terrorist group members.27 "It's not me, 
it's them"-the motto of the failed youth on the margins of 
society, seeking to find an external cause for personal 
difficulties. How attractive, for such personalities, to find 
they are not alone, that there are others like them, and 
that indeed there is a codified ideology explaining 
systematically how society is responsible for other 
problems they and their underprivileged fellows are 
suffering. 

This labeling process (into which a reactive society can 
feed) bolsters the tendency to look outward for the source 
of problems and to strike out to get rid of their sources. 
This rhetoric of polarization is psychologically attractive to 

the alienated and troubled adolescent/youth as well as to 
individuals with borderline personality structures. 

Consider this slogan of the hash rebels (the West German 
equivalent of the "yippies" during the protests of the 
1960's)-"Shit on this society of semi-old men and taboos. 
Go wild and act out beautiful things. Have a joint. 
Whatever you see and dislike, break it up! Have the 
courage to fight! Have the courage to conquer!"Z8 
Incitement to the angry adolescent ready to strike out. 

Entrance into the group is not sudden, but the end of a 
gradual period of selection and indoctrination. While the 
rhetoric seems extreme, it is rhetoric to which the new 
recruit has been exposed during the lengthy path into the 
group. Thus there is gradual movement from sympathetic 
individual, to tolerant though passive supporter, to active 
supporter, and finally to the "hard core" underground 
group. In this underground group, out of direct contact 
with the majority society, the psychological polarization is 
constantly reinforced through the repetition of this 
extremist rhetoric. The democratic debate demanded is 
increasingly reduced to internal group discussions by 
participants of the same ideological coloration. z9 

It is important to note that until the final selection by and 
entrance into the "hard core" terrorist group, the concentric 
rings through which the terrorist-to-be passes are 



all legal. There is a progressive extremity of attitude, but 
there has not yet been a crossing into the path of illegality. 
Alienated, on the margins of society, the would-be terrorist 
who would truly belong must find this rite of passage 
frustrating. With each step further toward the center, 
toward full belonging, the recruit needs to demonstrate 
fidelity toward the ideals of the group, a process that 
entails buying into the ethos and the extremist ideology. 
To express doubts is to ensure lack of acceptance. And 
each step inward brings emotional rewards: at first, new 
contacts, then affiliation with groups; after years of failure, 
the "high" of the experience of the direct effect of action; 
and the liberation of having at last a sanctioned channel for 
acting out previously blocked aggressive impulses. 30 

Particularly for the underground terrorist group, isolated 
from society, group cohesion develops in response to 
shared danger.31 Group solidarity, in the words of a 
member of RAF, was "compelled exclusively by the illegal 
situation, fashioned into a common destiny."32 "The group 
was born under the pressure of pursuit," according to the 
testimony of another RAF member, a pressure considered 
to be "the sole link holding the group together."33,34 

The dynamics of the terrorist group then have all the 
ingredients of a classic-indeed an exaggerated-version of 
the "fight-flight" group as described by Wilfred Bion.35 In 
extensive observations of group behavior in both clinical 
and organizational settings, Bion has observed that every 
group shows two opposing psychological tendencies, what 
he calls the "work group" and the "basic assumption group." 
The "work group" is that aspect of the group which tends 
to its job, acting in a goal-directed way to carry out its 
stated task. But, however healthy the group members, 
groups do not behave consistently in a goal-directed 
fashion. Rather, they regularly behave as if they are 
operating under particular psychological assumptions, what 
Bion calls "the basic assumption group." 

Bion described three basic assumption states which 
characterize group life-the dependency group, the pairing 
group, and the fight-flight group. In the dependency group, 
members turn toward an omnipotent leader for security 
and blindly seek and follow directions. The pairing group 
is dominated by the assumption that a new world is around 
the corner. While terrorist groups often fall into these 
states, it is the fight-flight basic assumption that especially 
dominates terrorist group life. The fight-flight group acts in 
opposition to the outside world, a world that both 
threatens its existence and justifies its existence: 'The only 
way for the fight-flight group to preserve itself is by 

fighting against or fleeing from the enemy. The features I 
have enumerated earlier all tend to promote a fight-flight 
psychological assumption. But it is more than a 
psychological assumption. Like the poster above my desk, 
the terrorist might well say, "Just because I'm paranoid 
doesn't mean they're not out to get me." 

For the terrorist, there is indeed a fusion between the 
work task and the basic-assumption psychological state. 
The task is to destroy the enemy, and the outside society 
is indeed out to destroy the terrorist (although the terrorist 
group regularly ignores its own role in precipitating the 
hostile societal response). For the action-oriented 
individual, enraged at a frustrating world which he blames 
for his own failures, for the paranoid individual seeking a 
"legitimate" channel for his aggression, the terrorist group 
provides an ideal venue. Because terrorists bring their 
personalities with them when they enter the group, the 
same personality distortions that led to their conflict and 
isolation in society will express themselves in the group. 
But in the pressure cooker of the group on the run, 
surrounded by the enemy, these tensions are externalized. 
Such groups require enemies in order to cope with 
themselves. If such enemies do not exist, they create them 
(Niehardt),36 for if they cannot act against an outside 
enemy they will tear themselve~ apart. 

Political observers are often puzzled by the timing of 
terrorist events. What was it, at this particular time, they 
ask, that led the terrorist group to act? Why, after such a 
long period of inactivity, have the Red Army Faction and 
the Red Brigades again taken action? The answer is not in 
external political circumstances. In our judgment, the 
predominant determinant of terrorist actions is the internal 
dynamics of the terrorist group. If lhe terrorist group does 
not commit terrorist actions, it has lost its meaning. On 
the basis of his experiences as a member of the Polish 
resistance during World War II, Zawodny has observed the 
pressure toward action in the underground group.J7 Even if 
the prudent course was to lay low for security reasons, 
after a time the tensions in this action-oriented group 
became unbearable. Contest for leadership often developed 
in such circumstances, between the group leader 
counseling inaction and the spokesman for the sentiment 
toward action. The steep decline of action by the group 
led to mounting dissatisfaction within the group.38 In such 
circumstances, the sentient leader, wishing to hold the 
group togeth~r and preserve his own leadership, will direct 
the group to attack the enemy before they attack him. 
Thus the underground group need~ to acr to reaffirm its 
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pur.pose and to reduce internal tensions. A terrorist group 
nycds to commit acts of terrorism in order to justify its 
existence and to maintain internal cohesion. 

These observations concerning the group psychology of 
terrorism sugf~st that the nature of the interaction 
between the terrorist group and society should be 
examined. If these hypotheses are correct, the reactive 
response by society justifies and reaffirms the terrorist 
group's views and may in turn promote increased terrorist 
activity. Considering the group's need for significance, each 
time the media react disproportionately to a terrorist event, 
the action is rewarded. In a democratic society, terrorism 
cannot be eliminated without eliminating democracy. 
Clearly, terrorism cannot and should not be ignored. 
Multifaceted, proactive societal responses that are informed 
by an understanding of the social psychology of terrorism 
have an optimal chance of reducing the attractiveness of 
the path of terrorism. 
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The Psycholog~cal Impact of Communication 011 the Hostage and Family: 
A Hostage Experience, in Colombia 
by Nancy Asencio 

I. Introduction 

On February 27, 1980, Independence Day for the 
Dominican Republic, 11 men and 6 women, members of 
the guerrilla group known as the M-19, stormed the 
Dominican Embassy in Bogota, Colombia. During the 
takeover, a couple of hours of gun battle, one of the 
terrorists was killed. Several terrorists were injured, as 
were personal guards of ambassadors :md some of the 
guests at the reception. The guerrillas barricaded and held 
the site for 61 days. 

Representatives from more than a dozen countries were 
taken hostage, as well as many of their spouses, other 
guests, and even the caterers. The spouses were released 
after 30 hours and most of the nondiplomatic persons were 
released within the first 2 weeks, leaving 15 ambassadors 
from all over the world as the primary hostages. Among 
the hostages was my husband, Diego Cortes Asencio, who 
was then the American Ambassador to Colombia. Although 
I did not attend the party and was never in danger, during 
Diego's captivity we both underwent the most stressful 
period of our lives. 

The taking of the Dominican Embassy was a shock to my 
husband and me, even though there were many 
antecedents of such terrorist actions in Nicaragua, 
Guatemala, and Mexico. At the time of the Dominican 
crisis the United States was also enduring the humiliation 
of Tehran, and there had been the then-recent (1979) 
murders of the American Ambassador to Afghanistan, 
Adolph Dubs, and the British Ambassador in The Hague. 
Nevertheless, we never imagine that such a thing will 
actually happen until wc experience it personally. Even 
now, we function in Brazil with perfect tranquility, 
although we know that there is always the possibility of a 
terrorist action an)'\"here in the world. Ot was in Brazil 
that the American Ambassador, Burke Elbrick, was 
kidnaped less than 20 years ago.) 

Unlike most hostages, the captives at the Dominican 
Embassy were able to communicate by telephone with 
their embassies and their families. Although our 
conversations Were brief and monitored, obliging us to talk 
about the most ordinary subjects, being able to 
communicate at all provided extraordinary stimulus. 
Without it, we might not have fared so well. 

The terrorists also made political lise of the telephone. 
During the first days of the seige the terrorist leader, 
Commander One, gave lengthy telephone interviews to the 
media. As it turned out, the telephone became a channel 
of communk'ation for negotiating purposes, for finding 

out what was going on, for determining how people were 
feeling, and for verifying what the Columbian I 

Government's positions were. I". 

II. Hostage and Family Behavior 

A. Initial Psychological Reactions at the Time of the 
Embassy Takeover 

When the terrorists shot their way into the Dominican 
Embassy, my husband's first reaction was to take cover-a 
survival reflex. Then, he tells me, he prayed, mal~ing the 
most perfect act of contrition of his life. During the 
shooting, when the terrorists used him as a shield at one,.qf 
the windows, he felt he was already dead. This thought 
diminished his fear and he said a silent "goodbye" to his 
loved ones. Perhaps a feeling of helplessness engendered 
his stoicism. 

Later that day when calls began to be received at the 
Dominican Embassy from various parts of the world, my 
husband talked to Leonard Greenwood of the Los Allgeles 
Times. When Mr. Greenwood asked him if he had 
panicked during the shooting, Diego answered that he was 
about to panic soon if he didn't get some pipe tobacco, 
since his supply was running low. During his captivity, 
Diego's pipe smoking became ari indispensable comfort to 
him. Interestingly, a year after his release Diego gave up 
smoking altogether and has never smoked since. 

When Frank Crigler, the deputy chief of mission, 
telephoned me with the n~ws of the "possibility of some 
problem" at the Dominican Embassy, I was leaning against 
a wall in our study. I slid down to the floor, sitting with 
my knees drawn up, feeling guilty for not having gone to 
the reception with my husband. The news was sketchy: 
There was no certainty that Diego was still at the party, so 
my next reaction was to hope that he had already left. 
Then there was a broadcast over a Colombian radio station 
that the American Ambassador was burt and on his way to 
the military hospital. In away, I felt relief. Better to have 
Diego out of the hands of terrorists; even thinking him 
hun was easier to accept than uncertainty. But as I readied 
to go to him at the hospital, an embassy security guard 
announced .over our radio communications system that 
terrorists had taken the Dominican Embassy and "Our man 
is inside." 

Fear, frustration, and a feeling of impotq1ce overtook me, 
compounded by dread that our five children, living in 
various parts of the United States, would be misinformed 
through the media. Fortunately, through the help of 
friends, I ",as able to inform all the children bcfor~ they 
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heard the news broadcasts. My fears were justified, as 
reports of Diego's having been shot were quickly Groadcast 
over the U.S, radio stations. Friends of ours in Mexico 
even heard that he had been killed. 

During the first night of 61 nights of captivity, my 
husband says, he felt isolated from his family, his 
colleagues, and his Government. Although in the midst of a 
group of more than 60 fellow hostages, he felt completely 
alone in the world. His surroundings were very depressing. 
The wounded were unattended, the house strewn with 
broken glass. The dead guerrilla lying in the living room 
was a constant reminder of his own mortality. He was cold 
and hungry; there was nothing to eat. 

Dr. Robert I-Jillman, in his paper for The Ameri('(J1l JOfJl1/a/ 
of Psychiatry of September 1981, "The Psychopathology of Being 
Held Hostage,"1 discusses the behavior of 14 hostages 
during a riot at a penitentiary in New Mexico. He writes 
that most of the hostages were certain that they would be 
killed; they pictured themselves dead after the riot was 
over. 

During the takeover, the hostages at the Dominican 
Embassy had a similar psychological experience-what 
Dr. Hillman describes as helplessness, existential fear, and 
sensory input overload. The 2 hours of gun battle at the 
Dominican Embassy, accompanied by the screams of the 
injured, the shattering of glass, the death of the young 
guerrilla, was certainly sensory input overload. Existential 
fear was reinforced by the daily threats and by the guns 
and grenades the terrorists carried, guns pointed at 
hostages. My husband's initial feeling of helplessness was 
followed-and reinforced-by his feeling that he was as 
good as dead. 

B. Reactions the Day After the Takeover 

The next day, when Diego telephoned me for the first 
time, he was still depressed and pessimistic. Nevertheless, 
he spoke of the possibility of a quick solution, probably by 
the next day. For whatever comfort it gave us at the time, 
we both pretended that this would happen. The greacest 
comfort for me that day, and the many days that followed, 
was hearing his voice, knowing that he was alive, although 
I was still wondering whether he was hurt. 

On that same day I heard from a woman who had been at 
the reception and had escaped through the kitchen door 
during the gun battle. She had taken several people with 
her, including the Peruvian Ambassador, but somehow she 
had left her own husband behind. I wondered at her 
behavior and thought about personal survival. In her 
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situation would I have been able to escape without Diego? 
I think not. My son-in-law, Donald Cooke, was a hostage 
in Tehran. There was a moment when he had an 
opportunity to attempt an escape with a group, but he 
chose to stay because he was one of the very few 
Americans at the Embassy who spoke Farsi, and he felt 
those being left behind might need his help. His altruistic 
behavior cost him 444 days of incarceration. One cannot 
predict how human beings will behave in a given situation. 

C. Stress Reduction Through Activity and 
Communication 

1. For the Hostages 

The terrorists allowed the hostages to choose five 
members to represent them. Diego was among those 
chosen. The five lost no time in introducing themselves 
into the negotiations for their release, talking both to the 
guerrillas and, by telephone, to the Colombian Government 
and their own embassies. Diego's depression and feeling of 
helplessness diminished considerably with his involvement 
in these negotiations; he was able to keep mentally and 
physically active. 

The usc of the telephone did wonders for the morale of all 
hostages. Other forms of communication also were 
effective in raising spirits and reducing stress: Gifts were 
sent to the hostages by family and friends through the Red 
Cross-games, food, and wines. My husband was cheered 
by receiving a large supply of pipe tobacco and crossword 
puzzles. All of the hostages appreciated seeing a copy I 
sent of an editorial by Daniel Samper, a journalist 
respected by the Colombian Left, in which he strongly 
criticized the M-19 for their actions at the Dominican 
Embassy. 

Two of Diego'S most cherished gifts were works of art 
sent by two Colombian painters. One gift was Easter eggs 
with a personal message on each one, which David 
Manzur, my close friend and teacher, decorated for the 
basket that I sent. The other was an outstanding collage of 
a condor that Alejandro Obregon made especially for 
Diego. Most of the terrorists were professional, middle
class citizens, who knew and respected such people as 
Sam per , Manzur, and Obregon and were impressed to find 
that they were Diego's friends. 

Gifts were tokens of love. One curious present was a toilet 
seat. The bathroom assigned to Diego's group was missing 
a seat, a special type that was very difficult to find. When 
at last it was delivered through the Red Cross, Diego's 
secretary decorated it with Snoopy decals inscribed with 



with the message: "Love is where you find it; I'll be here 
all day." 

Laughter is by far the most important way of releasing 
tension. Diego's fellow hostages will never forget his parrot 
jokes. I tried to have something pleasant to say during 
those 3 precious minutes of communication that occurred 
almost daily; I went around collecting jokes that I might 
tell him. When Bob Graham, Governor of Florida, called 
to offer help, I asked him to send a book of jokes for 
Diego, which he promptly did. 

Ability to speak Spanish was important in reinforcing 
cordiality between hostages and captors. The fact that the 
five representatives knew the language allowed them to 
talk to the terrorists; some, like Diego, even understood 
the culture. This permitted them to communicate on 
various levels and ultimately lead the negotiations with the 
Colombian Government. Communication was not limited 
to the negotiations; the ambassadors had regular 
discussions with the terrorists, and even organized a 
lecture series, much like discussion groups at universities. 

Led by Mexican Ambassador Ricardo Galan, most of the 
hostages engaged in physical exercise such as running in 
place and doing calisthenics. One day while I was talking 
to Diego on the telephone I heard screaming in tne 
background and was alarmed. Ir turned out that some of 
the hostages were playing soccer in the living room near 
the phone. Those hostages who were inactive physically 
and mentally did not hold up as well. 

2. For the Families 

Early in the crisis I had a telephone call from the wife of 
one of my husband's colleagues in Washington, asking if I 
wouldn't consider going to the States. She was calling from 
the Department of State Operations Center in 
Washington. My first reaction was to suspect that the 
Department of State had asked her to telephone; that they 
were worried about me and wondered how I was coping. 
This suspicion, for some reason, annoyed me immensely, 
and I politely declined. 

Being there in Colombia was the best course for me. The 
telephone conversations with Diego were the most positive 
form of communication. Wives of other hostages felt the 
same way about being able to talk with their husbands. I 
was also most fortunate in having the assistance of many 
persons at the American Embassy and of Colombian 
friends. This support system was probably a primary 
reason for my being able to hold up so well under the 
ordeal. Most of the spouses of other hostages were not as 
fortunate. 

Realizing that J needed help, and accepting it, was 
probably my wisest decision. For example, the wife of the 
deputy chief of mission, Bettie Crigler, suggested that the 
residence telephone calls be screened. My social secretary 
did this during the day; from late afternoon until two in 
the morning a friend, usually from the American Embassy, 
took over the task. 

Although none of my children were in Colombia at the 
time, my Colombian daughter~in~law, Norma, who was 
then engaged to my son Charlie, stayed with me for the 
duration of the crisis. My elderly mother was living with 
me at the time of the takeover and, not knowing what the 
outcome would be, I sent her to my sister in the States in 
order to reduce my own stress. 

My children all wanted to travel to Colombia, but I 
strongly discouraged them. It was painful to keep them 
away at a time when I would have liked to have had all 
their love and attention, but one of my emotional reactions 
was to keep them safely in the States. Emotionally I was 
convinced that they would be in danger if they came to 
Colombia, and my husband and I agreed that they should 
stay in the States. 

However, my daughter Anne was not convinced that I was 
holding up as well as I claimed, and her brothers and sister 
agreed that she should come in the name of all. She also 
had an understanding boss who was happy to give her 
some time off. Eventually, she managed to persuade me to 
let her visit for 2 weeks. It was wonderful having her near, 
and Diego also was happy to be able to talk to her on the 
telephone. She came at Easter time, about midway 
through Diego's captivity. 

Manny, then at the University of Maryland, was so 
distressed that he quit school for the semester and spent 
most of the 2 months at the home of friends. Charlie, at 
Notre Dame law school, had a good support system, many 
friends. Unwilling to stay alone at his apartment, he 
accepted the offer of friends and moved in with them. 
Maria Dolores, in florida at a new job, was living with 
some of my relatives, where she found support. Frank, our 
youngest son and a cadet at West Point, tells me that 
although he was very concerned about his father's 
situation, he "knew that Dad could handle himself," and 
apparently he felt the same way about me·. As to handling 
his own emotions, he thinks his Army training 
strengthened his ability. to cope. We have a family joke: 
Whenever he has a problem, we ask, "Frank, what would 
you do in a battle situation?" Frank and all the rest did 
indeed do very well. 
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If laughter is the most important tension releaser, then 
prayer is a most important reinforcer for hope, peace, and 
mental well-being. Of great comfort to me during Diego's 
ordeal were the daily visits of our priest from the English
speaking chaplaincy. He came to say Mass twice a week; I 
received callers only on those days. The service took 
almost an hour, and afterwards there would be 
refreshments, allowing enough time for people to express 
their concern, without tiring me. Some of the spouses of 
other hostages were plagued by people who, wishing to be 
helpful, thoroughly exhausted them. 

Another advantage I had over some of the other spouses 
was that I was kept informed daily of the progress of 
negotiations. It is indeed important for crisis managers to 
have consideration for the intelligence of the victim's 
spouse or next of kin and to keep that person well 
informed. While Diego was negotiating on the inside, I 
was lobbying on the outside, especially with contacts in 
the States. These efforts bore fruit, as Secretary of State 
Vance sent a special emissary, Viron P. Vaky, who was 
influential in bringing about the final happy outcome. 

There were moments of frustration that were almost 
unbearable. I am a person of action, and I felt such 
impotence; Diego was in a house across town and I 
couldn't get to him. I had continued with my Swedish 
exercise group thrice weekly but, when this activity did 
not provide enough physical release, I would put on roller 
skates and vent my fury as I skated faster and faster on the 
driveway and round the flagpole. 

The sustained stress of not knowing how the hostage is 
(from phone call to phone call in my case) causes great 
frustration. Since the waiting loved one cannot "get at" the 
perpetrators, the anger is sometimes projected at the very 
pcople who are trying to help. Perhaps this explained why 
families of hostages directed anger at negotiators, crisis 
managers, the State Department, and so forth. 

D. Dealing With the Media 

It was my personal decision not to talk to the media while 
Diego was a hostage. I also asked my children and 
relatives to abstain from giving interviews and, with great 
difficulty, they all managed to avoid the press. Whenever 
my children found themselves unavoidably faccd by a 
mcmber of the media, they politely cxplained that they 
were saving their comments until their fathcr was released. 
That they showed such maturity and restraints did not 
surprise me, as "Foreign Service brats" learn early how to 

handle publicity. What did surprisc mc was thc fact that 
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the rest of my family also honored Diego's and my wish 
that they shun interviews-and I have a very extensive 
family. 

I found the televised scenes of the families of hostages in 
Tehran obscene. Under no circumstances could I expose 
my naked emotions to the world. Penne Laingen, wife of 
the deputy chief of mission who was held in Iran, in an 
article published by the Association of American Foreign 
Service Women, wrote: "Perhaps the most difficult and 
stressful aspect of the crisis for many of the wives was 
coping with the media."z She added: "It was essential that 
the wives kept themselves from being victimized by the 
media. I laid down a few ground rules for myself; I would 
not do a live television program, only tapes, in order to 
avoid being put in an untenable position." I went a step 
further than Penne, refusing even to be interviewed by 
close journalist friends. It is interesting to note that Penne, 
to my knowledge, was the only wife of the Tehran 
hostages who was able to communicate by telephone with 
her husband on several occasions. This reinforcement may 
have lessened her need to speak to the media. 

On the positive side, since most of the families of hostages 
from Iran had no way of communicating with the victims, 
some may have been comforted by following the news and 
knowing that all the people in the United States were 
sympathetic to their sorrow. The times when the Tehran 
videotapes were aired must have been very painful, but the 
visual evidence at least reassured those who could identify 
their relatives that they were still alive. 

I agree with Dr. Yonah Alexander, DirectOr of the 
Institute for Studies in International Terrorism at the State 
University of New York, that terrorism is theater, and that 
terrorists deliberately try to manipulatc the media for their 
own purposes.3 During the 2-month hostage situation at 
the Dominican Embassy, Commander One, the leader of 
the terrorist group, gave several long interviews to the 
press over the telephone. I would add that the media plays 
right into the hands of the terrorists. A few days after the 
taking of the Embasssy, a tent city called "Villa Chiva" 
(Scoopsville) had sprung up as close to the embassy 
building as the troops surrounding the place would permit. 

Some of the reporters from "Villa Chiva" came out with the 
first book on the taking of the Dominican Embassy, So)' d 
COII/ol/r/al/te I, M-19,4 edited by lose Fajardo and 
Miguclangel Roldan, and dedicated to "the fellow 
journalists at 'Villa Chiva." It was issl,ed in ///m/ 1980, 
before thc release of the hostages! On the covcr was a 
photo of Pabon Pabon (Commander Onc), eyes shining, 



discernible smile under the handkerchief covering his nose 
and mouth. The cover has the following captions: "Best
seller in Latin America"; "The M-19 Speaks!n 

My attention was recently drawn to a book review by Gay 
Talese, in the Neill' York Times Book Review section of 
December 9.5 He reviews The Sidlioll, Mario Puzo's latest 
book on the Italian Mafia. The reviewer perceives the 
author as portraying Salvatore Giuliano, "il bandio 
gentiluomon (the gentle bandit), as a kind of Robin Hood. 
Social situations can turn a criminal into a romantic figure. 
Mr. Talese writes that Mr. Puzo has succeeded in 
"symbolizing a desperate society through the deeds of a 
desperado, and in revealing how thin is the line that often 
separates a freedom-fighter from a terrorist." Perhaps some 
Colombians viewed Commander One as a freedom fighter. 

The Colombian Government did not permit the televising 
of the events at the Dominican Embassy in the country 
(the reason was that the terrorists had a~cess to television 
sets). It was an attempt at a news blackout. Newspapers 
were also banned from the Dominican Embassy. (The 
couple of editorials that I sent Diego, I happened to 
"smugg1en within the pages of the crossword puzzles.) 
Personally, I was relieved not to be subjected to a dailv 
bombardment of adverse television stimuli. It was bad' 
enough seeing the photographs in the newspapers every 
day. 

Paul Wilkinson writes in his book, Terrorism {Illd thp Liberal 
State, "Liberal democratic governments have to carry their 
publics with them in broad support of their respons~s to 
terrorism. Moreover, due to the efforts of free and 
energetic media, the public generally develops very strong 
emotions and opinions about the terrorism in the 
headlines.n6 While I am in favor of a free press, I feel that 
the press has to do some self-censoring. During recent 
years some of our American television networks have 
attempted to address this problem. Sensationalism at the 
expense of human suffering is unforgivable. 

III. The Effect of U.S. Hostage Policy 

The terrorists allowcd and cncoura!!;ed the use of the 
telephone. They hoped that the captives would influence 
their respective gO\'ernments to exert pressure upon the 
Colombian Government to accede to the terrorists' 
demands. \rhich wcre paymcnt of a ransom of $50 million 
and the release of more than 300 political prisoners. 

U.S. hostage policy was no ransom, no prisoners. no 
dialog. To quote Robert M. Savre, former Chairman of the 
Interdepartmental Group on T~rrorism of the Department 

of State: "What is the U.S. policy on combating terrorism? 
First we resist blackmail and pursue terrorists with the full 
force of the law, as do other countries. We do not pay 
ransom for any of our employees who may be taken 
hostage, and we encourage businesses to follow a similar 
policy. We do not bargain for the release of hostages, for 
we think that making concessions to terrorist blackmail 
only makes the problem worse for others who might be 
taken in the future."7 

My husband always supported the U.S. policy of no 
ransom, no exchange of prisoners, even while he himself 
was in captivity. However, he is a firm believer in dialog, 
with force to be used only when it becomes inevitable. His 
firm stand resulted in arguments with some of his 
colleagues inside the Dominican Embassy. 

Diego believes that our basic hostage negotiating policy 
needs to be rethought. He likes to refer to Frank Bolz, 
who set up one of the first hostage squads in the United 
States for the New York City Police Department and 
wrote the book Hostagp COp.8 With the help of 
psychologists and other professionals, Bolz outlined some 
ground rules and guidelines on dealio!!; with hostage situations. 
One of the tenets, the Stockholm syndrome, assumes that 
the hostages, who are under duress, may feel sympathetic 
to their captors and may even help them; therefore, the 
hostages' judgment should not be trusted. They should be 
told to be still and wait to be rescued. 

Back in Washington, Die!!;o's messages were viewed with 
skepticism, and some colleagues there were sure that he 
was suffering from the Stockholm syndrome. His deputy in 
Bogota was caught between following his ambassador's 
instructions and fearing to disobey the conflictin!!; orders 
from Washington. These problems accentuated Diego's 
frustration. He was being much more effective than his 
colleagues on the outside, and yet he was not being taken 
seriously; his actions were not bein!!; acknowledged. 

Dr. Hillman, in his study of the 14 hostages at the New 
Mexico penitentiary, found that not one of them had 
suffered from the Stockholm syndrome. However, among 
the conclusions in his paper, he says: 

It is obviolls that then' is 110 ill,(~y a hostage 'shollld' (/ct. 'flip 
hostage, ill jact, has 110 choire. 'Tot(/I(J' hdJ)less' OC('fmlte~JI 
describes his positioll. 'flie hostage, w)ho is sevpre(J' trallmatizpd, 
/11(/), respolld ill (/ pselldoratiollallll{llllw' to d(/Ilgerolls 
illSfrll"tiolls. Negotiators, as 'W'dl as tllOse ill'ho {ater alla/)'ze the 
hostages'respollses, shollid I.'eep this ill mil/d. . 

Diego was completely rational and, as was later proved, 
not completely helpless; he was able to use his mind. But 
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apparently State Department crisis managers must have 
drawn conclusions similar to Dr. Hillman's. 

IV. Aftereffects on the Hostage and Family 

My feelings of guilt for not having been with Diego at the 
Dominican Embassy have lasted for years. I became so 
concerned with his safety that after his release, when he 
had to travel frequently, I found it very difficult to be separated 
from him. Each time he left on a trip I went through a 
traumatic experience. 

In some situations the families of victims suffer more, 
psychologically, than does the victim. The hostage knows 
how he is; the loved one lives with uncertainty until the 
moment of being reunited. And, even later. the aftereffects 
can be more acute in a family member. Although the 
Tehran hostage crisis was completely different from the 
Colombian, when we met with a large group of former Iran 
hostages and their families in April 1981, I was surprised 
at the similarities in some of my reactions and those of 
some members of their families. 

Diego and I participated with the State Department's 
medical team in a group therapy program for the former 
hostages from Iran, their families, and others significantly 
involved, called a "90-day reunion." It was held at the 
Greenbriar Hoeel in White Sulphur Springs, West Virginia. 
The ex-hostages and their families had the option of just 
enjoying a few days of rest or participating in the 
scheduled workshops and meetings. A considerable 
number participated. Although I considered Diego and 
myself to be more of a "control group" being analyzed 
along with the other "subjects," I felt that my cooperation 
might help me, and perhaps others as well. 

It was at Greenbriar that I had my first outburst of anger 
with my husband. It was a year after his release. 
Unfortunately, I don't think he ever understood what the 
uproar was all about. For the next 3 years I had therapy, 
and I have finally come to understand some of my 
problems: During the separation imposed by the hostage 
situation husbands and wives tend to idealize each other. 
When we were reunited we found that we were the same 
human beings as before, with the same faults and frailties. 

The Washington Post, in an article titled "Aftermath" 
(September 1981)9, discusses the lingering effects for the 
hostages from Tehran and their families. It cites attempted 
suicides, divorces, insomnia, and other psychopathologies. 

An article published in the New York Times November 4, 
1984, commemorating the fifth anniversary of the taking of 
the American Embassy in Tehran, states that most of the 
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hostages have "picked up the threads of their lives" and are 
in relatively good form, but a few are still suffering from 
the effects of their captivity. Moorehead Kennedy, one of 
the hostages interviewed, said: "My wife and I were talking 
this over the other night. It took a long time to get over 
the hostage experience. It's been just now, during the last 
6 months that we really feel back on the track."lo 

According to Dr. Hillman, "the intensity of the hostage 
experience, and not its duration, determines the later 
development of a traumatic neurosis." My son-in-law, 
Donald Cooke (Diego and I met Don at Greenbriar and 
introduced him to our daughter Anne a month later; by 
September they had married), has never shown any 
negative aftereffects from his experience in Tehran. He 
feels that, if anything, there were positive changes, such as 
greater empathy for other people. Diego insists that he 
came out of the Dominican Embassy in Bogota in better 
shape than he went in. He exercised, ate only one meal a 
day, and lost 20 pounds. His hearing became more acute 
and his eyesight improved. He has shown no negative 
personality changes; in fact, one could say that he is now 
mellower and more sensitive. 

These two hostages, Diego and Don, had completely 
different experiences: 

- Diego was held 61 days; Don 444. 

- Diego's group was in a barricade situation; Dan's was 
not. 

- Diego was in a friendly nation; Don was in a hostile one. 

- Diego was never moved from his place of captivity; Don 
was moved often. 

- Diego stayed throughout with the same hostage 
colleagues; Don had 12 different roommates. 

- Diego was encouraged to organize and work with his 
fellow hostages; Don was not. 

- Diego had use of the telephone almost daily; Don never 
had. 

- Diego was the only American in his group; Dan's fellow 
hostages were all Americans. 

- Diego had 23 years of experience as a diplomat; Don 
was at his first post. 

I have tried to find similarities in Dan's and Diego's 
situations, to try to explain the fact that both men came 
out of their crises 50 well: 

- Diego spoke Spanish fluently; Don spoke Farsi fluently. 

- Diego talked with his captors; Don talked with his 
guards. 



- Diego conversed with other hostages; Don conversed 
with his fellow hostages. ~ 

- Diego was allowed packages through the Red Cross; 
Don was allowed mail. 

Don considers himself to be among the one-fourth of the 
Tehran hostages who reacted well during and after the 
crisis. He tells me that he felt that he was well informed 
and had a general perception of the situation, and therefore 
he was not as worried about the outcome. He experienced 
a personality clash with only a couple of his dozen 
roommates. Except in the initial period, his captors 
allowed him and his roommate to talk to one another. 

Even during the time they were not allowed to talk, they 
managed nonverbal communication. After they were 
allowed to speak they shared one another's mail. Don said 
that the best thing in the world was everyone receiving 
mail; the second best was no one receiving mail; worst of 
all was only one person receiving mail. Sometimes the 
guards kept mail from them as a form of torture. 

I asked both Diego and Don how they felt about the 
recent hijacking of the Kuwait Airlines airplane, taken to 
Tehran. Both felt great empathy, although their concern 
was not as great as it would have been if they had known 
the American hostages aboard personally. Don's main 
concern was for a Foreign Service friend based in Kuwait 
who, he felt, might be very disturbed by the incident. 
When I asked Don if he had any ideas how the terrorists 
would react, he said that he knew Persians well (his 
captors in Tehran) but not Arabs (the terrorists holding the 
hostages in the Kuwait Airlines plane). When I asked Don 
if he would mind serving in that part of the world again, 
he said no. 

V. Recommendations 
1. Special attention should be paid to any communications 
from hostages. They should not be disregarded; the 
possibility of the Stockholm syndrome should not be 
regarded as a certainty. 

2. A mature, capable hostage should not be discouraged 
from active participation in the negotiations. In fact. 
persons who are in a high-risk position for kidnaping 
should be trained on how to best deal with their captors. 
(The ambassadors at the Dominican Embassy, using their 
negotiating capabilities, were able to help bring about their 
own release.) 

3. Dialog is the most effective way of solving a hostage 
situation. Force should be used only as a last resort. 

4. A hostage should try to stay physically and mentally 
active; those who do are less likely to suffer from 

psychological problems during and after captivity. 

5. Whenever possible, messages should be sent to the 
hostages. Any form of communication should be 
attempted. 

6. Families of hostages should be kept informed of the 
course of negotiations. 

7. Families should be advised to deal with the media 
carefully, if at all. 

8. After release, therapy for the hostage and the family is 
advisable in mos( cases. , 
9. Further studies should be made of ex-hostages and 
their families, in order to alert and better orient high-risk 
personnel, whether in Government or in the private sector. 
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The London Perspective on Internation~l Terrorism 
by J. A. Dellow, Esq., CBE 
Assistant Commissioner for Crime, Metropolitan Police 
New Scotland Yard, L=o:.::.nd.:;:.o=n~ _______ " _______________ _ 

Thl"eat 

Before embarking on this topic, I should perhaps introduce 
myself. I am the h.:ad of the Criminal Investigation 
Department of the London Metropolitan Police, and as 
such have under my command 'all the detective 
departments and offices in London. In the terrorist field, I 
control both the Special Branch, which gathers and collates 
intelligence, and the Antiterrorist Branch, which 
investigates terrorist offences after they occur and 
prosecutes those responsible. With the exception of a 
national responsibility within Special Branch for Irish 
Republican matters, I and my officers are responsible only 
for terrorist offences within the London area. I hope that 
this makes my position clear, since I do not set myself up 
to be an expert on international terrorism. The subject is 
monitored to assess the likelihood of events around the 
world having repercussions in London. Trends, therefore, 
are important to me, insofar as they might affect my 
officers and the population for which I am responsible. 

The most obvious factor is the growth of terrorism. The 
number of countries affected has increased from 48 in 
1970 to 87 in 1982. Related to this number is its breadth; 
at a fairly recent count, no less than 125 groups claimed 
attacks affecting 75 different nationalities. The trend of 
terrorism, then, has been up over the past decade and, 
although it may have reached a plateau, it shows no sign of 
abating. 

Furthermore, it has become more lethal. Not only arc 
terrorists less reluctant to kill, they arc also less 
discriminating. In 1970, attacks on property just about 
equaled attacks on people. Now, attacks on people 
account for 75 percent of all incidents, with diplomats 
appearing to be about twice as vulnerable as other persons. 
The worst year ever in terms of deaths and injuries was 
1983, with 720 fatalities and 963 injuries. Even though 
one-third of the 1983 total resulted from the bombing of 
the U.S. Marines in Beirut, the figures are still higher than 
those for 1982, when there were 221 fatalities overall. 

Another feature that has caused concern is the 
disproportionate number of terrorist acts occurring in 
Western Europe, many of which have nothing to do with 
the countries where the attacks take place. Many 
European countries do, of course, have their home-grown 
problems. I have already mentioned the Irish Republican 
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movement, but one should not forget the Red Army 
Faction in Germany, the Corsican separatist movement in 
France, the Red Brigades or the Terzia Posizione in Italy, 
or the Basque separatist movement (ETA) in Spain. Each 
of these movements has been responsible for many 
incidents, including bombings, kidnapping, and murder, 
and is likely to have links with other similarly minded 
groups, for practical or political reasons. Nevertheless, they 
are not "international" since they almost exclusively carry 
out their violence within their own country, and against 
their own internal targets. The Irish Republicans might, I 
suppose, be considered international since they are 
operating abroad. However, with few exceptions (and even 
then the targets have been British) they have confined 
their violence to the United Kingdom. 

Fugitives from all these "domestic" movements do arrive in 
neighbouring countries. Italian Red Brigades and German 
Baader-Meinhof people have been found in England, Irish 
terrorists have been found in France, Spain, and Holland, 
and so on. However, they have not been active outside 
their own borders and so, in general terms, the activities of 
these groups are not of great interest outside their own 
countries. True international terrorists, on the other hand,. 
present a totally different problem and it is to these groups 
that I, although responsible only for the policing of 
London, have to pay attention. 

Despite the decline of the United Kingdom as a world 
power, London is still an important political and business 
centre and as such contains a large number of tempting 
targets. Additionally, the United Kingdom, like its 
neighbour, France, has a tradition of welcoming political 
fugitives. This policy-as relatively recent events have 
shown-increases the terrorist problem in the United 
Kingdom, since these ~nigr~s are sometimes the subject of 
attack from the country of their birth. Before looking 
forward, it may be interesting to consider what trends are 
apparent from terrorist events in the United Kingdom over 
the past 7 years. A list of such incidents is given in Table 
1. Irish terrorism is excluded since, as already stated, it is 
domestic in nature and does not have sufficient 
international implications to warrant its discussion .in this 
forum. The attacker is named only where evidence has 
become available, although clearly, in cases where 
dissidents have been attacked, the state is high'ly likely to 

have been responsible. 
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Table 1 
Terrorist Events in the United Kingdom, 1977-1984 
Year 

1977 
1977 
1977 

1977 
1978 
1978 

1978 

1978 
1978 
1978 
1978 

1979 
1979 
1980 
1980 
19BO 
1980 

1980 
1980 
1980 
1980 
1980 
1980 
1980 
1980 
1981 
1981 
1982 

1982 
1982 

1982 
1983 
1983 
1984 
1984 
1984 

1984 

TargeUVlctim 

North Yemen 
Syria 
India 

Spain 
Turkey 
Palestine 
liberation 
Organisation 

Iraqui Dissident 

Iraqui Dissident 
Iraq 
Israel 
Bulgarian 
Dissident 
Turkey 
Bahrein 
Libyan Dissident 
Libyan Dissident 
Libyan Dissident 
Iran 

Kuwait 
Iran 
Turkey 
Switzerland 
libyan Dissident 
Libyan Dissident 
France 
Ubya 
Iraq 
Iran 
Israel 

Saudi Arabia 
Turkey 

Tanzanier 
Turkey 
? 
Libyan Dissident 
Libyan Dissident 
libyan Dissident 

Attacker 

Syria 
Indian 
Dissident 
? 
Armenians 
? 

? 
? 
? 
P.F.L.P. 
? 

Armenians 
15 May Group 
? 
? 
? 
Iran 
Separatists 
? 
Iran 
Armenians 
Armenians 
? 
? 
Armenian 
? 
Iraq 
Iran 
Abu Nidal 

AI·Jlhad 
Armenia 

Tanzanians 
Armenia 
? 
? 

Stale 

1984 libyan Dissident ? 
1984 India Separatists 

Incident 

Assassination 
Bomb (Own Goal) 
Stabbing 

Bomb 
Bomb 
Assassination 

Assault (Serious) 

Assassination 
Bomb 
Grenade/Gun Attack 
Assassination 

Bomb 
Bomb 
Fire Bomb (X2) 
Assault 
Assassination (X2) 
Assault on Embassy 

Bomb 
Bomb (Own Goal) 
Bomb 
Bomb 
Poisoning 
Assassination 
Bomb 
Firebomb 
Bomb (Own Goal) 
Bomb (Own Goal) 
Attempted 
Assassination 
Bomb 
Conspiracy to 
Murder 
Hijack 
Bomb 
Bomb 
Bombs (X7) 
Bomb 
Shooting 

Bomb (Heathrow 
Airport) 
Assassination 
Kidnap/Murder 

Deaths 

3 
2 

2 
6 

2 

1 police 
officer 

Injuries 

2 

9 

2 

26 
26 
10 

28 

Trends are clearly identifiable in this list and, while [ have 
not researched international figures, I suspect that the 
pattern in many other countries that have suffered from 
international terrorism 'would be similar. One can identify, 
for example, the countries that are not generally at risk 
from the international terrorists. Conversely, one can 
identify the high-risk countries and persons. Turkey and 
Libyan dissidents stand Ollt. The former has been 
consistently at risk throughout the period, and the latter 
have been at dramatically increasing risk since 1980. We 
sec the cOllntries and peoples that are the international 
aggressors-Libya, Syria, Iran, and Iraq, the Armenians, 
and the Palestinians. 
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It may not appear to be very clever to identify trends with 
hindsight. However, it is postulated that they were 
identifiable when they were happening, and trends do not, 
after all, simply stop. By definition, they continue from the 
past, through the present, to the future. Correctly 
identified, therefore, they can assist the police 
counterterrorism effort in all its varied fields and may assist 
in predicting future events. 

Two aspects of terrorism must be considered. The first is 
the type of attack that can reasonably be expected. The 
second is the direction from which it might come and the 
likelihood that it will happen-in other words, the level of 
threat. 

The first is mainly the province of experts in the field of 
personal and physical protection, and many studies have 
been made on terrorist methods of both bombings and 
assassinations. Knowledge of trends is drawn upon to 
indicate preferred methods of attack and manufacture of 
devices, with a view to taking defensive action against 
them. It is a specialised field that need not be discussed 
here. Generalities are all that could be covered, and in this 
respect the trend away from property toward people has 
already been mentioned. 

The second topic is probably more important in overall 
police terms. An examination of the 47 incidents that have 
occurred in the United Kingdom since 1977 shows that 33 
were of Middle Eastern origin, 7 were of Armenian origin, 
and the remaining 7 could, in terms of this analysis, be 
discounted as one-time incidents that were unlikely to be 
repeated. 

The major threat in the past has therefore been from the 
Middle East groups, with a similarly serious threat from 
Armenians. While the number of Armenian attacks is 
lower and the number of likely attackers is smaller, the 
targets are more specific. Despite a split in the Armenian 
movement, we have not seen in the United Kingdom the 
internecine strife that has characterised the dispute within 
the Palestine Liberation Organisation and has resulted in 
the assassination of pro-Arafat personnel throughout the 
world. 

In general terms I see this pattern of international 
terrorism eontinuing. I would not be so bold as to predict 
trends for the next decade since there are too many 
variables, but certain general points about the future can 
be made on the basis of current trends. J have already 
mentioned the threat from Middle East sources. I do not 
see that threat diminishing and I view the threat from 
internecine warfare as seriously as the threat to Israeli 
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interests. State-sponsored terrorism is very common 
among Middle East nations; we have seen an upsurge of 
that in the United Kingdom in particular and it must be 
considered as a future trend. To couple this ,,,ith another 
aspect, I also fear an increase in terrorist "spectaculars." 
The media have become blase about terrorism, and bigger 
incidents are now needed to guarantee satisfactory 
coverage to the terrorists. Statistics confirm this 
development: The proportion of incidents involving 
multiple fatalities is up from 3 '3 percent in 1982 to 59 
percent in 1983; in 1982 there were 4 incidents involving 
1 0 or more fatalities (making a total of 11 since 1980), 
while in 1983 there were 14. M~r reason for coupling this 
trend with state terrorism is that st1te aid is often 
necessary to mount the large incidents (the suicide lorry 
attacks in Lebanon in 1983 are an example); local 
expertise, logistics, and intelligence often are insufficient. 
A rise in state terrorism could thus be a logical 
accompaniment to an increase in "spectaculars." 

Key trends may therefore be summarised as a continuing 
threat from Middle East and Armenian sources, with a 
continuing move toward personal and property targets as 
opposed to property alone. Western Europe will still suffer 
a high percentage of the terrorist attacks, and diplomats 
will remain more vulnerable than ordinary persons. 
Terrorism is more lethal and indiscriminate and the 
favourite form of attack is the bomb. Terrorist 
"spectaculars" may become more frequent and we may see 
an increase in state-sponsored terrorism. 

I have deliberately left one topic to the end of my 
discussion of threat, both in view of the organisation 
hosting this gathering and in view of the fact that the topic 
does-if it fits anywhere-come under the heading of 
significant changes in the level of threat. What, if any, is 
the threat from terrorists intent on using an improvised 
nuclear device, or worse? 

I don't have the definitive answer, and I know that 
research has been done by others in a far better position to 

judge than I. However, as I see it, the threat is threefold. 
The first possibility is that one of the nations engaged in 
state terrorism will obtain a nuclear capability and make 
such weapons available to its terrorists. The second 
possibility is that a terrorist group will manufacture its own 
wcapon (or do;", that it has manufactured its own weapon) 
and either use it, or threaten to use it. Third, and possibly 
most likely, is that some form of attack on a nuclear power 
plant will initiate a core meltdown and its ensuing 
disaster. 

I know that safeguards exist-groups, task forces, and 
doubtless technologies-that can, or should, prevent such 
things from happening. I merely mention this hazard as a 
tail piece to my discussion of threat because such terrorism 
could pose the most dramatic change in the level of 
terrorism that this world has ever experienced. In the 
United Kingdom we have given considerable thought to 
our response, particularly to the placing of improvised 
nuclear devices. Contingency planning and exercises have 
taken place, and the issue is joined with the subject of 
terrorist and other criminal threats to water and air 
supplies by adulteration, as several common factors apply. 

Response 

General Philosophy. The general philosophy of 
response to terrorists can be stated very simply. There 
must be no surrender to them. 

In the early days of hijacking, the United Kingdom 
released Popular Front for the Liberation of Palestine 
terrorist Leila Khaled, who arrived at Heathrow in charge 
of a hijacked EI-AI jet. The technicality that she had never 
been formally admitted to the country was used, and she 
was therefore refused permission to land. Khaled went on 
to hijack again and we had learned our lesson. This was 
the first and only time that the British Government 
surrendered to terrorists, and its resolve to stand up to 
them now extends beyond the United Kingdom to its staff 
and properties abroad. The British Ambassador to Uruguay 
and the British Trade Commissioner in Quebec both were 
kidnapped; the Government refused to negotiate and both 
were released unharmed. 

There is, I think, little doubt in anyone's mind that, while 
a known refusal to deal will not prevent international 
terrorism, it will almost certainly deter some attempts. On 
the other hand, there is no doubt that a ready 
acquiescence to terrorist demands makes a country 
extremely vulnerable to further attacks, as many countries 
discovered during the early 1970's. It must be admitted 
that this policy has not deterred the Irish Republicans, but 
they, and members of separatist movements like theirs, are 
a special case. Nevertheless, even in their case, there 
should be no surrender to terrorist demands. More 
recently, certain countries have seen the result of the 
appeasement of terrorism. In each case, the demands by 
the aggressor became more outrageous and, in the end, 
resistance was the only way. That is the position we find 
ourselves in now and a policy of noncapitulation is the only 
way, however hard the decisions may be for those in authority. 
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Allocation of Responsibilities for Pl"Otection and 
COllntertelTorism. Most law enforcement agencies, in 
the countries in which I have experience, existed before 
the tremendous growth in terrorism during the past 
decade. To meet the threat, they expanded, often in a 
somewhat piecemeal way. The result is that in most 
countries a number of agencies are involved in the fight 
against terrorism. Invariably they have separate roles, but 
frequently there is an overlap that can result in a 
duplication of effort. However, with good cooperation this 
should at least mean that there are few, if any, gaps. The 
United Kingdom is no exception. 

In the United Kingdom, three groups have a role, namely 
the police, the army, and the various government 
intelligence agencies. Superimposed on this operational 
structure are various government-sponsored committees 
which have a coordinating role. The basic task of law 
enforcement rests with the police, and they have the main 
task of countering terrorism since they are the only body 
with executive powers. 

There is no national police force and reliance is placed on 
some 43 police forces, ranging in strength from a thousand 
officers to my own, which comprises 27,000 police officers 
and some 15,000 civil staff (unsworn officers). While they 
are locally recruited and controlled, they do have access to 
many national services and facilities, an arrangement which 
ensures a maintenance of standards and a common 
approach to many problems. Forces that face terrorist 
problems have created their own specialist units to deal 
with them-perhaps in gathering intelligence or 
investigating terrorism. They can, if necessary, call on the 
military for explosives expertise, and on other police forces 
for investigatory aid, if no "in-house" experience is 
available. 

The various government intelligence agencies play an 
important part, particularly in international terrorism, since 
it is often only through them that intelligence about 
international developments is available. However, like the 
Army, the intelligence agencies have no executive role and 
must pass their information to the police for action. 

Coordination among the three agencies is very good. Each 
is aware of the others' roles and the norm is a direct 
person-to-personcontact between those with similar 
interests. Government-sponsored committees are attended 
by members of all interested agencies, thus assuring 
coordination at policy level and facilitating government 
participation. 
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Free advice on physical security is available to any 
organisation from the local police. Particular attention is, of 
course, paid to premises regarded as especially at risk, but 
security in terms of the actual provision of manpower is 
provided only at official premises. This does not include 
military establishments, which look after themselves, but 
does include certain government offices, the Houses of 
Parliament, diplomatic premises, and so on. This 
protection is supplied from the Diplomatic Protection 
Group and other uniformed officers of the police service. 

Personal protection is provided by the Special Branch of 
the Metropolitan Police, which has national responsibilities 
in this area. They care for British VIP's (with the 
exception of the royal family, who have their own 
protection officers from the Royalty and Diplomatic 
Protection Department) and all visiting VIP's for whom 
protection is considered necessary. I have already 
mentioned the coordination between the various 
antiterrorist agencies, and this is relevant to the use of 
police, in contrast to an independent body, for personal 
protection. In a nutshell, not only do officers on protection 
duty have unrestricted access to the not inconsiderable 
facilities afforded by the United Kingdom Police Service, 
but, more important, they have access to all the 
intelligence fed into the system by the various agencies 
which have to provide liaison with the police service as the 
executive arm in the fight against terrorism. They are, 
therefore, in a position to be continually and fully apprised 
of the current situation regarding their principal. Both they 
and the whole system of which they are a part are able to 
use that intelligence to better gauge the type and depth of 
protection needed. 

Relationship Between Governmental and Corporate 
Security Responsibilities. The availability of advice on 
physical security has already been mentioned. All large 
companies have their own security organisations, which 
work together and adopt a most professional approach to 

security. They ~eldom, if ever, need to seek official help, 
apart from advice on the level of threat, either generally or 
to them in particular. 

There would, however, be a direct relationship in two 
particular cases. The first would be when a private 
company undertakes government work which is either 
classified or which puts the company more at risk. The 
second would be when a VIP already receiving poliCe 
protection is to visit or stay at particular private premises. 
In both these cases police/intelligence agency advice would 



he in ~trong terms, although not mandatory; ignoring the 
advicL: would result in cancellation of the contract or 
withdrawal of the visit. 

The systems of liaison in this field vary depending on 
circumstances. Communicating a general level of threat is 
usually done by a press release to the media. In the case 
of a specific threat to a private company not involved in 
government work, the liaison would be by a personal visit 
from a police officer, probably from the local Special 
Branch, with the specific offer of a visit from the local 
(police) crime prevention officer. A similar system would 
obtain if a VIP were to visit a private company. If there 
were plenty of notice (the papal visit to the United 
Kingdom in 1982 is a good example), the physical security 
of the place would need to be brought to an acceptable 
standard. If this were not possible, then the visit would be 
one of few occasions when police would be physically 
present doinR static protection duty on private premises. 
Indeed, if the visitOr were important enough, police would 
be present regardless of the standard of security achieved. 

Lessons Learned From Expedence: International 
Perspectives 

I have already said that in the United Kingdom we deal 
with terrorism as a crime, that is, in the legal sense. In 
every other sense it is something so far removed from 
normal crime that, when it exploded upon the scene, most 
police forces were ill equipped to deal with it. So, too, 
were governments for, although terrorism had existed for 
centuries, the global scale of the new wave was quite 
unprecedented. Mistakes were undoubtedly made in the 
early days, but most Western nations have now arrived at 
similar systems and attitudes through their own 
experiences and the mistakes of others. The United 
Kingdom is no exception and it is fairly easy to indicate 
what it has gleaned from its own experience and that of 
others. 

The Need for Liaison. This need is recognized both 
interagency and internationally. The time is gone when 
each agency, and even each country, could concentrate on 
its own problems to the exclusion of others. The formation 
of coordinating groups or committees is an example of this 
development. 

The Need To Take Physical Security Measures. The 
necu to protect persons and premises at risk has become 
clear. I have already mentioned the ever-growing police 
involvement (in London at least) in this field. In addition, 
\re have seen the need for special buildings to deal with 

terrorists and have, for example, constructed special secure 
accommodations to prevent attempts to rescue terrorists 
from policy custody. E\~ry potential target for terrorists 
must now look at its own requirements, and seek advice if 
it cannot resolve the problem. The police forces of the 
world, alone, can no longer guarantee the safety of 
potential terrorist targets by the routine methods that they 
have traditionally employed. 

The Need for Specialists. In the law enforcement field, 
terrorism probably has been the largest growth area. In the 
wake of terrorism, entire new departments have been 
created, from operational units to intelligence gatherers and 
liaison services. Existing groups have been enlarged and 
their operations refined. All this has been necessary 
because of the special nature of terrorism, and the many 
different threads and disciplines that must be combined to 

combat it. 

Many of the crimes committed by terrorists were 
previously unheard of, and could not be dealt ,rith by 
normal methods. A hijacking, for example, can require 
government involvement and diplomatic liaison with 
several different countries. It may require the assistance of 
airline officials, of aircraft manufacturers (this in itself may 
require the use of international contacts), of airport 
officials, of psychologists, of marksmen, of intelligence 
officers with a knowledge of the political background of 
the hijackers, of interpreters, of negotiators, and so on. A 
terrorist bomb (their most common weapon) requires 
specialist teams-to gather evidence often scattered over 
hundreds of square yards, to deal with multiple deaths, to 
analyse the evidence, to piece together the device. An 
intelligence analyst is needed to trace the bomb's origins 
and assess the likelihood of further attacks, persons with 
knowledge of the background arc needed to question 
prisoners, and so on. 

In liaison, specialists are needed because cooperation in 
the field of terrorism is a delicate matter, in view of the 
political implications. The possibility exists that certain 
countries might use t!le terrorist label to settle old scores 
with persons who are little more than political activists. 

Perhaps recognition of the need for specialisation is one of 
the few useful offshoots from the fight against terrorism. 
Much has been learned, and many contacts have been 
made that are relevant to the fight against crime but might 
have taken much longer to develop in the absence of the 
urgency created by terrorism. 

The Need fOl' International Cooperation. This need 
can best be illustrated by referring to the case of the 
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infamous Carlos, "The Jackal." He spent some time in 
London (and bungled one assassination attempt). He then 
moved to Paris and introduced diplomatic hostage-taking 
to the Continent when he organised the seizure of the 
French Embassy in Holland (with Japanese terrorists). He 
made arrangements for a similar operation in Stockholm 
and tried unsuccessfully to do the same in Denmark and 
Switzerland. He got supplies from Swiss anarchists and 
supplied explosives to the Basque separatist movement in 
Spain. He worked with Italian terrorists to provide stolen 
travel documents and with Turks and Germans to smuggle 
weapons, and he kidnapped Arab oil ministers in Vienna. 
Unfortunately, Carlos was far from exceptional in the 
breadth of his internatioria1 activities. 

It is impossible to see how an investigation of the activities 
of someone like Carlos could be conducted without good 
cooperation among the various countries involved. 
Terrorism has become international because of the ease of 
modern travel and the facilities offered by ll1otie-rn 
communications. It is vital that the same ease of 
ll10vement anti communication be made available to those 
who have to fight terrorism and that the law enforcement 
agencies exchange information with the same freedom as 
terrorists exchange weapons, expertise, and identity. 

The Need f01' Government Involvement. In the 
United Kingdom, the government is never involved in 
criminal matters; indeed, the independence of the police 
and judiciary is a proud boast. However, government 
involvement-and now a preparedness for it-has become 
esscntial in many terrorist incidents. All too frequently, 
direct government-to-government communication is 
needed; often, a decision is required that has far too many 
ramifications for it be be made by a police officer, however 
senior, with only local responsibilities. If foreign nationals or 
foreign property (an aircraft or an embassy, perhaps) are 
involved, for example, a decision not to deal with terrorists 
cannot be made by the police officer on the scene 
because it could, in the end, result in the death of the 
nationals and/or serious damage to the property. 
Conversely, as the H:cent incident at the Libyan Peoples' 
Bureau in London showed, action at an incident can have 
serious repercussions on British interests llbroad and, 
therefore, requires close government involvement at all 
stages. 

The Need for Intelligence. This requircment is present 
in all fields of criminal investigation and law enforcement, 
but it is paramount in the case of terrorism-particularly 
international terrorism. It enables preemptive action to be 
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taken in terms both of arrests and of an increase in 
security measures around a target. Terrorists are 
transnational; they operate in a cell structure and in 
consequence have tight security. Traditional methods of 
intelligence gathering are, therefore, inoperative in many 
cases. In a sense, this discussion is a return to the topic of 
specialisation since intelligence gathering in this field has, 
for the reasons above, become a specialised subject. It is 
nevertheless most important. A mistake that has been 
made in the past has been to see a requirf:ment for 
intelligence to "payoff' in terms of arrests. Most countries 
now realise that this is impracticable and that intelligence 
must be viewed in the longer term. Furthermore, 
intelligence is important in avoiding overreaction, in that 
early suppressive action can prevent the need for later 
repressive action. 

Perhaps one might say that including intelligence under the 
heading "lessons learned" is foolish, in that the value of 
intelligence is already known. It is my contention that, 
although this may be so in general terms, we often tend to 
give intelligence a relatively low priority in normal law 
enforcemcnt, having, for many reasons, to rely on a 
reactive approach. That, too, in m~l view, is wrong, but 
that is beyond the subject of this paper. In the field of 
counterterrorism we are in a different area for reasons I 
havc already mentioned, and intelligence must occupy a 
much higher position in the order of priorities. Prevention 
of crime is important, but prevention or control of 
terrorism is vital. 

Planning and Exercising. The incident at the Munich 
Olympics concentrated our minds in the United Kingdom, 
as it must have done elsewhere in the world. One of the 
effects was that police, in liaison with other agencies and 
government, prepared contingency plans to meet the 
range of possible terrorist activities as then perceived. 
Since then, the plans have been updared in the light of our 
experiences and those of others throughout the world. 

The fundamental lessons learned and acted upon have 
been that (a) all incidents have substantial similarities, 
therefore it is possible to have a basic plan; and (b) each 
incident reveals major differences from previous incidents, 
therefore it is essential that plans remain flexible. We have 
learned also that, although contingency plans are 
implemented when real incidents occur, the plans must be 
exercised at frequent intervals bctween incidents. 

Coupled with this approach, in the United Kingdom 
considerable importance is placed on debriefing after both 
real incidents and exercises, to ensure that contingency 

......... _-------------------------------- -



plans are always as refined and effective as possible. 

Resoluteness. Finally, and possibly most important: No 
matter what other lessons have been learned and what 
action has been taken as a result, it will all be in vain if 
authority is not resolute in the face of terrorism. I think we 
have learned this lesson well enough in the United 
Kingdom, and I hope that we will always be able to act 
accordingly. 

Military Aid to the Civil POWel" in TelTorist 
Incidents 

In Great Britain-I emphasise Great Britain because 
Northern Ireland is something special and different in this 
context-in terI1lS of terrorism, military support of the 
police is at the far end of a spectrum of military responses 
collectively known as Military Aid to the Civil Power. At 
one end, the term relates to military assistance to local 
government at times of natural or manmade disaster, 
throu~h aid to keep major social services funning by taking 
over functions during industrial disputes or other 
breakdO\yns (e.g., strikes in the ambulance or fire services, 
or within the power industries). At the other end of the 
spectrum, thc military is geared to support police in 
terrorist incidents, such as the Iranian Embassy siege, by
combat intervention, 
Wc are not, in the United Kingdom, inhibited from 
committing in action our Armed Services in support of the 
civil power by such provision as /Josse ('Oll/itaflls. However, 
checks and balances exist to ensure that the police, in 
concert with the military, cannot take action outside the 
legal and democratic process. Essentially the procedure of 
calling military assistance to the aid of the civil power 
under such circumstances is geared to obtaining two 
Cabinet-level authorities-first, to deploy the military to 

the civil incident [() remain in waiting, and second, to 

commit the military to action at the incident. 

Training. I will deal with the procedure for obtaining the 
required authorities when I describe the only occasion in 
modern timcs when the British Army has been committed 
within Great Britain in support of the police in a 
counterterrorist operation. At this point it is useful to 
mention the preparation for this action, and the British 
police habit of exercising contingency plans and our 
obsession with testing and updating them. On the whole, 
although time-consuming and expensive, both have 
resulted in a reasonable degree of success when reality has 
demanded. 

In Grcat Britain, Chief Officers of Police are required to 
exercise themselves and their forces in responding to 

various forms of terrorist incident. This ranges from paper 
exercises without use of personnel, through computer
based exercises for command ranks and localized 
negotiator exercises, to full-scale enacted incidents 
involving all appropriate agencies (including senior civil 
servants and members of Government with a responsibility 
in the field, up to and including the Secretary of State for 
Home Affairs). 

The army is included in all the large-scale exercises and 
becomes used to deploying with the civil police. This 
practice not only serves to acquaint them with their likely 
role and objectives at times of real commitment, but also 
allows them to become acquainted with the personalities 
with whom they will work and the likely operating 
conditions. 

In addition to training exercises of this sort, the 
Metropolitan Police (i.e., the force with responsibility for 
policing London) has a number of specially trained 
German Shepherd dogs known as antiterrorist dogs (or 
more colloquial.\y as ~hard-nosed~ dogs). They are trained 
to operate in a gas and smoke environment and in close 
support of stronghold assaults. As well as training for 
police purposes, the dogs are included in exercises and are 
used to working with the army. 

Additionally, frequent semin~rs are held at the 
Headquarters of the 22nd Special Air Services Regiment 
(SAS-the British Army unit designated as aid to police at 
terrorist incidents) for Chief Officers and Assistant Chief 
Officers of Police and other officers with responsibility in 
this field. The opportunity is taken not only to discllss 
policy but to update police knowledge of SAS capability 
and weaponry and of associated technology used by the 
army, police, and other agencies involved. 

Deployment and Commitment. Only once in modern 
times has the SAS been deployed and committed in 
SliPPUll of \Joiiet! at a terrorist incidem on the Uniwd 
Kingdom mainland. This was during the 6-day occllpation 
of the Iranian Embassy in London by terrorists, from 
30 April to 5 May 1980, For purposes of explanatio,n, that 
operation provides a good example of how the system 
w()ri<.s in Great Britain. 

The occupation of the Embassy took place at 11 :26 a.m. 
on 30 April 1980. By noon I had attended, made an initial 
reconnaissance of the .scene, and received reports from the 
police officers who had made the initial response. I was 
then aware that the terrorists numbered at least four 
(subsequently found to be six) and that they were armed 

45 



with automatic weapons and hand weapons, and professed 
to be equipped with grenades and other explosives. I was 
also aware of the nature of the terrorists' demands. 
Operational control of incidents of this kind in Britain is 
essentially in the hands of the Chief Officer of Police for 
the area in which the incident occurs. However, the Chief 
Officer is required to advise the government of the 
circumstances if (a) there is governmental interest in any 
aspect of the incident and/or (b) the police officer 
commanding the operation assesses that he or she may 
wish (or does wish) military assistance. In the case of the 
Iranian Embassy there was clear government interest: 
First, the target was a diplomatic mission, and second, the 
demands made by the terrorists involved the interests of a 
foreign power with which only Government could deal. 
Additionally, I considered that, should there be a need to 
assault the stronghold, it was likely that I would need 
mil itary support. 
lIer Majesty's Government was informed immediately on 
the first ground (i.e., that of interest) and a government 
liaison officer (GLO) was dispatched to the scene. 
Thert'after I had the services of a GLO 24 hours a day 
until the matter was resolved. 
It has been agreed that, before government is formally 
asked to deploy the SAS to an incident, an informal 
message will be passed to the 22nd SAS Regiment in 
advance, so that it can be ready to move if authority to 

deploy is forthcoming. In the Irani.:n Embassy incident, 
the informal message was passed at about 1 :00 p.m., and 
at about 1 :30 p.m. a formal request was made to the 
Home Office (the ministry that deals with police matters) 
for SAS deployment. By this time a crisis centre was being 
set up in Whitehall, and in this forum the Ministry of 
Defence was consulted by the Home Office and eventually 
the authority to deploy was given. I emphasise "deploy"; 
this was "ot authority to commit armed troops in support 
of the civil power-a second and subsequent authority 
must be granted for this. 

The SAS first deploy an operations group in advance of 
the assault teams, which makes contact with the police 
commander. The police commander, having exercised 
\"ith the army, should be aware of the military requirement 
before its arrival, and will have made provision in the 
forward control and base station for SAS planning and 
intelligence teams; one or more holding areas will have 
been prepared for the assault teams and their equipment 
and arrangements made for their covert infiltration and 
reception. This all was done in the Iranian Embassy 
incident. 
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Coincidental with establishing the unit at the scene, the 
military commander will, with urgency, prepare an 
immediate action plan for use should a sudden demand be 
made. The SAS planning group then, in the light of 
intelligence and the overall police strategy, commences 
preparing plans that will allow them to respond to a whole 
range of options should they be required to do so by the 
police commander. These plans will change or be refined 
as intelligence becomes available and as certain options for 
actions harden. The army commandff will discuss plans 
for military action with the police co l1mander before they 
are referred to the military representative in the crisis 
centre for ultimate ratification by the minister chairing the 
Crisis Committee. 

In the Iranian Embassy siege, I informed the army 
commander upon his arrival that I made the assumption 
that Government would not capitulate to demands, that I 
intended to proceed by way of negotiation, and that I 
would ask to commit his unit only if I considered that 
hostages were gravely at risk and that an assault and rescue 
operation was necessary to save life. As the sicge 
progressed, this last matter was defined more specifically 
to indicate my intention to r("~cue the hostages if I had 
evidence of two hostage deaths or more. 

As a personal decision, I provided a facility for the army 
commander in my own command post. This is not 
necessarily standard operating procedure, but my close 
personal acquaintance and knowledge of the SAS 
commander made this possible and resulted in a much 
smoother operation insofar as mil itary assistance was 
concerned. 

On the first evening of the siege I obtained a blanket 
authority from Government to commit the SAS on my 
own initiative in the event of a sudden deterioration of the 
situation, when there would be no time to request formal 
second authority. During the siege I advised Government 
on several occasions of the criterion that I would apply in 
requesting the commitment of the military, and on each 
occasion Government accepted this. 

Thus, when on the 6th day circumstances within the 
stronghold had become unstable and evidence was to hand 
suggesting two murders had taken place, authority to 

assault was quickly forthcoming when I requested it. It was 
given in such a manner as to leave the timing of the 
assault to me as the police commander. Duly, at 7:09 a.m. 
on 5 May 1980, I committed the SAS and recorde/j the 
order in writing, which I handed to the SAS commander. 
This gave him control to achieve the military objective. 



Some 40 minutes or so latc;r I recovered control in the 
stronghold when 20 of the 21 hostages who remained in 
the stronghold immediately before the assault had been 
released (one was shot by terrorists during the assault). 
Five of the six terrorists were shot during the assault and 
rescue, and one was taken prisoner. 

Other Operations. In addition to incidents such as the 
one I have described, other units of the army are 
designated to deploy in support of police at certain 
vulnerable locations at times of heightened terrorist threat. 
These deployments with the civil police are also exercised 
in the same way as the set-piece incidents to which I have 
referred. 

John A. Dellow, CBE 
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Reflections on International Terrorism as Seen From the Middle East 
by Shaul Rosolio 
Former Israeli Ambassador to El Salvador and Mexico 
Commissioner General, Israel State Police and Border Guard 

Introduction. Terrorism is an old social and political 
phenomenon. It has changed shape, means, aims, and 
methods, but the basic underlying factor has never 
changed. The exact definition of terrorism would be 
interesting from the scholastic point of view but makes 
very little difference when discussing strategy and tactics, 
whether from the political, military, or law enforcement 
point of view. Suffice it to say that, in very broad terms 
terrorism can be defined as an unconstitutional way to 

enforce results achieved by unconstitutional means. 

The diversity of causes, reasons, goals, and aims makes it 
almost impossible to take an overall approach to terrorism 
based on a common denominator. "One man's villain is 
another man's hero; the noble cause for one might be the 
curse of the other." It is true that some of the basic 
approaches to criminal law, regarding acceptable, 
understandable, or pardonable offenses, would apply here, 
too. Nevertheless, public and international order must be 
based upon universally accepted rules without which chaos 
would reign. The same reasoning applies to acts of 
terrorism. The subjective attitude of a person or group or 
trend must be considered immaterial in order to safeguard 
public or international order. 

In recent years the subject of terrorism has received 
renewed attention as a result of the proliferation of terrorist 
activities. With the attendant enhancement of 
sophistication, these activities have caused alarm not only 
in isolated places or cases but nationally and 
internationally. A lot of research, staff work, and thinking 
have been dedicated to this subject, advancing knowledge 
and developing new strategies and tactics, both national 
and international. However, this advancement applies to 
terrorist thinking as well. Therefore, authorities must 
undertake a constant process of thinking and rethinking in 
order to stay abreast of the latest developments, to 
forestall yet unknown dangers and avoid, as far as possible, 
agony and losses. 

As so often is the case in the cycle of action-reaction, the 
attacker has the initiative while the defender-because of a 
wish to avoid the unpleasant, or a prolonged administrative 
process, or orders of priorities-only sluggishly follows 
developments. This has to change. In the same way that 
medicine passed from treating the symptom to 

prophylaxis-prevention, as armies and police forces, or in 
fact most of the social services have done, tbiose 
responsible for strategic chinking about combating 
terrorism will have to adopt this philosophy. Had Israel 
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only reacted to terrorist attacks, it would not have been 
able to maintain a relative state of tranquility-surrounded 
as it is by a multitude of enemies all dedicated to 
destruction, inconvenience, and terror. 

The argument over whether terrorism achieves its final 
aims in bringing about the changt; envisaged by the 
attaeker, and in what way the resort to terror is relevant in 
achieving such aims, is immaterial to the discussion here. 
What matters are the results on the ground-that is, death 
(in many eases of innocent people), damages and losses, 
and the undermining of public tranquility and daily life. 
Any discussion of the;' fight against terrorism should 
therefore divorce itself from the overall political results and 
concentrate on ways to forestall or alleviate terrorism as far 
as possible. 

rn my brief overview, 1 will try to analyze these factors as 
they are seen from the Middle East generally, based on 
the experience my country has, regrettably, acquired 
because of its special conditions. Let me state here that 
whenever I refer to the Palestine Liberation Organization 
(PLO), I will do so only with regard to terrorism, without 
entering into the political aspeets of the Palestiilian 
problem. 

A lot has been done on the government side and 
internationally, but a lot has been done On the "other" side 
as well. It should always be remembered that he who does 
not advance retreats. 

Current T,oends. The advance of science, the 
universality of communication, and the information 
explosion have contributed enormously to the progress of 
the international community and of the individual. 
Ho",ever, in the same way, these factors have contributed 
toward progress in the methods and harmful results of 
terrorism. Specialization has affected terrorists as it has all 
walks of life. Public thinking conerning defense against 
terrorism has passed from the local to the national scene, 
and from there to the international. A most dramatic phase 
of this development was skyjacking, which is international 
by definition and which forced the international community 
to take an active posture that acted as a catalyst toward an 
international approach to the whole problem. Tht; shock of 
the early 1970's, when the international community 
suddenly was faced with a courageous, audacious new 
phenomenon of concerted terrorist efforts, played its part 
in inducing a new approach. 
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The pattern of development adopted by terrorist groups 
was to infiltrate the political consciousness by adopting 
acceptable slogans, thus creating a sympathetic 
environment-for example, with reference to 
environmentalism, opposition to nuclear installations, 
opposition to missile positioning, and so on, not to 
mention acceptable and understandable political 
grievances. This approach was and still is a major factor 
conducive to the proliferation of terrorism and to the 
relative inertia with which it has been countered until quite 
recently. Terrorism was generally identified with what is 
termed the Left-an identification that made its targets and 
goals self-evident. However, recently a rightist trend has 
developed in terrorism (as, for instance, Action Directe in 
France), which brings a new dimension to the possible 
targets for terrorism. 

A further element of confusion is infighting between 
terrorist groups, which is one of the results of the 
proliferation mentioned earlier. On the other hand, this 
same infighting can help to alleviate the difficulty in 
infiltrating these groups for intelligence purposes. Let me 
observe that any development which makes terrorist 
organizations more modern or advanced tends to direct 
them toward formalizing structures and philosophy. This 
tendency can be exploited by the coumerforces if they 
adopt a correct way of thinking. I do not know the exact 
number of all the organizations that claim to have attacked 
Israel, or imperialists, or Zionists, or Jews. One thing is a 
fact: Their numbers, competition, mutual rivalries, hatreds, 
and infighting were invaluable in the process of successful 
intelligence infiltration-which was achieved and which was 
material in fo.iling most of their attacks. 

It seems that development of a country's attitude tOward 
terrorism passes through a four-stage process: 

• Public and official awareness 

• Public and official consensus 

• Legislation 

• Organization (manpower, wherewithal, planning, and 
training) 

It is interesting and encouraging to note that the 
international posture now follows this pattern. Broadly, it 
can be said that awareness is already a fact and that the 
need for consensus is already obvious. Legislation and 
organization on the international level always have posed a 
problem, as they do no\\'; however, a lot has already been 
done and many difficulties have been overcome. The 
dramatic reduction in the number of skyjackings and the 
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development of the political, strategic, and tactical 
doctrines used to handle these situations recently (as the 
Air Kuwait case demonstrated), show the dramatic change 
that has taken place since the days of helplessness and 
bewilderment typical in the early 1970's. Israel was often 
criticized for its unrelenting posture in refusing to 
negotiate, not to speak of its decision to fight back when it 
came to sky hostages. That unyielding stance, universal 
today, is an exact continuation of the clear policy Israel 
adopted then. Entebbe was a forerunner to Mogadisciu. 

State-sponsored terrorism is a renewed problem that has 
acquired new and menacing proportions. The financing, 
harboring, diplomatic assistance, political backing, and 
refuge granted by host countries such as Libya, Syria, 
Yemen, Bulgaria, and Cuba, not to mention the overall 
eminence of the U.S.S.R., have given international 
terrorism an added dimension today. Hence it is doubtful 
whether effective countercombat can be mounted outside 
an international organizational structure, whether official or 
unofficial, diplomatic or otherwise. Israel's success in the 
fight against terrorism was to a decisive extent a result of 
informal rather than official arrangcments in the exchange 
of information, combat methods, tacit assistance, and 
direct operational cooperation-many times in the face of 
official opposition and sometimes in spite of such 
opposition. This might provide a hint as to where some of 
the answers lie. 

We all know one hard fact: To secure and defend all the 
people and all the places all the time is impossible without 
destroying everyday life and infringing on the basic rules of 
democracy. The overall strategic thinking used in our case 
was that of the "indirect approach,~ pro-action rather than 
reaction, deterrence rather than response. Clearly, this 
approach is indispensable, because of new developments in 
the handling of international terrorist situations, and 
because of the threat posed by the feasibility of terrorist 
organizations, state-sponsored or otherwise, resorting to 
unconventional means (including nuclear, biological, or 
chemical metho~s). The cost might be higher than what is 
usually considered acceptable, but so are the terrible 
results if the old methods fail. 

In the early 1970's, some of Israel's citrus exports were 
contaminated by chemical injections, resulting in a 
33 percent drop in exports the following year. The attitude 
we took resulted in an immediate discontinuation of this 
phenomenon and it was never tried again. I suppose it is 
obvious that this success was not a result of preaching and 
remonstrations. 



Accessibility of terrorist organizations to unconventional 
nuclear, bacteriological, and chemical means is a fact. 
From technical, technological, and personal aspects, 
especially if activities are stute sponsored, there is no 
problem in acquiring and using these means, with obvious 
terrible results. Atomic, bacteriological, and chemical 
(A.B.C.) material can be either produced or stolen. 
Another method is to attack installations using or storing 
such materials. The horrible consequences of the recent 
accidents in Mexico City and Bhopal, India, demonstrate 
the extent of death, injury, and destruction that may 
foHow. 

There is a lot of argument over whether terrorist 
organizations will use such methods, and if they do, which 
methods they will most probably use and which they will 
not. While this question is of great importance, it would be 
folly not to consider, as a fact, that they might indeed be 
used. Once we find out, it might be too late. 
Unconventional methods must be regarded as a possibility 
and must enter into any situation analysis in the fight 
against terrorism. Physics, chemistry, and electronics are 
not beyond the reach of modern terrorist organizations. 

The balance of the cunent state in this world of terrorism 
might, therefore, be summarized as folluws. On the 
negative side must be listed the strengthening of state
sponsored terrorism; the multiplication of terrorist 
organizations and their aims, possible targets, and political 
character; and, last but not least, the accessibility to 
terrorists of all the powers of modern science and 
communications, including unconventional weapons and 
methods. On the positive side can be counted the 
remarkable progress made in awareness, consensus, 
legislation, and organization, definitely on the national level 
but also, although to a lesser degree, on the international 
level. This level does, however, lag behind the terrorist 
advance and has to be further and dramatically developed. 

Recent Lessons 

Without reference to the political aspects of the war in 
Lebanon, in either criticism or justification, one thing is 
more than obvious. It had an effect on the overall aspect 
not only of terrorism in the Middle East, but of the whole 
structure of international terrorism. Lebanon was an 
example of terrorism that gained a semi-independent status 
within a state. Because of the weakness of the Lebanese 
Government, the PLO acquired virtual control over South 
Lebanon ant! the western part of Beirut. This enablet! it to 

establish a solid command structure, headquarters, training 
facilities, refuge base-that is, all the paraphernalia of a 

state within a state. 

It should be pointed out that none of the Arab countries 
tolerated this state of affairs, some of them, like Egypt, 
even excluding and outlawing the PLO entirely. Jordan, as 
will be remembered, forcibly eliminated PLO 
activities-"B1ack September"-within its borders in 
September 1971 through a bloody military action that 
killed more than 1,000 Palestinians. Others fled for their 
lives to Israel, of all places, where they knew they would 
at least not be killed outright. Some went to Syria, which, 
although it tolerated the PLO, did not tolerate any terrorist 
activities being launched from its borders or by units not 
under its direct control. 

Besides the PLO politico-military infrastructure established 
in South Lebanon, the area became a center for terrorist 
organizations all over the world. Members were sent there 
for training, political indoctrination, propaganda, 
recuperation, and rest. 

At this stage I would like to mention the definition of 
international terrorism. The question as to whether an 
overall worldwide centralized and unified terrorist structure 
exists can be answered only in the negative. The diversity 
of organizations, goals, aims, methods, and the like, plus 
the appearance of right wing terrorism, makes such a 
unified structure impossible. However, what does exist is 
an international exchange-cooperation, mutual assistance, 
central financing sources, and, in broad terms, an informal 
overall availability of mutual aid and support. In this 
universe, Lebanon played a major role and for a while it 
was the center for this kind of cooperation. We found 
evidence of South Koreans, Japanese, Danes, Englishmen, 
Germans, Yemenis, Iranians, and others, both men and 
women. The abundance of intelligence information placed 
South Lebanon as a world center for terrorist activities as 
described above-a sort of home base for logistics and a 
central training facility. 

There is no question that the dispersal of this center and 
the destruction of the infrastructure existing there dealt a 
severe blow to this type of international cooperation. The 
scattering of the PLO throughout the Middle East and the 
elimination of the possibilities offered by a home base 
under ideal conditions made international cooperation 
much more difficult for terrorists. 

We can foresee that, until such time as central terrorist 
organizations like the PLO find a place where they can 
regroup and operate under conditions of total freedom of 
movement and activity, the overall structure of terrorism 
throughout the Middle East, and to a large extent in 
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Europe, will remain enfeebled. Experience has shown that 
terrorist organizations always seek and find the weakes,t 
places politically to establish themselves and form a home 
base. Eliminating these weak spots is a major contribution 
toward weakening terrorist organizations and operations. 

The fact that the PLO was not eradicatcd is due in part to 
the background support it gets from the Soviet Union and 
other Arab states. However, as a side effect of the severe 
blow it has sustained, it cracked into two rival parts, 
greatly weakening both. Experience shows that terrorist 
organizations cannot function under constant, sustained, 
severe pressure. They tend to split and resplit and to start 
fighting among themselves. Moreovcr, all the satellite 
elements-foreigners, adventurers, underworld types, and 
the like-immediately flee under such conditions. 

When it comes to tolerance, a further aspect should be 
discussed, that of leniency of governments toward 
apprehended terrorists. It has been shown many times that 
when governments give in to threats, either as a result of 
not wanting to be involved or under pressure from 
economic or business establishments, this action is a direct 
encouragement to terrorist organizations. Unfortunately, 
many are the examples of European countries that, after 
apprehending terrorists, either released them at oncc or 
gavc thcm token sentences and, in any case, refused to 

extradite them. When thc famous Daoud, who was the 
instigator of the Munich massacre, was apprehended by 
France, France then refused both Israel's and Germany's 
applications for extradition and instead released him to 
Algiers. There have been many other instances. I do not 
think that the effect of this practice needs any explanation. 
One of the major clements in forestalling terrorism is a 
clear, formulated, and proved practice of refusing to 

negotiate and of not giving in under threat from the 
outside or the inside. 

The recent incidcnce of suicide attacks by fundamentalist 
terrorists is not a new phenomenon. "Assassins~ date back 
to the 12th ccntury and Japanese Red Army fighters are 
recent. In my opinion, the problem is marginal; it requires 
a tactical answer, not a strategic or political one. 

State-sponsored terrorism has been mentioned before. 
There is no question that terrorism under such conditions 
should be regarded as an extension of a state's policy 
beyond conventional warfare. Once conventional war is 
impossible. futile, or inconvenient, state-sponsored 
terrorism is used instead as a proxy war, without the 
inconveniences of declared hostilities. The state can 
maintain diplomatic relations, embassies, trade, and overall 
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relations while completely disregarding the conventions 
and agreements pertaining to this kind of situation. This 
gives the aggressor a tremendous advantage. The tragic 
affair in Grosvenor Square last year is but one example. 
There is no CJuestion in my mind that as long as countries 
fostering terrorism can enjoy the luxury of holding both 
sides of the stick, this kind of terrorism wil not only 
continue but increase. 

It is not so much the small secret groups fostering sporadic 
terrorist acts against assorted targets that are the major 
problem. It is the organized, structured, state-supported, 
centrally financed terrorist setup that is the big threat to 
world politics. This is now more than obvious. Less 
obvious are the ways and means to counter this situation, 
and still less, the willingness to fight it unequivocally. 

Countermeasures-Desirable 

It would seem, therefore, quite clear that the reply to 
international terro~ism, however it is defined, is 
international and not national. There is no possibility 
whatsoever of fighting international terrorism simply by 
strengthening the counterterrorist setup of individual 
countries, no matter how advanced and efficient they 
may be. 

Response is by nature reactive and not proactive. This rule 
applies to the fight against international terrorism as it does 
to any other phenomenon. The question, however, is: 
Why-having once realized the imminence of the threat of 
international terrorism-wait until provocation materializes? 
Israel was criticized more than once for preempting 
terrorist attacks. Whether this criticism was justified is a 
matter for ideological or philosophical discussion. That it 
saved lives of those who were about to be attacked, and 
other demonstrated consequences, is a fact. 

I have mentioned previously the four stages an overall 
organizational pattern has to follow; that is, awareness, 
consensus, legislation, and organization. As stated, this 
process has to be consciously adopted and fostered by the 
governments of the West in the field of international . 
terrorism. However, the difficulties, opposition, and 
reluctance to cooperate fully in this field arc known and 
understandable. Governments arc reluctant to cooperate 
fully on the intelligence level, much less willing on the 
operational level. Even in. the midst of the Second World 
War, the cooperation between the allies in intelligence and 
operations was incomplete, and this is using a mild term. 
This situation is even more evident in the field of 
counterterrorism where there is no concert of interest-



in fact, sometimes outright conflict, political or 
economic-between countries that should be on the same 
side. Therefore, as much as it would have been desirable 
to preach for a kind of combined operations between 
Western countries, this solution is, regrettably, impossible 
at present. 

A major element within the whole structure of 
counterterrorism activities is psychological 
indoctrination-otherwise called public relations. 
Psychological indoctrination is needed in all stages of a 
successful system of fighting terrorism. Agreement in the 
awareness and consensus stages is impossible in 
democracies without a public understanding and approval 
of the legal and operational measures needed to fight 
terrorism effectively. Once consensus is achieved, public 
involvement is needed for awareness of and willingness to 
cope with inconveniences ensuing from antiterrorism 
measures such as body searches, curfews, street and road 
checks, and the like. It is most evident that the basic 
element that might foil terrorist attacks or, once they have 
happened, identify or describe both the acts and the 
perpetrators, is public awareness. This can be achieved 
only through a long and persistent system of psychological 
indoctrination. The number of terrorist attacks that have 
been foiled in Israel solely through public awareness and 
citizen involvement is decisive. For example, in a terrorist 
attack in a main street of Jerusalem in February 1984, a 
member of the public (a reserve paratrooper captain) 
understood the situation, identified the terrorist, and drew 
his pistol, which he carried legally. He shot and killed the 
terrorist, foiling a major part of the operation. Obviously a 
level of alertness such as that in Israel can be achieved 
only through complete public participation in the overall 
effort to forestall terrorism. It can be reached only in 
countries that are under constant attack and where the 
citizens are all trained. I cite this not as a level generally 
achievable, but as an example of what can be done, once 
the necessity exists. 

Psychological indoctrination is important not only on the 
national levd, but on the international level as well, only 
the target for this indoctrination is not the public but the 
government. In order to be willing to enter into all kinds 
of bilateral or multilevel agreements (to be discussed later), 
a government must have a lot of understanding, realization, 
and sometimes a change in priorities. Individual 
governments will participate only if they are totally 
involved and willing to enter into the reciprocal 
agreements needed. It has been mentioned that an 
aggressor's realization of a government's unrelenting aim 

to curb terrorism, to apprehend terrorists and bring them 
to trial, is one of the strongest deterrents. This attitude, 
too, is achieved through psychological indoctrination. 
Israel's bombing of the atomic reactor at Osiraq in Iraq 
produced a lot of criticism and a whole chain of United 
Nations condemnations. But, and this without entering the 
political argument, one thing was made very clear: Israel 
will not tolerate atomic proliferation for militaristic 
objectives in the Middle East, particularly in countries 
which have refused for 37 years to accept even the 
existence of Israel and have repeatedly declared the aim of 
destroying it. That bombing had its effect. 

As has been demonstrated in crimefighting, the most 
important stages are not investigation, apprehension, trial, 
and sentence, but deterrence, prevention, and preemption. 
Therefore, if this stage is to be reached, governments will 
have to consider their readiness to use strategic deterrents, 
such as severing diplomatic relations, imposing economic 
sanctions, and freezing assets. In the same way, the 
Western community of nations will have to consider 
ostracizing a country such as Libya in order to stop its 
involvement in state-supported terrorism. This aim is very 
hard to achieve. Yet it is but a further stage of the attitude 
that had to be reached on the national level when 
concerted efforts to curb terrorism were put into effect. 
Without a very thorough system of int~rnational 
cooperation, this level cannot be achieved. Therefore, the 
first aim should be to create the international atmosphere, 
on the political and diplomatic ievel, in which cooperation 
can flourish. 

The question arises as to why existing international 
organizations, such as the United Nations, Interpol, the 
European Economic Community, the Organization of 
American States, and the like, cannot be used for this 
purpose. Because of the definitions and charters of these 
organizations, dealing with cooperation and other matters 
pertaining to antiterrorism activities would undermine the 
very existence of these organizations; at least in the case of 
the U.N., this course is utterly out of the question, for the 
most ob'lious reasons. Therefore, it appears that existing 
organizations cannot play the role of the coordinating body 
for an aggressive, proactive, efficient, and effective system 
to fight international terrorism. 

Furthermore, it seems clear that at this stage an overall 
international fighting force to counter terrorism is 
unthinkable. In the Middle East we have had a lot of 
experience with international forces, whether unde'r the 
aegis of the U.N. or otherwise. Everything goes smoothly 
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as long as theie i~ a total identity in aims and points of 
view and no outside political pressure is brought to bear 
against the governments contributing contingents to this 
force. But from the very moment at which, for any reason 
at all, there is a difference of opinion, or any political 
pressure is directed at one of the contributing states, the 
whole setup runs into trouble and it is only a matter of 
time until that combined force dissolves. This was proved 
in the Sinai in 1967 and recently in Lebanon. Therefore, 
this is also not a solution. 

Countermeasures-Feasible 

What, then, can be done, other than leaving the subject to 
solve itself? There is nothing more dangerous than 
stoicism-"crossing the bridge when getting to it," "when 
the time comes we will know what to do," "time is the 
best remedy," and more of those bromides. After a series 
of major terrorist attacks have been committed, a solution 
certainly will be found, but by that time many lives will 
have been lost and much damage will have been caused. 
These deaths and losses might be spared if the measures 
and postures that presumably would be adopted after the 
attacks could indeed be instituted in advance, bearing in 
mind the difficulties dictated by reality. So, what can be 
done? 

The absolute first stage must be a very thorough, 
cooperative system of intelligence. The amount of 
intelligence and information in the hands of the various 
countries today is imposing. The modern approach to 
intelligence is based on experience gathered during the 
past century with two major world wars and a long stretch 
of cold war, upheavals, rebellions, wars of independence, 
and so on. In addition, the ample use of electronics, 
optics, and modern analysis systems has revolutionized the 
process of collecting, sorting, collating, analyzing, and 
associating information on a national level. Extreme efforts 
must be made to adopt these methods internationally-if 
not through official, diplomatic ways, then by unofficial ties 
and cooperation, mostly secret, and for this purpose alone. 
As is commonly known, Israel has diplomatic problems 
that, in many cases, make open cooperation in these 
sensitive fields extremely difficult. In spite of, or perhaps 
because of, this situation, we have developed a very broad 
system of bilateral contacts and relations with security 
services of many countries, some of them not even having 
diplomatic relations with us. Once the benefits of 
cooperation are obvious, it is not difficult to convince a 
government where its best interests lie, and diplomatic, 
formal, or official hindrances have been sidestepped. 
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The same approach applies to the exchange of information 
concerning the organization, training, equipment, and 
fighting doctrines of special antiterrorist combat units. 
Naturally, some countries will have more experience than 
others. It would be contrary to the international interest to 
withhold experience and research accumulated in one 
country from the other countries identifying themselves 
with the overall aim. We have cooperated with other 
countries in this respect; for obvious reasons, I cannot 
specify. Cooperation in order to enhance technical and 
tactical knowledge must and can be achieved. 

I have already mentioned the utter necessity of a strategic, 
politico-economic response, in the case of major incidents, 
as a retaliatory policy directed at states sponsoring 
terrorism in any way. It is the duty of national agencies in 
charge of security and antiterrorism activity to use their 
influence-social, political, and public-to induce both 
public opinion and the necessary echelons within 
parliaments and governments to understand the point and 
to be willing to use their position and int1uence to bring 
about the necessary decision. This is a long and difficult 
process, which wiII be opposed by means of a whole 
assortment of reasons, causes, and excuses because it is 
arduous, inconvenient, and unpopular with many a political 
or economic group within the country. But in the tug-of
war between the many contradictory forces, one has to 
pull to the best of one's ability and not give up in spite of 
the difficulties. 

Psychological indoctrination must be constant, 
concentrated, and effectively handled without causing 
terror or hysteria. Terrorism is a phenomenon which the 
national and international community will have to live with 
and prepare for. The absorptive capacity of a community 
wiII, to a large extent, decide the outcome of this 
continuing battle, a capacity mainly determined by the 
communities' preparedness and psychological fortitude. 

As an overall international organization is at present 
impossible, the appropriate agencies will have to work to 
set up a whole network of bilateral, or sometimes 
multilateral, ad hoc agreements, secret if necessary, with 
the aim of exchanging information and pooling experience. 
This is already being done but has to be developed and 
extended dramatically. As has happened before in many 
instances, this framework of agreements will eventually 
crystallize into a formal official system. 

Conclusion 

Terrorism is here to stay as an integral part of the 
everyday life of the national and international community, 



the same as sickness, poverty, crime, wars, and all the 
other curses that have been the lot of the human race 
since it was expelled from Paradise. Terrorism has to be 
handled with a philosophy similar to that applied to the 
others - preventing r::tther than combating, preempting 
rather than defying. 
The amount of knowledge and experience accumulated 
through research, discussion, and actual field experience is 
impressive. The progress made by nations in their 
readiness to face the problem of fighting terrorism and 
their willingness to cope with the difficulties, 
inconveniences, and embarrassment of doing so have 
reached a very advanced stage. The problem now is how 
to extend this progress into the international field and 
translate it into working, practical ways and means, and to 
do so quickly. 
The order of government priorities did place 
counterterrorism way behind economic, political, social and 
other elements. I do not mean to say that the fighting of 
terrorism must head the list, but it should be placed in an 
appropriate position without every other consideration 
taking preference. 
I would like to stress once again the danger in stoicism, 
wishing a thing away and hoping it will never happen here 
or to me. The United States has been fortunate up to now 
in that it has not been subject to international terrorism 
within its own borders. There is no guarantee that this 
happy situation for the United States will continue. 
Countries of Western Europe, and my own, have 
organized themselves to repel terrorism. As has been 
mentioned, terrorism will always seek the weakest link. I 
hope it will not be the United States. Moreover, the 
United States, as the leader of the Western world today, 
must demonstrate an example of what should be done. It 
has the power, the knowledge, the capability, and, not 
least, the means. The world and the adversary will 
understand the signal. 

International terrorism even at this early stage is basically 
state supported. It has therefore to be regarded for what it 
is-an extension of acts of war. This fact and the 
possibility of terrorist access to unconventional material 
make it essential for our international community to regard 
it as a direct threat to the existing order. It is true that 
terrorism never will decisively force political issues. 
However, even without that, the suffering, loss, and 
confusion created in terrorism's wake, as futile as it may 
be, make it imperative that a courageous, aggressive 
posture be adopted by this international community of 
nations. 

-------------------- --
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he became Israel's Ambassador to Mexico and then Israel's 
Ambassador to EI Salvador. In his 30 years of police 
service, Mr. Rosolio has served in many command and 
training capacities and, as Commissioner for Jerusalem and 
the Southern District, was responsible for overall security 
in Jerusalem before, during, and after the Six-Day War in 
1967. He is now a private consultant and lectures 
extensively on antiterrorism and law enforcement. 
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Repentant 1/errorist Legislation: 
A Preliminary Analysis of Problems and Res~lts in Italy 
by Franco Ferracuti, M.D. . 
Professor of Forensic Psychiatry, University of Rome Medical School 

Several governments have scored impressive successes 
against various terrorist groups around the world, as a 
recent Rand study states (Cordes, et al. 1984). Yet 
international terrorism continues to increase and new 
terrorist groups emerge; 1983 has been "the bloodiest year 
for terrorist activity" (Cordes, et al. ibid.). 

Furthermore, some countries are currently tacing a 
problem that has received, so far, only limited attention 
from scholars, professionals, and policymakers. After a 
terrorist group has surrendered, or has been defeated, what 
is to be done with the surviving terrorists? 

In past terrorist campaigns, survivors were few and, in 
general, the posture of the winning governments made life 
imprisonment or physical elimination the only probable 
alternatives. Occasionally (the Symbionese Liberation 
Army is a good example), the equivalent of mass suicide 
took place. In some countries, the legal system provided 
for long-term, large-scale imprisonment after public trials, 
thus simply postponing the problem, and occasionally 
creating unmanageable situations in the prison systems. 
Western democracies find it very difficult to resort to 
extermination, and in some countries (e.g., Turkey) the 
large number of captured terrorists makes this ultimate 
solution unrealistic. 

Currently, Uruguay, Turkey, Spain, Colombia, EI 
Salvador, Italy, to mention a few, are all debating the 
problem and searching for a solution. 

This paper will focus on the Italian scene. Few data are 
available and, since the problem is not solved and its 
effects are in progress, no general report is as yet feasible. 
What follows is a description of the most important 
phenomenological aspects of the aftermath of terrorism and 
some of the major areas of policy conflict, in the hope of 
stimulating discussion and a sharing of experiences in an 
area where no optimal solution has yet emerged. 

In other countries, various approaches have been tried. In 
Colombia, after prolonged negotiation an amnesty and 
reintegration plan is being implemented, including the 
unprecedented step of advertising it to the people and 
asking for popular support. Part of President Betancour's 
plan includes agrarian reform and increased political 
participation. Results are controversial. The leader of the 
guerrilla group known as M-19, Dr. Carlos Toledo Plata, 
was assassinated on August 10, 1984, having signed on 
April 2S a joint communiqu~ with Fuerza Armada de 
Revolucion Colombiana (FARC), calling for a truce. The 
former terrorists ha';e formed a new party, "Fronte 
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Comune," including all groups except FARC, which will 
establish a separate party. 

In Uruguay, the release of retired General Liber Seregni, 
after 10 years' imprisonment, has been interpreted by the 
opposition as a sign of weakness rather than as a 
conciliatory gesture. The country is still uneasy and 
uncertain about a future course of action for the large 
terrorist population in its prison system (Cambio 16, 1984). 

In Spain (R.P. Clark 1983), few Etarras leave the ETA 
organization (Basque Fatherland and Liberty Movement), 
once they have become full members. Revenge killings (by 
former colleagues or, as it is sometimes claimed, by 
rightwing forces) are not infrequent. The government 
continues attempts toward direct negotiations with ETA 
and the Henri Batasuna group. Again, recently (November 
1984, Dr. Santiago Brouart, a founder of Henri Batasuna, 
was assassinatf.!d in Bilbao, probably by rightwing 
elements. General Roson Perez was assassinated in Madrid 
within a few days. Both had been working toward a cease
fire and pacification. 

Of course, among the various possible types of terrorism, 
the only one that is interesting in this context, with regard 
to the exit from "armed struggle" and reentry into society, 
is the "pure" political type. A separatist, a nationalist, can 
move to a new so"jety and escape the problem of choosing 
an identity-as, for example, Basque or Spaniard-by 
migrating to Canada or Latin America. For a political 
terrorist, the enemy is the state, any state. Society is 
corrupt, inadequate, oppressing. The terrorist is at war 
with it and bas lost. The dream of future change is over. 
After utopia, what? Friends have died, or are imprisoned, 
or, worse, have defected. The masses have not risen, or 
have turned against the terrorist and applauded his or her 
capture. The options are limited to three: 

• Insanity or self-destruction. 

• Acknowledging error and defeat and rearranging the 
value system and "Weltanschaung." 

• Moving over to the "enemyn and attempting to remove 
the past by helping the establishment. 

Any country, once the practical impossibility of eliminating 
all the terrorists is accepted (a policy that might be 
militarily possible but is politically untenable), has an 
interest in helping terrorists rejoin the mainstream of 
society. If the terrorist choice is seen as final and 
irrevocable, the fight will be long and without quarter. 
Some way out must be provided to encourage dissent and 
defection in the enemy's camp. The best, if not ultimate, 
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solution to political terrorism may be cooption into the 
political system of the country, "making room" for dissent 
in exchange for the terrorist's renouncing of violence. 

The Italian legal system is essentially inquisitory, like most 
continental systems, and does not include plea bargaining 
or turning state's evidence, as the Anglo-Saxon system does. 
Confession has a limited role in continental systems. The 
cultural relativity of the value of confessions has been 
made evident by recent studies by Hepworth and Turner 
(1982). As these authors state, self-condemnation for past 
crimes is not only based (Weber from a socialized 
perspective) and does not require (Marx from a 
philosophical viewpoint) the offender to repent. Sometimes 
confessions protect the ideology and interes'ts of the ruling 
power (North Korea, China, U.S.S.R., the Inquisition). In 
England, confession by a convicted killer on the scaffold 
before execution strengthened society and permitted 
absolution both of the killer and of the judges. Thus 
confession, a basic aspect of repentance and the 
dissociation process, could serve functions of both social 
exclusion and social inclusion. Repentance and dissociation 
are internal postures that may have questionable sincerity. 
They displace criminal law from objective facts to what the 
German legal scholars call Gesillllllllgslllerklllale, or 
"conscience attitudes" (Manna in press). Proof, of course, 
would be difficult, and clear definitions would be largely 
discretionary. 

In the Anglo-Saxon system self-incrimination is admissible 
only if not coerced or involunmry (Kamisar 1983), but the 
prospect of reduced sentences makes the voluntarity 
questionable because of the obvious psychological pressure 
involved in the process. In Islamic law, confessions are 
retractable for specified punishments (hadd) , and 
nonretractable for discretionary (Tazir) punishments for 
less serious offenses (Forte 1983). In traditional Chinese 
law, under the state philosophy of Confucianism, no 
criminal could be sentenced until he confessed; the 1979 
code states that no defendant can be convicted on the 
basis of his confession alone (Lubman 1983). 

Early in Italy's struggle against terrorism, the need for a 
flexible judicial instrument that would facilitate exit from 
terrorism was recognized. Two different laws (N 625, 
15.12.79, "Legge rossiga" N. 304, 29.5.82, and "Legge s"i 

I)Mtiti") have been enacted. They imply a large reduction 
of the penalty if terrorists "c\Jllaborate" with the police and 
judicial authorities, or a smaller reduction if they 
"dissociate" themselves from the terrorist group. 
Collaboration, of course, most frequently takes the format 
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of denouncing former comrades and providing evidence 
against them. The reduction of the penalty is related to 
the amount of "substantial" aid given to the police forces, 
and can be as sizable as, for example, from life to 
12 years, and freedom, counting good conduct, time served, 
and so on. A new law on "dissociation" is in preparation 
(Manna in press) and various bills are pending. 

Both laws were enacted as temporary emergency laws and 
have already expired. However, their effects are still being 
felt, and several political forces in Italy are pressing the 
legislators to enact similar laws (permanent, this time) 
against organized and economic crime. A large-scale debate 
is going on, among legal scholars and politicians and 
policymakers, for and against similar laws for other, 
nonterrorist crimes (Caselli 1981). 

The tactical success of the laws is undeniable. Terrorist 
events have decreased sharply and, even though recent 
actions demonstrate that some terrorist groups are still 
active, the country is out of the tunnel of terrorism that 
characterized the years from 1975 to 1981. "Repented" 
and "dissociated" terrorists are estimated to number at least 
40 percent of the official 2,000 terrorists currently serving 
time or awaiting trial in Italian prisons. Legal scholars, in 
general, oppose the extension of the so-called "premium 
legislation" (rewarding dissent from the criminal, or 
terrorist, activity and collaboration) to organized and 
economic crimes (Tamburrino 1984; Manna 1984). Police 
operatives and administrators favor the extension of the 
laws. Arguments for and against range from moral to legal 
to philosophical considerations. Requests for a general 
amnesty for terrorist activities have been forwarded by 
several sides; public opinion is divided. Interviewed in the 
safety of asylum in Paris, Scalzone, a leading terrorist, has 
aptly stated that terrorism has lost the war; but a war is 
really over only when the war prisoners go home (Cuomo 
1984). A high magistrate in Rome has summed up the 
contrary, prevailing argumellt: 

J('nvrislll has befl/ defeated ill the street; it IIII1St 110m' be 
deftated ill COllrt. /lfter the tri(ll.r are over alld terrorism h(1s 
be{!l/ tOllvit'ted; there will be roOIll for (111 alllllesty. 

The first "repented" terrorist was Carlo Fioroni, who was 
arrested in 1975 and repented in 1979. The next, and 
most important, was Patrizio Peci. Arrested in 1980, he 
repented after a few days, and his collaboration made 
possible the destruction of the Red Brigades columns in 
Turin and Genoa. Peci's brother was kidnaped and 
assassinated by the Red Brigades, although he had no part 
in the repentance and betrayal. Peci has written a 



self-serving but interesting autobiography, /0, !'illjollle, 
which offers some insight into the decision process of 
repentance. 

A few repented terrorists have been killed by former 
comrades and some have committed suicide. They live in 
hiding and in constant fear. Fioroni has migrated aborad 
and has refused to come back and testify at the trial of 
Toni Negri and Autonomia, in which he was to be a star 
witness. Some repented terrorists require extensive police 
protection and expensive relocations. They have begun to 

organize, presenting specific requests to the government 
(PaIiOral1la, 8.1.1984) which they claim udefaulted" on its 
promises. 

Repented terrorists are many among rightwing terrorists. 
One special case has led to the incrimination of 150 
former comrades. Occasionally, the declarations of the 
repented terrorist are unfounded and lead to tragic errors. 
The judicial system has applied the repentance laws 
unevenly, and public opinion is split. A public opinion poll 
conducted by Demoskopea in December 1983 indicated 
that 51 percent consider the repentance laws as posirive, 
while 33.8 percent regard the laws negatively. However, 
53.5 percent do not want the laws extended to organized 
crime, while 30.6 percent favor the extension. Toward the 
repented terrorists, 22 percent feel uunderstanding"; 
21 percent disapproval; 21 percent contempt; 15.2 percent 
forgiveness; 6.7 percent gratitude. A self-study conduc~ed 
by terrorists through self-administered questionnaires 
(D'Arcangelo et al. 1984) proves the unevenness with 
which different courts in Italy applied the repentance laws. 

Interestingly, the text of the laws never mentions the word 
urepentance." It only lists the collaborative behaviors that 
permit a reduction of the penalties and states a time limit: 
The laws are applicable only for crimes committed before 
January 31, 1982, and the collaboration must have begun 
within 4 months from the enactment af the law. 

Perhaps one major problem in the application of the laws 
has been the use of the word ~repented," not included in 
the laws but quickly attached to them by the media and 
the public. Repentance, according to C. Sammarco, is a 
religious and philosophical category, an emotional posture 
with an ethical value. Philosophers (Canton;, Montaigne, 
Kierkegaard), in analyzing repentance, have stressed the 
continuity of the existential trend. The actions for which 
repentance is fclt are not denied. Should they be denied, 
the change implied in repentance would lack the important 
referent of what to change (Sammarco in press). The 
aspiration to change differentiates repentance from 

remorse. The former is oriented toward the future; the 
latter is a lamentation of the past. The Catholic Church 
has taken a firm stand in favor of pardon and reconciliation 
(Del Rio 1984). 

Criminal law gives some limited consideration to motives, 
both positive and negative, in determining penalties. Thus, 
offenders who desist voluntarily or actively stop the 
consequences of a crime they have committed (e.g., by 
helping the victim), receive a reduced penalty. The 
motives for desisting are not relevant. What is relevant is 
that desistance be the expression of the free will of the 
accused and not, for example, a response to a police car 
approaching the scene of the crime. 

Repentance has been given legal status in the Italian legal 
system only in the analysis of the convict to be granted 
conditional release, an Italian equivalent of parole. 
However, what is being implied is that the subject has 
changed (ravvedi1llel//(}) from a criminal to a noncriminal 
value system. 

In the antiterrorism laws two possible behaviors are 
considered: One is a dissociation from terrorism, laying 
down weapons and abandoning the group; the other 
implies active collaboration with the authorities, 
denouncing former comrades, turning state's evidence, and 
so forth. Neither of the two behaviors necessarily implies 
repentance in a moral or psychological meaning of the 
term. 

Dissociation may be the acknowledgment of defeat, the 
reality analysis of the impossibility of carrying out the 
grandiose revolutionary project, the awareness that killings 
and terror have alienated the masses and have not 
destroyed the establishment. Thus, it may express political 
realism and not moral change. 

Collaboration may be a cold calculation of possible 
benefits, and, essentially, betrayal. Although technically 
important (not only does the collaborating terrorist give 
important information, but going back to terrorism 
becomes impossible), its morality is indefensible. The 
collaborator is labeled and isolated. 

What happens in the mind of the terrorist who decides to 

abandon terrorism is not known. The material available 
consists of a few interviews and autobiographies, where 
real motives lie hidden under rationalization and self
serving reinterpretations of reality. If \\e accept the 
"fantasy war" concept (Bruno and Ferracuti 1982), then the 
end of the war is the acceptance of defeat and a negotiated 
surrender, not repentance. Preliminary data from ongoing 
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research seems to indic;lte that repented terrorists are less 
stable and less adjusted than hard-core, unrepented ones. 
The earlier, hard-core, "founding fathers" terrorists have 
seldom repented. A terrorist (Libardi, interview in Bernardi 
1982, p. 94) gave an explanation for younger terrorists, 
based on the lack of a "collective subject" to which to 
subordinate one's own "private-self" in view of common 
goals: "Armed struggle, as a political project, is over" (ibid., 
Libardi interview, p. 92). 

Cacciari, a leading Italian philosopher, has stated that the 
early terrorists, the "founding fathers" of the 1970's, given 
the totality of their choice and the depth of their moral 
commitment to terrorism, cannot repent. The younger 
terrorists, those who entered terrorism after 1977, chose 
terrorism as a utilitarian path to opportunities they felt 
were being denied them by society. Once the project fails, 
they can "repent" and betray (Franchi 1984). The message 
from the hard-core, unrepented terrorist is: We are not 
repented, we are tired (Buffa and Giustolisi 1984). 

One interesting point has recently been raised by 
Turnaturi (1984). The laws on repentance, by erasing the 
terrorist event-the penalty being canceled by the 
subsequent (repented and collaborating) behavior 'Jf the 
terrorist-have shifted our legal image of society. The 
subject, as a member of society, is no longer the sole 
responsible agent, accountable for his or her deeds and 
misdeeds. The focus is on the event, which determines 
the quality and intensity of the legal reaction, and the 
event is defined by other events or consequences of 
events. This focus indicates a shift from Kant and Hegel 
and their concept of man as center and agent of social 
actions to Max Weber and Niklas Lubmann, for whom 
society is the focus in its complex net of interrelated 
systems. Thus, indictments, convictions, and penalties go 
around and beyond the subject. Should this be true, the 
path would be open for a major revision of some basic 
trends of Western legal thinking. 

The extension of the "repented" laws to organized and 
economic crime could further undermine the legal system. 
Whether the practical advantages would offset the loss of 
basic principles of the legal structure of the society is 
questionable. Terrorists can "repent" if we assume, in the 
rather cloudy usage of the term, that they have abandoned 
their project of subversion or, at least, their choice of 
violence to express political dissent. But a Mafia member 
does not have a political ideology to abandon, and an 
economic offender rarely sees himself as a criminal in 
need of repentance and forgiveness. 
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One interesting study by A.J. Nassi (1981) has examined, 
15 years later, a large group of Free Speech Movement 
activists arrested in the Sproul Hall sit-in of 1964, 
comparing them with student government members and 
subjects from the general Berkeley student population. The 
activists appear not to have abandoned their radical 
political philosophy, but they are less politically active, and 
accept the fact that change can happen inside the political 
system. They endorse leftist politics; their occupations are 
in social service or in creative jobs. They show moral 
commitment and principled moral judgment. As Keniston 
(1968), quoted by Nassi, stated, one of the dilemmas 
facing a radical is to have to remain committed while at 
least formally becoming part of the system. The career 
choices of the former activists reflect both their political 
ideology and the search for a channel for their energies. 

The above does not imply that exiting terrorism can be as 
simple as entering an ecology group, or getting a job at the 
Environmental Protection Agency. Activists are not 
terrorists. The element of violence, acted out or even only 
vicarious, must be deprogrammed from the exiting 
terrorist. However, cooption into the system would permit 
savings on expensive (and ineffectual) prisons, defusing 
terrorism by allowing dissent and rechanneling strong 
energies and commitments. Of course, ecologists may be 
infiltrated, and some evidence points to such processes in 
some countries. Separation and identification of a bona fide 
ecologist from a repented terrorist and an infiltrator 
sponsored by a foreign power may be the most difficult 
task facing intelligence in the current decade. Difficult as 
the process may be, it is amply worthy of our attention. 
Repentance without cooption is only a tactical tool, and 
not a final solution. 
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ProvisioIl~l IRA-A Study in Contradictions 
by TrevorE.T. Forbes, aBE 
Assistant Chief Constable and Head of Special Branch 
Royal Ulster Constabulary 9 Belfast 

Introduction 

In this discussion paper, it is my intention to pose more 
questions than I provide answers to. My aim is to highlight 
inconsistencies and misperceptions. 

How can an organization commonly regarded as aspiring to 

Marxist aims be so strongly supported by a traditional 
conservative group such as Irish-Americans? Is the Irish 
Republican Army (IRA) Marxist? How important is the 
American link? What importance does the IRA give to 
links with other international "terrorist" groups? Does the 
existence of the IRA pose an international threat-within 
the United Kingdom, and Europe? 

In keeping with the symposium theme, I hope to reveal, in 
examining the above topics, inconsistencies that are open 
to exploitation by those democratic institutions empowered 
to eradicate terrorism. I intend to concentrate almost 
exclusively on the Provisional IRA (PIRA) in the interest 
of brevity, and I will rely heavily on published articles and 
texts. 

Survival 

How has the IRA survived as an organisation for nearly 
70 years (the last 15 years being the most relevant) in a 
democratic state, confronted by one of the most adept, 
skillful, and technologically equipped security forces in 
existence? 

Theorists have suggested several factors: 

1. Propaganda manipulation, possible through the 
existence of a free press. 

2. Self-imposed limitations on the British response (a 
"sense of fair play" inherited from hundreds of years of 
benign imperial rule). 

3. The international climate-a growth in popular support 
for national liberation movements worldwide. 

4. Birth of terrorist movements in other 
countries-providing international links and widening the 
"theatre of action." 

S. Development of states supportive to terrorist 
movements- Libya, Iran, etc. I 

While important, these are external factors-the water in 
which the fish swims. They assume that the PIRA has 
survived because of favorable conditions, and ignore 
perhaps the most important factor·-the ability of the PIRA 
to adapt, to assimilate a number of divergent trends and 
react quickly to a change in the environment. 

Preceding page blank 

Olle reaSOfl for it (i.e. survival) fIIrtst be the variety of 
ideological currents which have bee1l subsll11led tlflder the 
Republican banner - and to ineltlde (although tmeasily) fascist 
and socialist tendencies within its ranks. 2 

Certainly within the past 15 years we have seen many 
examples of fascist tendencies within the PIRA, but more 
recently the new Northern leadership has been seen 
expounding Marxist philosophy. 

.. . an extraordinary alliance of orthodox cOfll11ltlflism, the Islamic 
refJollltioflary left, {/nd militant Irish America. 3 

Is there an inconsistency here? I would ~ay yes. 

It is extremely important to recognise that the PIRA 
remains very closely tied to that traditional support derived 
from the large Irish community in the United States. 
Given the importance of this support (particularly in 
finance) and also the need to retain traditional 
Catholic/Republican support in Ireland, the PIRA has been 
careful both to play down some of its relationships with 
extreme left, international terrorist groups and supportive 
states and also to cover the Marxist trend of some of their 
leadership. 

Maria McGuire, writing about PIRA fundraising activities 
in the United States, stated, concerning representatives: 
" ... on no account should anything be said against the 
Catholic church or about socialism."4 

The importance the PIRA places on this American support 
poses two questions: 

1. How important is it in effect? 

2. Why do Irish-Americans support an ideology that is 
contrary to their religious and political beliefs? 

President Kennedy, an "Irish-American" hero, was prepared 
in 1962 to risk global war to prevent military support to a 
nascent ideology (Cuba) that many would compare with 
that of the future PIRA. 

The United States Connection 

American support to the PIRA is important in two main 
areas-finance and weapons supply (both direct and as 
origin of manufacture). "'Today there are five Irish
American persons in America for every Irishman in Ireland 
and it is these immigrants who provide the bulk of the 
money and arms to the IRA."s 

Irish Northern Aid (NORAID) is the Provisional's main 
fundraising organisation in the United States and is the 
major source of IRA funds from abroad. The amount of , 
money raised annually by'NORAID cannot be accurately 
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assessed. A large proportion is not forwarded to Ireland 
but retained in the United States for PIRA arms purchases. 
Perhaps as much as $750,000 to $1,500,000 may be 
available. 

Many Irish-Americans donate to NORAID on the 
understanding that the money is raised for the purpose of 
"feeding and clothing the homeless, the hungry and the 
naked" (NORAID Director Michael Flannery, March 11, 
1975). 

Martin Galvin (overpublicised), Director of Publicity, has 
long protested: "We support the struggle for freedom in 
Ireland morally. We have no direct connection with the 
IRA in any sense. We certainly do not supply weapons or 
do anything of that regard." 

Unfortunately, too many Irish-Americans with ideas based 
on romantic myths believe this. The facts totally refute 
Galvin's claim: 

III 1973, Jallles O'Gam was give" a five-year stlspended 
selltellce for ttsillg false idelltificatioll to PilI' chase amls. He was 
all active NORAID official and co-chairmall of the NORAID 
all/Illal dillller dallce ill /976 ... .111 JlIlIe 1974, Joseph Myles was 
smtfllCfrl to ,two years itt jail tit Torollto, COllado, for cOltspimry 
to export anns to the Irish Repllblic. Calladioll j)olice described 
hilll as Oil fXfmtive officer of a us orgallisatioll, Northem Irish 
Aid.' 6 

In November 1982, Flannery and four co-defendants were 
acquitted on charges relating to the shipment of arms to 
the PIRA, following an arms seizure in the United States 
thut included a 20mm cannon with shells, a f1umethiOwer, 
21 shoulder and handguns together with 12,500 rounds of 
ammunition, and booby trap bomb components. Flannery 
admitted in court to a long-term involvement in financing 
IRA arms deals. 

On August 11, 1984, Richard Lawlor, a NORAID official, 
stated at Coalisland, County Tyrone, in response to a 
speech by Owen Carron, Sinn Fein member of the 
Northern Ireland Assembly for Fermanagh and South 
Tyrone, "I would not discourage people from sending guns 
here ... it's probably the moral duty of every Irish-American 
to get these guns to ensure democracy."7 

And what of the weapons purchased by this finance? 

From 1969 until November 1984, a total of 2,843 
weapons believed to be of American origin have been 
recovered in Northern Ireland. At present, weapons of 
such origin are believed to be in PIRA hands. In the same 
period, a total of 2,264 weapons of U.S. origin have been 
linked to 3,;789 shooting incidents. 
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Over the years, the most common \veaponry identified 
have been Armalite rifles, Garand rifles, Ml carbines, and 
Colt pistols. "Prestige" weaponry has included the M60 
machinegun. In August 1976, a number of weapons, 
including seven M60 machineguns were stolen from a 
National Guard Armory at Danvers, Massachusetts. All 
seven of these weapons have been recovered, three in the 
Republic of Ireland and four in Northern Ireland. The 
most recent recovery of one of these weapons was in 
Londonderry, Northern Ireland, on August 7, 1982. The 
lise of these M60s has resulted in the total of 11 persons 
killed and 18 injured, including 3 civilians. 

It is important to note that "origin of manufacture" does 
not necessarily mean that the weapon was shipped direct 
from the manufacturer. The current f!rms market is full of 
weapons of U.S. origin obtained from other accredited 
"end users." However, investigations have shown that at 
least 1,000 weapons have been purchased in the United 
States by or on behalf of the PIRA and shipped to Ireland. 

Within the past few years the Garde Siochana, in 
cooperation with the FBI, has made a significant 
contribution in stemming the flow of arms from America. 

In May 1982, 38 rifles, 11 handguns, and 3,000 rounds of 
ammunition were recovered in a container in New York en 
route to Dublin docks. In March 1983, a former Aer 
Lingus luggage loader at Dublin airport was jailed for 
4 years on charges connected with the importation and 
attempted importation of arms from New York to Dublin 
in May 1981. 

On September 29, 1984, the Republic of Ireland Navy 
intercepted the "MV Marita Ann" off the coast of County 
Cork. Five men were arrested, including Martin Ferris, 
and sentenced to 10 years' imprisonment. Approximately 
164 firearms and 70,000 rounds of ammunition were 
recovered. 

Why Irish-Americans continue to provide this assistance is 
seen as " ... one of the most remarkably successful 
disinformation compaigns in recent history."8 "The 
Provisionals have carefully disguised their objectives behind 
the traditional symbols of Irish nationalism."9 

Are the PIRA Marxists? 

The Ideology 

A great deal has been made of the "anti-Communism" of 
the PIRA in the early years of its existence. This is, 
however, taking too simplistic a view of the factors behind 
the 1970 split in the Irish Republican movement. 

----~ 



While the ideological shift to the left of some members of 
the organisation (notably those prominent in the abortive 
1956-62 military campaign) was a factor, a greater fa.ctor 
behind the early PIRA leadership was "realpolitik," the 
motive of getting militarily involved. They wanted to 

exploit the backlash and civil disturbance created by the 
civil rights movement. 

In taking this action, the PIRA in effect was rejecting the 
conventional Marxist line that revolution can be created 
only by historical forces, not by actions of individual 
groups. The preconditions for the mass rising of the 
proletariat did not exist, and what should have been 
limited action by the vanguard became the spearhead and 
driving force. This concentration on terrorist actions 
effectively cut the PIRA off from conventional Marxist 
mainstream parties such as the Communist Party of Ireland 
(CPl). The PIRA reverted to its n.ltionalist roots with 
traces of socialism. 

It is hard to see how any Marxist philosophy in the early 
1970's could have combined the IRA with a mass working
class movement. The former was traditionally Catholic, 
nationalist, and republican. In Northern Ireland, the 
Protestant working class is potentially a powerful force, 
and steeped in unionism; the Catholic working class 
inherently weak, being generally rurally based. 

The Workers Party, the descendant of the political wing of 
the Official IRA, canvasses strongly across both religions 
and has remained consistent to the Marxist ideology, 
attempting to bridge the sectarian divide with elements of 
the Irish nationalism of James Connolly. 

Throughout most of the 1970's, the PIRA avoided 
concerted political activity, believing that victory-that is, 
British withdrawal-lay in a military compaign against 
military and commercial targets. 

It was the 1981 hunger strike that really had as devastating 
an effect on the PIRA as the 1970 split. The success of 
the hunger strike to the IRA lay in that it allowed the IRA 
to reestablish itself in the heroic mould and to reaffirm its 
legitimacy in a historicdl context. The PIRA leadership 
initially was totally opposed to the hunger strike, seeing it 
doomed to failure-a failure that, in establishing martyrs, 
became a success. 

But the hunger strikes had a far more significant impact on 
the IRA itself: 

1. The mobilisation of public opinion around a particular 
issue, especially an emotive issue, could be exploited as 
support for the movement and become a powerful 
propaganda tool. 

2. The contesting of elections provided a base to build an 
enduring political organisation. 

3. A political organisation was a necessary prerequisite for 
taking power. 

That the PIRA could contemplate these issues only 
10 years after leaving the Official IRA because of its emphasis 
on political activity is truly remarkable. It can be seen as 
the imposition of an ideology upon the movement by its 
new "officer elite." 

The transformation is alien to much of the rank and file, 
the bulk of whom remain, as in 1970, traditional, deeply 
conservative repUblicans. The talk of socialism, "going 
political," and contesting elections makes them decidedly 
uneasy. They remember the path the "old IRA" took in 
1969 that led to the split in the movement. 

These concerns led Gerry Adams to tell an interviewer in 
Dublin in 1979: "There is no Marxist influence within 
Sinn Fein. It simply isn't a Marxist organisation." 

This assertion is half true. The organisation, in toto, is not 
Marxist but there are those in the leadership who do not 
hide the influence of Marxism on their thinking. Gerry 
Adams, elected a vice president of Sinn Fein in 1978, is 
one. The Sinn Fein (sometimes referred to as the 
Provisional Sinn Fein or PSF) is the political wing of the 
PIRA. 

Another of the young Northerners who began to influence 
the ideological stand of the PIRAISF was Danny Morrison. 
The editor of All Pltoblocltt, Morrison captured the new 
ideology through his much-quoted "ballot and bullet 
speech" made at the 1981 Sinn Fein Ard Fheis. "Will 
anyone object Ito audience] if with ballot paper in this 
hand and an Armalite in this hand we take power in 
Ireland?" 

With the election of Adams as president of Sinn Fein in 
1983, the policy of forming a broad popular movement 
(traces of Marxism there) as an adjunct to the military 
struggle was complete. 

The support in republican areas during the hunger strike, 
later translated into 90,000-110,000 votes in subseq~ent 
elections, was seen by many as the creation of the "mass 
movement" the IRA had lacked in the early 1970's. 

The rapid politicisation of 1981-83 led the PIRA to 
look around for a political creed. It was natural to turn 
toward the "broad spectrum~ of Marxism. Traditional 
nationalist/republicanism could not be considered by the 
new "young" political elite; that trend was embedded in 
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the political institutions of the Irish Republic, which for 
12 years had opposed the PIRA. 

Marxism with all its vagaries and deep meanings (how 
many different strands currently exist in the world?), was 
ideal for this situation. It had many answers to some of the 
questiolls posed (with rhetoric if nothing else) and was a 
focal point with many international "freedom fighters." 

But by 1984 a number of "hiccups" occurred: 

First, this Marxism might upset the U.S. supporters. While 
the disinformation process was a good shield, it could not 
cover too overt a declaration of Marxist principles. A 
number of top SF figures started publicly to deny their 
Marxist leanings. The terminology has never figured 
strongly in publications for international distribution. 
"Socialism" might still cause some discomfort in Irish
America but it was more acceptable-and anyway, nobody 
really understood what it meant. 

Second, a number of PIRA activists were increasingly 
reminded of the move of the IRA toward political inter
vention in the late 1960's and were critical that political 
activity seemed to be dominating the armed struggle. The 
leaders were quick to redress the balance: "And the one 
thing I have to emphasise that all republicans are united 
on, is that electoral politics will not remove the British 
from Ireland. Only armed struggle will do that."lo (Danny 
Morrison). This balance between politics and military 
action is another apparent contradiction within the PIRA. 

The contradiction of Mao Tse-tung's axiom that "the gun 
must never command the Party" is not new in the IRA. 
"'The Civil War (1922/3) was fought by military means, 
without political leadership and failed miserably (because 
the IRA rejected polit:.:al authority, believing the 1922 
Dail Eireann and Treaty repudiated its aims). The 'call for 
action' created the Provisionals in 1969."11 The IRA gun 
controls the Provisional Sinn Fein. 

However, all military operations must have an overall 
political purpose. A purely military revolutionary 
movement can never make sense and gives added 
credence to the belief that violence and terror are the verv 
"raison d'Stre" of the PIRA. ' 

Third, the political process in 1981-83, intended to project 
"32 county socialism," was in effect swamped by 
nationalism. The latter overwhelmed socialism and not 
vice versa. There never has been, and it is hard to see in 
the future, any chance that this nationalist base of the 
strugglc will ever by replaced (as per James Connolly) by a 
socialist or class base. 
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In Northern Ireland the religious factor stemming from 
perceived cultural loyalties and historic allegiances 
transcends purely class divisions. Sectarianism has been 
stronger than class conflict. 

PIRA members have an increasingly ambivalent (and 
contradictory) attitude toward the Catholic Church. On the 
surface the PIRA tries to reconcile with the doetrines of 
the Church. "The Provisionals argue that they can be good 
Catholics by appealing to the ultimate sanctity of the 
conscience. They strive to make a distinction between 
religious and political dogma and they reserve the right to 
use violence in a just war."ll 

Again the "image" for U.S. and Irish Republic 
consumption is important. 

One of the first IRA aetions in 1969 was the "defence" of a 
Catholic Church, St. Matthews in East Belfast, against 
loyalists. "It is unlikely today, following the attitude of the 
Church over the decade, that the Provisionals would go to 
the aid of a church as Billy McKt~e did over St. Matthews 
in 1969."13 

Irish Republicanism has always seen itself as a unique 
force inherent to Ireland. The name Sinn Fein-Gaelic for 
"Ourselves Alone"-epitomiscs this belief that 
republicanism imbedded in Irish nationalism does not rely 
on outside ideologies. Much of the antipathy to Marxism 
stems from this tradition. 

One of the means guaranteed to awake opposition to the 
PIRA is to identify it as a member of an "international 
terrorist network." An attack by the Workers Party at their 
Ard Fheis in 1981, labeling the PIRA as a "bloodthirsty 
sectarian gang akin to the Baader-Meinhof grot;;:'," brought 
scathing replies from Sinn Fein. 

Is this just another "denial" for consumption by Irish
Americans? How important are PIRA links with 
international terrorist groups? First, consider a European 
context. 

PIRA-European Links 

For all terrorist organisations, international links provide a 
means of access to training, finance, political support, 
publicity, solidarity, and operational support. Some of 
these links (e.g., solidarity) are seen as no more than a 
propaganda issue to publicise the cause for international 
support and represent no more than, for example, fraternal 
links between trade unions, banking houses, and so forth. 

Broadly speaking, PIRA links with three types of 
organisations can be identified: 



1. Irish Solidarity Groups. 
2. Ldtwing, professional groups (e.g., lawyers) who 
provide support for the PIRA (e.g., legal backing). 

3. Active and involved terrorist groups. 

The PIRA and the PSF have extensive links with extreme 
left Irish Solidarity Groups. These links often have a more 
sinister undertone in giving the PIRA access to indigenous 
terrorist groups through these ostensibly political pressure 
groups. These come very much under what political 
theorists call "contact groups. "14 "'The point about these 
Iinks ... is that it is not at all an internatiooai revolutionary 
conspiracy, but rather a network of tiny groups acting 
illegally that come across one another in their search for 
arms .... "I.; 

This, however, is too simplistic and has, 1 would contend, 
been discounted to some extent by our Hctual experience. 
There has been evidence of close tics with Western 
European terrorist organisations throughout the 1970's, 
although currently littic direct contact with such groupings 
is evident. 

I !cre we need to d.igress briefly to attempt to classify the 
PIRA and other international terrorist groups. Who is a 
terrorist and who a guerrilla/freedom fighter? 

Paul Wilkinson If, suggests three groupings of terrorism: 

1. Repressive terrorism, 

2. Subre\'olutionary terrorism, and 

3. Revolutionary terrorism. 

While the PIRA would fit. into (3), so perhaps might the 
Red Brigades. 

Genernlly Irish Republicans belieye that the IRA's 
concentration on a nationalist outlook and predominant 
working-class support differentiate it from groups more 
oriented to class conflict and middle-class support, such as 
Ballder-Meinhof und the Red Army Faction. 

1n an article in a German magazine, a spokesnHln for the 
PIRA (unnamed) replied to a question about support from 
the rernnmlts of the Red Army Faction: 

,IF wm lI!'t' illlp()'il1J!, thllt r~'1' n'ah'/' IJItltl'l1'tJ/ o!' p/~)'\'il'tl/ sllj)j1fJ/1 

//YJI/' !hl' R,4F or silllilar ol'gallis(/tiolls, the (IIlSfJ.!','r is 

mtl'J!,fJl1m/<)' ~.\T'j '. WI' (tn' (I/n'l'flo/ll (mil), u"hir'h is .f1l/l/lo/1I'd 

(JI/()' by the ,WlfJ/m'ssl'rljJ/'O/l11' rl fn>/(///{I. "Is (I /IIatter qf IJl111f'ipk 

fJ.!'I' h(/n' lIo!hillg 10 do .dth .1'I1f'h gmllj)s, fJ.!'ho jJIII:rlll' aillls 

d{/Jl'rt'llt to 0111' 0'00'11. IV/, an' lIo/ll'theiess (/llil'd to sll(h RIY)fIps 
fJ.!,ho {IS '00'1' do (I//I'III/)t lo/h'l' Ihdr O'iJ.!'11 /JI'o/)ltfmlll o/>/m'ssio/l. 17 

And again, from the other side, a convicted member of the 
Italian Red Brigades, Antonio Savasta, involved in the 

kidnap and murder of Aldo Moro: 

He delliI'd the Red Brigades Iwd (III)' li"I.'s witll the Provisiol/al 
IRA whir'll he des('li/mi (IS 'too /lotirmulistit'. 18 

Our intelligence would not completely concur with these 
statements but, again, they must be seen in an 
international context, particu!arly noting U.S. support and 
bearing in mind the Red Brigades' kidnaping of U.S. 
Brigadier General James Dozier in 1981. 

In fact, the PIRA was "swng" to issue a denial of its 
involvement: 

The IRA htlVe re/ludiatl'd all allegatio/l tha! i! is illvo/ved ill all)' 

illtemutio/lal 'leIYYJl1st' lIem!'f)r/..' or PtI(,! as dtlillled iii tI sO-f'tllled 

Red B/~epde staf/'l/ll'l/t qlloted ill ti,e RIII'opellll mid AII/erim/I 

P/T'J:r. The Irish R'1J11blif'(/II Pllblif'i!y BllrM{/, DIIMi" , said 

yestl'rtitzl' thut this m'as 1I0t the fi,:rt !Iilll' !hat Slit'll a slllr has 

/lml iliadI' agtllilst the IRA ill til/ tlttell/jJt to dis!olt Oil( tl'lle 

lilltlge (Ibroad (11/(/ ('oltjtlse jJotl'llti(//~l' J:l'lIIj)athetir' tllldil'llces. 

Tltl' Stfltl'lIIl'11t si/!:lIed by P. O'Neill said: '111 filtt, the dl'dsi(J// to 

11II1I1) the IRA m,ith lilt!ivit!lltl/ist glYJII/)S has bl'ell ttlkl'll (It the 

tN'I)' sl'lIior levels of /i.IIIYJj)('(lII llllt! /11IIf'l1f'a11 G'oVl'mllll'lIts (IS 

j){111 of (I /Jr(J/Jtlg{I1It/() r/'1VI' to jJn'f'l'til' IiiI' illtrodlll1ioll of 
n1J1i'ssivl' 1{~r;isltltirJ// aillled tit (lbolishlilg the jJoli!ital statlls of 
j)olitiml af'tivists or n:fllgl'l's tlttell/jJtillg /0 thm'fllt extmditifJII. 

lYe re/)('(lt, thl' IRA is (/ lIt1tiolltlllibl'f'tltioll orgtlllistltioll (lilliI'd 

(It ('IIdlilg B/1tish mil' ill !t1'/tl/ld lllld estab/ishillg (I Ullitf,d 
Irl'ltlll(/. 'I q 

Enough of ~public face" and propaganda, to which I shall 
return in my conclusion. 

Western Europe has become increasingly important to 
Republican paramiliraries in recent years, partly because of 
some of the difficulties they have encountered in North 
America and the Middle East in acquiring weapons. An 
increasing number of Irish terrorists "on the run" from the 
British and Irish authorities have found their way to 

Europe. There arc indigenous terrorist organisations, 
especially in Spain, France, West Germany, and Italy. 
Nonindigenous terrorist groups-for example, Arabs and 
Armenians-operate widely on the Continent. Western 
Europe offers mnny British military, official, and 
commercial targets for Irish terrorists. 

As the result of previously mentioned successes and 
increased cooperation and liaison between the Royal Ulster 
Constabulary (RUC), Garda Siochana, and la\\' 
enforcement agencies in the United States and Canada, a 
trend was identified in late 19R 1, \\'hen the )lIRA switched 
some of its traditional weapons procurement to the 
Continental market. During the early part of t 9R3, 
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intelligence indicated that leading PIRA members were 
involved in attempting to smuggle arms from France to 
Ireland; again, close police liaison resulted in a lorry being 
searched at Le Havre in August 1983. An arsenal of 
weapons, including Soviet-made grenades; American, 
Belgian, and West German automatic revolvers; 12,000 
rounds of ammunition; and maga:;dne clips for Soviet 
Kalashnikov rifles, was recovered. The lorry driver, 
Michael McDonald from Dundalk, was charged with 
possession and transporting illegal weapons. 

France is obviously a strategic point in the supply routes 
because of its geographical location and the sea-ferry 
connection. Some rather tenuous claims of PIRA 
connections with French terrorist groups have been made: 
"The IRA is training members of the outlawed separatist 
Corsican National Liberation Front (FLNC) according to 
France's top security chiee20 It is, hO\vever, the 
acquisition of weapons and the access to British targets 
that attract the PIRA to the Continent. 

In addition to the activities in France, a number of terrorist 
operations have been carried out by the PIRA against 
British targets in Germanv. British military premises were 
bombed on several occasions in 1978 and 1979. A colonel 
with the British Army of the Rhine was murdered in 
February 1980 and two NCOs wounded in separate 
attacks in the following month. 

Our intelligence would indicate that these, and the 
majority of PIRA-attributed operations, were carried out by 
PIRA members themselves, although local indigenous 
terrorist groups undoubtedly assisted in planning, "safe 
houses," and so on. 

The terrorist group with which the PIRA is perhaps 
closest is the ETA Basque movement in Spain. There is 
evidence that ties were established with ETA in the early 
1970's. Close links still exist between SF and EIA, ETA's 
political wing (or, rather, the political/military faction). 

Since 1970, cooperation between European police forces 
has prevented consignments of arms from reaching the 
PIRA. There is considerable speculation (again confused 
by "origin of manufacture") that many weapons originated 
in Eastern Europe, particularly Czechoslovakia. 

The Soviet Union and its East European satellites have 
taken a great deal of interest in Northern Ireland and much 
propaganda has been directed at Britain. Over the years 
the RUC has collected an arsenal of weapons and 
explosives that originated in Warsaw Pact countries. In 
1971 a consignment of wcapons and explosives from 
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Czechoslovakia was intercepted at Schiphol Airport in 
Amsterdam. Two years later the coaster "Claudia" was 
intercepted near Waterford and found to contain about five 
tons of arms and explosives, mostly of Soviet manufacture. 
Again, while Soviet weapons such as the AK47 have been 
employed, there is little recent evidence of direct supply. 

PIRA-Middle East Links 

Currently no firm evidence suggests that the PIRA and 
Arab groups have cooperated in actually carrying out 
terrorist operations. Cooperation, particularly with the 
PLO, has been strong in terms of training and arms 
supply. 

In November 1977 approximately 3 112 tons of weapons 
from an Arab terrorist source were seized at Antwerp on 
board the "MV Towerstream." Contacts in the Middle East 
supplied the Soviet-made RPG7 rocket launcher (Bulgarian 
and East German versions have been found in Northern 
Ireland). 

Activity between the PLO and the PIRA is graphically 
displayed in West Belfast. A typical piece of PIRA graffiti 
on a wall displays PLO and PIRA terrorists holding an 
RPG7 with the comment, "£lLO-IRA. One Struggle." 
Again, denials of the links are published in the media. 

In 1973 the seizure by the Irish Navy of the Cypriot 
vessel "MV Claudia" provided firm evidence of Libyan 
involvement in ar.ms supply to the PIRA. While the 
weapons recovered were generally of SovietlEast European 
origin, origin of supply was established as Libyan. 

It is hard to quantify Libyan financial aid to the PIRA and 
certainly some figures-"Sm dollars" in the late 
1970's21-seem inflated. Colonel Gadaffi, in an interview 
with America's Time Magaztile in 1981, accepted Libyan 
support for the £lIRA. "Colonel Gadaffi added that apart 
from the IRA and £lLO" Libya had no connections with 
the other groups mentioned."22 

Following the siege at the Libyan Embassy in London in 
early 1984, and after the murder of a woman police 
constable in London, Gadaffi rcacted to British diplomatic 
measures: ''If the English government insists on its hostile 
attitude towards us, we will fight with all those hostile to 
it, and firstly the revolutionaries of Ircland .... "23 

Othcr Soviet-backed states outside Europe and the Middle 
East (e.g., Syria, Cuba) havc proclaimed solidarity with the 
PIRA, but therc is no concrete intelligence of actual arms 
supplies or financial assistance. 

The last area I intend to look at in this paper is the 



destabilising effect that 15 years of PIRA activities has had, 
not only in a British but in a European context. 

PIRA - Destabi lisation 

Terrorism in Northern Ireland and its effect have been 
portrayed by politicians and political commentators as 
Britain's Cuba and its Vietnam. A comment on a 
statement by the Right Honourable James Prior MP 
(Secretary of State for Northern Ireland 1981-1984): 

It mllst //(Jve beell a/I the IIlore disrollcertillg for them 
10 helVe re{ld Mr. Prior's stattlil/g-some wOllld so)' 
illralltiolls-predi(tioll oj a Gllbo-slJlle regime 
emergil/g from the rollapse of rOlls/irlltiolla/ 
/lationalism, North alld SOllth of th{' border. 24 

Another example: 

.. .th(! threat of (I ElIrop{'(I1/ Fietl/mll rr{'(/ted b)' the lIf1cherked 
terrorism of the Provisiolla/IRA. This jillal thrMt is the most 
seriolls, for the Provisiol/(Jls have b{!(!11 j)olitirised b)' the 
Ellrolle{", ti'lTorist illtematiollal alld their II/arxist olljt!rtives 110m' 
jlOse (1 sl'lioflS thr{'(lt to liberal delllo('rtll')' Iii NOltht!m Irefalld, 
th{' Repllblk alld the Ullited KillgdOIll. 25 

There is even historical text for those attitudes given by 
two men of widely different backgrounds. Karl Marx and 
Friedrich Engels wrote profusely on Ireland. Z6 Initially 
Marx believed that the mass rising of the British working 
class would liberate the Irish working class (and nation) 
from imperial domination. Later, and inspired by the 1867 
Fenian risings, he took the attitude that the Irish working 
class, throwing off the "colonial yoke," would be a 
liberating factor for the British "proletariat." 

This divergence can still be seen today. Orthodox 
Communism sees the PIRA and sectarianism as influences 
in Northern Ireland diverting emphasis from the "true class 
consciousness." 

Increasingly, socialist movements see the spread of ideas 
from Northern Ireland across to the British mainland. A 
reference to the inner-city riots in London and Liverpool 
in 1981: 

It I:r 110 milldr/ellte th(Jt til 1981 (IS Ihe revoilltiol/fll)' ,Yollth of 
Dm')l, Be((ast alld D"bltil fOllght jJitrhed battlfs 011 the streets 
agaillst th{) Btitish I",perialist Fortes al/{/ their I,o),alist alld 
'Fret' SIt/te' p"jJpets so thl' 11If(''''ployer! YOllths-black alld 
m,/n'te-tosl' lIl> Ihroug/lOlIt BriltJill tlgttillsf till' Btitish flllileria/ist 
<)'t{/!I,.27 

Thcre is no doubt that terrorism, both IRA and 
international, is havinv; an adverse effect on European 
stability. Since 1973 Britain has been involved in the 

European Economic Community in an attempt "to 
transcend the nation state. "28 While complex economic 
(EEC) and military (NATO) cooperation exists, in some 
areas (UK, Spain) the nation-state is itself under pressure. 
Terrorism has forced nations to strengthen, not weaken, 
their border controls. The PIRA has often attacked NATO 
through propaganda and direct attacks on British military 
personnel stationed in Europe. 

In terms of the Irish Republic, the PIRA and the SF make 
no pretence of the fact that they do not accept the current 
constitutional arrangements as legitimate. 

I recogllise that the vast majotit)' of people ill the 26 ('(JIlt/ties 
rOllsider the state afld its lilSfitlltlOllS to bt! legitill/ate. I still sa)' 
that I dOIl't t'OlIsider it to be legitimate .... It's {/ !leO ('010Ily. 29 

(Dallll), Mortisoll) 

The PIRA aim: 

III Irelalld lI11der Sillll Feill-
Ollly Irish citizeNS wo/l1d be permitted to OW" or Ietlse lalld. TIle 
big lalldlords wOllld be'dispossessed. /lgtimltllral t'O-opem/ives 
wOllld be set liP, ifl whirh all !/lelllbers wo"ld have Ofl eqllal 
sa)'. Persollalowflership of l)ror/llctivt! property', sllch as a largt! 
farm orfoctol)', wOllkl be forbiddell. No persoll or cOII/Pafl)' 
wOllld be tlilowed to 1'ellt out housillg 01' au/mlllltlfe wealth. A/I 
baflks alld jifiallcit)1 iflstittltiolls, iIlSIlZYlI/{'(! mlllj)allies, afld large 
Iildl/stria! {!IItl'lprises wo"ld lit! l/(JtiOlItl/ised with workers cOfltrol 
at aI/levels of illd"stry' alld servites. There wOllld lit! 110 
'",,,itillatiol/al filth'. Alelllbership of tht! l'Ofl/1II011 fl/arket wOllld 
(MSe and the New Ire/afld would try to (Jssoti(Jfe itself with the 
IIoll-aliglll'd lI(JtiOIlS. // 200 "'ill' fishillg ZOlle wOllld 1.'{'I'jJ Ollt 
foreigl/ers, stlirt gOVl'l1"flfllt cOl/trol of terhllology wOIJld keej) Ollt 
illlPOlt{!(/ ;lIl/ovatiol/s, a jll'rtl/(I!tellt 'B1I)' Idsh' (tIflljJaigll 
would keep Ollt rOllljJetitiol', (llId mdiml thallges ;11 the 
edtl('(Jtional ~')lstelll would keel) out ullwelcome medd/illg by the 
ROlllall Gatholk (llId other thllrch{'s. Tht! presellt S)'Stl'lll oj 
gOVl!rlllllfllt w.'oltld be demo/;s/wi iii f(Jvour of 'c/t!1II0tf'(Jtir 
detl'lltmlis(J/iol/', people:~ ('olll/dls, d;strirt COlli/dis, t'egiolla! 
((JIll/dis (/lId par/;all/I'llt. Natiollal mltlllt! would be 'purely 
IrJ:~h '. The jJresl'fIt legal system would be s(mjJJ)('d alld replaced 
ml;th (I lIe!Work of people's rour/:; etlforc!ilg 'Irish lam's for ltish 
pl'OjJlf '. Hmigmt;ofl would be b(JlIIll'd. 30 

The first step in this process has been ongoing in Northern 
Ireland since 1969. The PIRA has attempted to attack the 
legitimacy of the state through attacks on police, judiciary, 
commerce, and so forth. This is the true contcxt in which 
the RUe operates. The threat is not only to lhe cxistence 
of the institutions of the state, but in simple terms to the 
existence of a state per se. 

69 



The early terror campaign in Northern Ireland was taken 
by the PIRA to mainland Britain. 

PIRA-Operations in the United Kingdom 

Since 1972, the PIRA has mounted terrorist attacks on the 
British mainland to gain publicity and attempt to put 
pressure on public opinion in favour of a ~withdra\\'al" from 
Northern Ireland. During the late 1970's a series of horrific 
and indiscriminate bombing and shooting attacks occurred 
in London and provincial cities. However, the police had 
many successes, including the interception and arrest of an 
entire PIRA shooting team in London in 1975. As a result, 
PIRA attacks have become less frequent but more 
sophisticated. Recently, they have not only concentrated 
on so-called ~military targets." In ./uly 19H2 a cercmonial 
troop of the Ilousehoid Cavalry in Hyde Park and a 
military band giving a concert in Regents Park \Vere 
attacked with remote-controlled bombs. causing many 
deaths and horrible injllries. 

Recent events have been dominated by the P[RA bomb 
attack in Brighton on October 12, 1984, and its effect on 
security on the United Kingdom mainland. This event also 
will influence futurc P[RA activity within Northern [reland. 
The Brighton bomb and the indiscriminate car bomb 
outside [Iarrods store in London in I >Ccember 1983 arc 
logical steps in the PIRA's aim to desrabilise the United 
j<ingdom to such an extent as to force a British withdrawal 
to prevent further spreading of the ~malaise" from Northern 
Ireland. 

Conclusion 

Like Pandora, I feel I have opened the box and thrown 
out a few ideas on the international aspect of Irish 
Republican terrorism. 

One of the factors r hope I have brought out is the 
relevance of propaganda to the subject. Every terrorist act 
is intcnded to give maximum publicity to the perpetrator, 
to spread fear, gain support. 

A true understanding of the act is essential: 

lJI{!0I111l1fltl'ZJ' Alllt'r;('(/ll te/t'Y..'isioll h(/s hf'IjJft/thl! Provisioll{// 
/R// {/I/(/ its !ti~h-//lller;mll tlll;I's to ill('/1'fIS(, thi,. SII/)/HJl1 fllllOllg 
tht' /,.ish-AIIIl'rimll mlllllllllli!), .... 7i,,.rO/i~1II ;11 II1'lflllr/ iI' Im'lIg 
(()IIV(I'I'r/ to thl' Ullitl'd 8t(/tl'S ill the /l/osl sII/JI'Ijiri{/l, 
IYJlII{lIItiril'er/ (/l/(lsi/l//)/e-lIIilltkd 11',.11/.1'. J 1 

And again: 

Thl~)' still SI'I' Ihl' /)/Y)b/t>lIIs ill Norlhem /re/{I/Id CIS Ill'illg SOh.'fd 
SOII'~I' {flld silll/)Zl' by gl'ttillg the British to II'm.'1'. They ('(lIIl/of 
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set'1lI to IllItil.'!:l'ttllld thtll Ihe jJhilosophy r!f the Provisiollal IR/l is 
o/J/)osed 10 1''l!('/),lIIo/'tl1 tllld /)olitktll jJrilltij)11' thl'Y hold d('tll' 
(/Ilr/ that Ihe IIltill/t1ll' (/illl r!f Provisiollal IRA is to {'stablish a 
ditttltfmliip throllg/lOllt tile isl(/I/(/ or Ire/(lIId. 32 

[n summarising the international link, some conclusions 
can be drawn: 

1. The PIRA is heavily dependent upon ~upport for 
provision of finance and arms. The United States is 
important here. The Armalite rifle is one of the IRA's 
basic weapons. 

2. Links exist with international terrorist groups at 
different levels. 

3. There are countries, states, and organi~ations willing to 
provide the P[RA, directly or indirectly, with finance and 
weapons. Libya is involved, and both the Soviet Union 
and Eastern bloc have contributed to this end, though not 
directly. AK47 Kalashnikovs and RPG7 rocket launchers 
have featured prominently in terrorist incidents in Northem 
Ireland. 

4. Training of PIRA personnel has been carried out in a 
number of countries-by, or in, Libya, with the PLO. 

The overriding fact in the international link of the PIRA is 
that the movement relics almost lotalzv upon foreign 
support, in all its guises, to sustain its terrorist campaign. 
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Terrorism and Counterterrorism in the Federal Republic of Germany 
by Reinhard Rupprecht 
Deputy Director of the Federal Police Division, 
Federal Ministry of the Interior, Bonn 

Introduction 

Definition of Terrorism. There are many different 
definitions of the terrorism phenomenon and extensive use 
of the term. To mark off terrorism from other kinds of 
politically motivated violence, I propose the following 
definition-taking into consideration the description by the 
U.S. State Department: 

Terrorism is a strategy 

- using criminal violence in a conspiratorial clandestine 
way 

- to threaten and frighten individuals, and/or the public 
and the government 

- with political motivation and for political purpose. 

International Terrorism. Regarding international 
terrorism, the following trends have been evident in the 
last few years: 

1. The international terrorist scene and its activity have 
grown: They have spread over all continents. Nearly 200 
casualties were registered in 1983; since 1979, 4,300 have 
been wounded and more than 200 killed. 

2. There has been an increase in the number of states 
supporting terrorist acts to influence policies of other 
countries, to establish or strengthen regional or global 
influence, and to terrorize dissident exiles. Most of the 
targets of these state-sponsored incidents were foreign 
diplomats and prominent leaders. 

3. Targets of international terrorist attacks are not only 
top diplomats but those of lower rank. They are going 
down the diplomatic scale. 

4. Geographically, Europe (Spain, Great Britain, and 
Greece) and the Near and Middle East seem to be the 
most problematic fields at present. 

Terrorism in the Federal Republic of Germany 

Terrorist groups. Social revolutionary terrorism in the 
FRG came into existence ir.· the 1960's: 

1. The Red Army Foctiofl (RAF) committed arsons, 
bombings, kidnapings, and murders. Their most active 
years were 1972 and 1977, when they killed the general 
proseclltor and several prominent representatives of the 
economic system. After failure in hijacking an airplane to 
Mogadishu, the former leaders of the group (Baader
Meinhof, Ensslin, Raspe) committed suicide in prison. 
Other group members continued living in the underground 
or in other countries in Europe and the Near East; some 
are still active. Last year the RAF succeeded in recruiting 
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several new members. After a bank raid and the capture of 
many weapons, this terrorist group seems to be ready for 
new activities. 

2. The so-called "Secotld if Jutle Movemellt" dissolved itself in 
1980 after some kidnapings and explosive attacks. 

3. The Revo!utioll(Jry Cells, existing and active since 1973, 
claimed responsibility for more arsons and bombings from 
year to year. They have a decentralised organisation 
structure and demonstrate ~resistance," using whatever 
measures might be appropriate in given circumstances, 
whenever a particular issue is of concern to the "masses." 

4. A lot of other-mostly unknown-groups use social 
conflicts and political issues on the national, regional, or 
local level as the motive and legitimation for arsons and 
bombings. A total of 416 terrorist actions of this kind were 
registered in 1983 (346 arsons and 70 bombings). The 
number in 1984 will be reduced by half. 

Roots and Reasons. To find out roots and reasons of 
terrorism is imp~)ftant for understanding the phenomenon 
and for finding measures of prevention. A scientific 
interdisciplinary research project in the FRG during 
1978-1983 analyzed social revolutionary terrorism, among 
other things, and led to the following findings: 

1. 011 micro!eve! 

- Leftwing terrorists on the average had a better social 
background than the population in genera\. 

- They had a higher education. 

- Many of them suffered from biographical deficits (for 
example, death of one of the parents, divorce). 

- Many of them left school or university class without final 
examination. 

- Most of the later terrorists lived together with comrades 
in communes. This led to restriction of outside 
communication and to radicalism. 

- The retreat from family and the ordinary way of life was 
followed by the influence of ideologies. 

2. 0" mocro/eve! 
- The leftwing terrorists in the FRG used only elements of 
ideologies that could legitimize their actions (M2rxism
Leninism, existentialism). 

- The development of terrorist groups was the "waste 
product" of the students' protest movement in the 1960's. 
This movement protested against real and supposed 
deficits in the economic, social, political, and cultural 
conditions ("consumism," "capitalism," ~imperialism," 
"fascism"). 
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- Mutual misunderstanding and "speechlessness" between 
the student protest movement on one side and the police 
on the other side led to escalation of violence right down 
to terrorism. 

Terrorist Weapons. Nearly all terrorist actions in the 
FRG nowadays are arsons and bombings. But contrary to 
trends of international terrorism, which has grown 
bloodier, the German "homemade" terrorism is not 
physically aimed at persons. Also in contrast to the 
international terrorist scene, fewer than 20 percent are 
bombings. The "guerrilla diffusa," as some of the groups call 
themselves, does not have enough financial resources and 
skill to operate on a high technical level. 

1. Explosives. Mostly they use metal tubes or fire 
extinguishers, screwed on both ends, filled with self-made 
explosives (a mixture of "weed-ex" and sugar). Sometimes 
TNT is used as one of the military explosives, because it 
can be easily procured. 

2. Fllses. Terrorists generally use prepared clocks as 
delayed action fuses. The tuner is exchanged with the wire 
of the igniter. Commercial batteries serve as energy. 
Igniters are often put in a condom filled with a mixture of 
chlorate and sugar. 

3. /llcelldiades. Mostly so-called "Molotov 
cocktails"-bottles filled with a mixture of gas and oil-are 
used as incendiaries. 

Terrorist Targets. In 1983, 44 percent of the terrorist 
attacks in the FRG were directed against public and social 
institutions, and 56 percent were directed against private 
enterprises (including energy installations). 

Other information on targets: 

- 11 percent of the attacks were aimed at police 
institutions and police cars 

- 7 percent against local authorities 

- 4 percent against courts and prisons 

- 5.4 percent against schools and universities 

- 4 percent against political parties 

- 3.4 percent against public transport 

- 2 percent against post offices 

1 percent against embassies or consulates 

In 22 percent of the attacks the target was a construction 
enterprise 

- In 6.2 percent a bank 

- In 5 percent a department stOre 

- In 4 percent an enterprise in connection with armaments 
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- In 4 percent computer firms 

- In 3 percent an energy installation 

- In 3.7 percent a private corporation. 

Seventeen attacks were directed against apartments of 
foreigners. 

Taking all city institut!QI1S (authorities, transport, and 
energy installations), 1) :'t':,'cent of the attacks (26 percent 
of the bombings and 12 r crcent of the arsons) were aimed 
at them. 

Relatively, the most terrorist energy was directed against 
computer firms: Half of the attacks against them were 
bombings. 

The spectrum of targets-official institutions and private 
firms-reflects the symbolic aims and motivation of the 
terrorists. Principally the groups acting in the FRG fight 
against what they call imperialism and colonialism, 
capitalism, and consumism. Most of the selected targets 
have a symbolic meaning for terrorists, for example: 

Banks stand for capitalism 

Department stores for consumism 

Military installations for imperialism 

"Multis" for colonialism in the Third World. 

Response to Terrorism 

There is obviously no patent solution for combating 
terrorism, but it is important to see the complexity of the 
instruments of the broad spectrum in the FRG. 

Task Forces. There are special units of carefully 
selected, vigorously trained, highly motivated men in all of 
the 11 Lander. The federal task force-the "GSG 9"
consists of 200 men with three combat units as 
nucleus, each with one command element and five combat 
teams of five men. 

The decisive tactical advantage of this "unconventional" 
team structure are 

- fighter command procedures 

- greater mobility 

- better communication 

- greater range of use and strong firepower 

- interchangeability of all members and functions 

- better organisation of reserves within the unit. 

Computerized Intelligence and Investigation. The 
Federal Bureau of Investigation (BKA) has developed two 
special files for combating terrorism: 



- The PIOS-system, a file for nO!1evaluated information 
about persons, institutions, objects, and addresses in 
connection with terrorist suspicions. As a fifth category of 
this system ['t'l'llts will be udded. The specialty of the 
system is the possible automatic connections among the 
five categories. 

- A data file of persons who arc under suspicion, but not 
wanted for arrest. Being recorded in this file, they are to 
be registered whenever they are controlled by police, 
especially crossing the border. The police agency which 
put the data of a potential terrorist in the system gets 
notice about when, where, in which car, and with which 
persons the suspected person has been controlled. Thus 
contacts and movements of this person can form a mosaic 
picture on a long-term basis. 

The German domestic intelligence service uses a similar 
computerized system to recognize potential terrorists or 
persons being potentially in contact with terrorists. 

Political Response. In the long term, terrorism of violent 
social protest can be eliminated only by diminishing roots 
and reasons for this protest. As long as terrorist groups try 
to legitimate their actions by social deficits and political 
conflicts, the best and most difficult way to destroy this 
legitimation is the serious attempt to solve such conflicts 
and to give-especially the youth-realistic possibilities to 
take part in the decisionmaking process in the community. 
The government has to make clear that terrorism is not a 
form of legal resistance against legitimate democratic 
decisions. 

Protection of Nuclem' Facilities. Terrorists intend to 
destroy nerve centers of the nation. Nuclear facilities are in 
any case excellent targets for terrorist attacks and threats. 
Their physical security lUust be independent of actual 
threats and has to correspond to the various possibilities of 
terrorist attacks, for example: 
~ invasion into sensitive areas 

~ assistance or terrorist operation by an insider 

- stealing of nuclear material 

- taking as hostage un operator of the nuclear installation 

- bombing of nuclear facilities. 

It is necessary to describe all the different types of threats 
and the possible tactics of attacks and to ensure physical 
security undcr all conditions. The broad spectrulll of 
conceivable tactics requires the installation of a security 
system in many steps, from se\'eral barriers inside and 
around the facilities up to special measures of border 
control nnd internntionnl cooperation. It requires the use of 

-----~ ------

all reasonable methods of protection and defense, ranging 
from intelligence and information analysis to security 
chccks of all personnel in the facilities, from modern 
security technology to special preparation of taskforce 
units. 

Reinluu'd Rupprecht 

Reinhard Rupprecht is the Deputy Director of the Federal 
Police Division, Ministry of the Interior, Bonn, West 
Germany. He is deputy to the director in charge of the 
Federal Bureau of Investigation and the Border Patrol. He 
was a Division Chief in the Munich Police when the 1972 
Olympics were held in that city. 
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Organizing To Meet the Threat 
by Ambassador Robert B. Oakley 
Director, Office for Ccunter-terrorism and Emergency Planning 
Department of State 

As I look around me at my colleagues on this panel, I am 
reminded that in each of your countries, terrorism has 
been and continues to be a frightening reality. You have all 
seen the effects of the assassin's bullet, of the random 
bomb. For you, this gathering is not an academic exercise, 
but rather one more avenue from which to approach a very 
real problem. 

We in the United States have felt relatively little direct 
impact as a nation. Our losses have been relatively 
small-intimately touching only a very few people-and 
there is no credible domestic threat now or in the 
forseeable future (why, I am not sure-mostly due to 
circumstances beyond our control). However, abroad we 
arc the number one target for international terrorism, 
followed by Israel and France. And our commitment to 
combating this menace is no less strong than if the wolf 
were at our own door for, if I may quote Benjamin 
Franklin, " ... wc must all hang together or, most assuredly, 
we \\'i11 each hang separately." 

The Department of State began several years ago to 

organize itself to become the focal point within the U.S. 
Government for dealing with international terrorism. Over 
the past 5 years we have tried several configurations and 
have now settled down into a reasonably effective 
structure. It positions us to provide reasoned judgments 
and recommendations to our political leaders, allowing the 
Nation to work more closely with our allies and to support 
and protect ollr missions and citizens abroad. Last year, 
the PrL'Sident designated the State Department as lead 
agency within the U.S. Government for a greatly expanded 
antiterrorist program. More important than the structure 
(which I will describe in a moment) is the determination of 
President Reagan and Secretary of State Shultz, of which 
you arc already aware, to confront international terrorism 
wherever and however it may be manifested. 

At the senior working level, the United States has 
established the Interdepartmental Group on Terrorism. I 
am thc chairman and the membership is composed of 
senior officers from each of the major agencies at the 
cabinet level. The function of the lOfT, as we arc known 
in bureaucratic shorthand, is to deVelop policy 
recommendations for consideration by the National 
Security Council and the President. Included among the 
agencies representcd on the IG/T are the Department of 
Defense; the Central Intelligence Agcncy; the Department 
of Justicc (which administers immigration) and the FBI; 
ti1': Department of the Treasury, which is responsible for 
the Secret Service, Customs Service, and 
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Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms; the Federal 
Aviation Administration; the Department of Energy; and 
the Office of the Vice President. 

Others may also be present, depending on the issues to be 
examined. These range from consideration of possible 
improvements in U.S. domestic legislation, bilateral 
treaties, and multilateral conventions; through collection, 
analysis, and exchange of intelligence; to programs for 
assistance to or exchange with other governments in 
various fields of antiterrorist activity, better physical 
security and warning systems for our missions abroad, and 
the consideration of more active measures to deter or 
preempt terrorist action. The IGfT also has a Technical 
Support Working Group (TSWG), whose objective is to 
exchange information and coordinate R&D on technical 
measures to counter terrorism, and an Exercise 
Committee, which coordinates national-level, multiagency, 
counterterrorism exercises. 

My office, the Office of Counterterrorism and Emergency 
Planning, provides botl~ a focal point for planning and a 
resource base for supporting a broad, interagency 
examination of terrorism in its myriad forms and of how to 
counter it, as well as a coordinating group to implement 
findings. To do these tasks, we are organized into three 
basic divisions: Counterterrorism Policy, Antiterrorism 
Assistance, and Emergency Planning and Exercises. The 
size of the total staff is small: It has been only 17 persons 
but will expand to 30 this year to cope with the added 
responsibilities. Its role, however, will remain primarily 
one of coordination and technical support rather than 
direct operations. 

The first group, Counterterrorism Policy, is intended to 
have a strong analytical base. Its officers are grouped 
according to both geographic and functional specialties in 
order to provide us with, for example, an officer well
versed in the terrorist patterns in region X, including 
modus operandi of specific terrorist groups, attitlldes of 
regional governments, and strengths and weaknesses of 
particui.ar-regions. We would also have an officer on the 
functional side, competent in such matters as civil aviation, 
national and international law on the subject, terrorism 
patterns in air hijackings and, once again, strengths and 
weaknesses of the United States as regards hijacking. This 
pattern of geographic expertise coupled with specific 
functional knowledge is designed to interface with other 
bureaus at State and other agencies at the working level, in 
order to pull together for senior decisionmakers and the 
IGfT the kind of information they mllst have in 
formulating policy and resolving crises. 
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Let me, at this point, make clear that we do not kid 
ourselves that understanding the problem can, in and of 
itself, lead to acceptable solutions. The converse, however, 
is trlle; without understanding there can never be hope of 
finding solutions. 

The second division of my office, the Antiterrorism 
Assistance (ATA) g"oup, is empowered under U.S. law to 

provide technical assistance to and conduct professional 
exchanges with the civilian antiterrorism authorities of 
friendly nations around the world. We do this primarily by 
utilizing the large and very comprehensive program of 
training that exists throughout the U.S. Government at all 
timcs. 

Let me givc one example: All of us will agree that airport 
security is a fundamental starting point in deterring aircraft 
hijacking. Anything that can be done anywhere in the 
world to make more airports safe is in the interest of any 
nation not directly allied with the terrorists themselves. 
The U.S, Federal Aviation Administmtion (FAA) operates 
an academy in Oklahoma City where, among other things, 
it teaches courses in airport security, from the screening of 
passengers to baggage inspection to protection of aircraft 
on the tarmac. With the strong cooperation of the FAA (a 
member of the JG/T), we have blocked out seats in these 
classes for civilian aviation officers from around the world. 
Simultaneously, the Department of Justice's Immigration 
and Naturalization Service and Treasury's Customs Service 
provide us tmining space at their schools to help foreign 
officials improve their skills at detecting and deterring 
terrorists in a manner that complements that of the airport 
authorities and promotes smooth, interrelated activity. 

Needless to say, our efforts do not stop at airport security 
nor at the programs of FAA, Customs, and Immigration. 
On the contrary, officers of the Antiterrorism Assistance 
ullit work closely with a participating nation to develop an 
individualized set of programs that best reflect both the 
needs of the participant and our ability to meet those 
needs. This is one of our fastest growing program~, 
indicating both the commitment of more and more 
countries to combating terrorism and the dc!termination of 
my Government to work within a framework of mutual 
deterrence. Although we began this program only last 
April, we already have active programs under way with a 
dozen coumries and will begin new programs with three 
more in the coming months. Participants range from the 
small island states of the Eastern Caribbean to 

experienced, sophisticated governments stich as Italy and 
Egypt. 
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While training assistance is obviously important, it is after 
all only a means to an end: that of more effective 
cooperation and coordination between like-minded 
governments. The ATA program is also concerned with 
deVeloping and expanding a professional dialogue between 
civilian officials responsible for their governments' 
antiterrorism policy and programs. Hence this unit 
sponsors seminars and exchange visits, slleh as the one so 
sllccessfully conducted with Italy last fall. A very 
prestigious and experienced group of Italian officials visited 
the United States and spent 2 weeks meeting and talking 
with their American colleagues. I assure you that those 
American officials, on both Federal and local levels, who 
had the privilege of listening to our Italian friends on the 
subject of countering internal terrorism will never forget 
the experience. 

The third group within my office is devoted primarily to 
preparing our own people overseas to meet terrorist and 
other threats better. It deals with the development and 
assessment of emerg(!ncy action plans for each overseas 
post, as well as developing and implementing simulations 
and exercises to test the emergency plans. The main 
function of these exercises, in fact, is to provide realistic 
training in crisis management under field conditions. The 
activities of the group affect personnel of all U.S. 
Governmt'nt agencies assigned to U.S. Forcif;n Service 
posts abroad (and may, as well, affect private American 
and specified third-country nationals who might require 
assistance or evacuation in an actual crisis). It draws on the 
resources and expertise of those agencies (particularly the 
Department of Defense and the unified commands) and 
geogrnphic and functional specialist officers from elsewhere 
in the Department of State to improve plan criteria, and to 
review, correct, approve, and-through the exercise 
program-test emergency plans. 

This group also has the responsibility for working within 
the U.S. counterterrorist community on developing and 
participating in multiagency exercises. Where possible, we 
also cooperate with friendly foreign governments on 
bilateral exercise programs to test our mutual capabilities, 
policy assumptions, and coordination. 

This group has, as \yell, the responsibility for dealing with 
nuclear and chemical/biological terrorism. While as yet no 
credible incidents have occurred in these two areas, we all 
clearly recognize their potential for serious damage and 
must therefore prepare for them. In this light, we work 
within our o\\'n Government through realistic simulations 
and exercises to develop the technical expertise required 



to evaluate the credibility and the means effectively to 
counter any such threat. We are, as well, interested in 
working with our allies on bilateral exercise programs to 
develop better understanding of our mutual capabilities, 
share technical information, and provide for the most rapid 
system for notification when actual incidents occur. 

Robert B. Onkle)' 

Robert B. Oakley became Director of the Office of 
Counterterrorism and Emergency Planning on September 
10, 1984. From December 1982 llntil August 1984 he 
served as United States Ambassador to the Somali 
Democratic Republic. From November 1979 through 
August 1982 he served as Ambassador to the Republic of 
Zaire. 

His assignments have included service in Khartoum, 
Abidjan, Vietn~\m, Paris, U.S. Mission to the United 
Nations, and Beirut. He received the Department's 
Meritorious Honor Award in 1963 for his work in United 
Nations Politic~ll Affairs. 
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u.s. Perspectives on Terrorism 
by Oliver B. Revell 
Assistant Director, Federal Bureau of Investigation 
Chief, Criminal Investigation Division 

Terrorism and its effect on the orderly conduct of world 
affairs has become one of the burning issues of our time. 
We need look no further than recent events in the Mideast 
for confirmation that terrorist activity, if allowed to 
continue unchecked, can adversely affect fundamental 
national interests. It is perhaps clearer now than ever 
before that governments, particularly those that are looked 
to for constructive international leadership, have a 
responsibility to counter the terrorists' attempts at what is 
essentially extortion. 

Responding to this threat is considerably more difficult for 
a democratic society than for a totalitarian state. 
Repression by government is what most terrorist 
organizations seek, for it frequently leads to additional 
public support for the terrorist group. In the United States, 
our response must be carefully measured so that the 
openness we enjoy and the freedom we cherish are not 
destroyed. 

The FBI has been designated the lead Federal agency in 
'\'ombating terrorism in the United States. In order to 
understand our approach, a definition will be helpful. The 
FBI defines terrorism as the unlawful use of force or 
violence against persons or property to intimidate or 
coerce a government, the civilian population, or any 
segment thereof, in furtherance of political or social 
objectives. The FBI divides terrorism into either domestic 
or international categories on the basis of the origin of the 
group and the scope of its activities. If a terrorist group is 
one that originates within the United States and has no 
foreign funding, direction, or influence, it is domestic. If, 
on the other hand, the group originates outside the 
United States, is funded or directed from without the 
United States, and/or conducts activities that transcend 
national boundaries, it is international. 

In discha:"ging its responsibilities, the FBI has a dual 
mission: The first is preventive and is characterized by 
aggressive efforts to collect, analyze, and appropriately 
utilize all legally obtainable intelligence concerning terrorist 
groups that pose a threat; the second is reactive and 
involves responding to and investigating criminal acts 
committed by terrorist groups. 

The emphasis of this symposium is on the preventive side. 
How do we outthink the terrorist? By what means can the 
international community head off senseless violence? Of 
course, the FBI strives to prevent terrorist violence, if 
possible. If advance information is available we can, 
through already established means, defuse potentially 
catastrophic situations. Further, many times this 
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information can be used as evidence in prosecutive 
actions. 

To obtain advance information for use in preventing 
terrorist acts, members of the international law 
enforcement and intelligence communities must maintain 
close liaison and be willing to share critical information 
when the need arises. To successfully counter worldwide 
terrorism, a coordinated international response is essential. 
The key to that coordinated response is cooperation within 
the community. 

Intelligence Collection 

The FBI, as an operational agency, gathers information 
within a law enforcement framework to establish an 
intelligence base sufficient to identify and respond to 
terrorist threats. Data is gathered utilizing lawful 
techniques such as interviews, informants, undercover 
operations, and physical and court-authorized electronic 
surveillances. Additionally, we receive information from 
the U.S. intelligence community and from foreign 
intelligence and l~w enforcement agencies. 

Our international terrorism cases are investigated under the 
Attorney General's Foreign Counterintelligence Guidelines 
and the provisions of the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance 
Act. Although the exact number of these investigations is 
classified, they far outnumber fhe cases involving domestic 
terrorist groups. 

Our domestic securitylterrorism investigations are best 
understood if terrorist organizations are viewed as criminal 
enterprises. Like other investigations of criminal 
enterprises, for example in organized crime, these 
investigations not only entail determining who committed 
specific criminal acts, but also how those individuals 
relate to others similarly motivated, how they are financed 
and supported logistically, and who their leaders are. As in 
other criminal cases, we gather intelligence u.1d evidence 
for prosecution. This approach allows us to focus on the 
total terrorist network rather than on what a particular 
group decides to call itself. 

These investigations are conducted under the Attorney 
General's Guidelines for General Crimes, Racketeering 
Enterprises, and Domestic Security/Terrorism 
Investigations. Viewing terrorist organizations as criminal 
enterprises under these guidelines, we now open Domestic 
Security/Terrorism cases when facts or circumstances 
indicate that two or more persons are engaged in activity 
for the purpose of furthering political or social goals wholly 
or in part through the use of illegal force or violence. 
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Although collection techniques for investigating both 
international and domestic terrorist groups are basically 
similar, certain differences do exist. In international 
matters, electronic surveillances are u~lIally conducted 
according to the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance Act of 
197H (FISA). These surveillances are authorized by a 
specially constituted Federal court. While the primary 
purpose for these intercepts is the gathering of intelligence 
information bearing on the national security, provision is 
clearly made for the use of evidentiary material in 
prosecutions. Recent court decisions indicate that 
surveillances under FISA will continue to be valuable in 
both preventing and reacting to terrorist incidents. 

Electronic surveillances in domestic cases are conducted 
pursuant to the provisions of Title III of the Omnibus 
Crime Control and Safe Streets Act of 1968. Here the 
justification threshold is higher than that required by FISA 
and the authorization period is generally shorter. 

Investigation of international groups almost always requires 
working within e'migrt communities. It is in the nature of 
these matters that, while the group members may be U.S. 
citizens, they have usually retained a strong sense of 
identification with their homeland. Indeed, the factor 
motivating these people to terrorist violence is frequently a 
perceived injustice perpetrated not just on them 
individually, but on them as representatives of a national or 
ethnic group. In order to progress in these investigations, 
an Agent must become familiar with certain cultural mores 
and perhaps even be fluent in the appropriate foreign 
language. 

On the one hand, the special knowledge required to 
collect intelligence in international cases is a problem 
because it takes time and money to train investigators. 
The good news is that the investment is generally repaid. 
The same ~migrc communities that lend succor to the 
terrorist also provide law enforcement officials with a 
constant supply of information which is used to prevent 
and react to violence. The support that any terrorist group 
has received in the United States has always involved only 
a small segment of the relevant ethnic community. 

In the domestic sphere, language and customs are not 
normally barriers. Here the problem is that the groups 
operate underground and are usually organized in a tight 
cdlular format. That is to say. small groups of four to five 
individuuls operate semiautollomously. with 
cOll1partlllelltutioll the rule. The purpose of this, of coursc, 
is security and it docs indeed make our job difficult. 
Penetration of the domestic groups has proven to be a real 
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challenge, the result being that we often are forced into 
reacting to crimes rather than preventing them. It can, 
however, be argued that the FBI's recent success in 
arresting and taking out of circulation members of most 
domestic terrorist groups has in fact prevented further 
violence. 

Intelligence Analysis 

As information collection is an ongoing process, so is the 
analytical process to which the information is subjected. 
This analysis is meant to convert investigative data into 
intelligence that will be helpful in solving cases and 
forecasting future activity. It is important to our 
investigations to discern associations between individuals 
and between groups, corroborate information received from 
sources, establish patterns of activity, identify group 
leadership, and trace financial data. 

Terrorist activity lends itself to the analytical approach. 
This is true because the groups are generally structured 
and tend to behave in ways that become somewhat 
predictable. We have found that while group membership 
changes with the passage of time, the motivating forces for 
group activity often remain constant. These motivations 
may be opposition to "U.S. imperialism," independence for 
Puerto Rico, opposition to the Castro regime, or any other 
issue. This constancy at least gives us a starting point 
since it helps us gain an understanding of our adversary. 

What do change, to a degree, are specific targets and 
methodology. These changes are generally evolutionary in 
nature and responsive to changing world conditions. Thus, 
we find that many of the same individuals who were 
violent in the early 1970's in opposition to U.S. 
involvement in Southeast Asia are now violent in 
opposition to U.S. policy toward Central America. This is 
where analysis proves its worth. When faced with terrorist 
activity, such as that carried out over the past 2 years by 
the United Freedom Front (UFF), we frequently have few 
clues on which to act. Detailed study of incoming 
information in the light of past cases (sometimes going 
years back) where the motives seem to be similar often 
provides the essential key. The facts of the current matter 
may take on new significance if they can be seen to be at 
the end of a traceable evolutionary chain. In the case of 
the UFF, the analytical process succeeded in building a 
chain of ideology, bomb-building techniques, and modlls 
operalldi stretching from the old Weather Underground 
Organization to Top Ten Fugitive Raymond Luc 
Levasseur. Using this link to form an investigative 
hypothesis, the UFF case was solved, culminating in the 



apprehension of Levasseur and seizure of evidence proving 
the hypothesis to have been correct. 

An example of intelligence nnalysis lending directly to 
prosecution occurred in May 1984 \vhen information was 
received that two Libyan mltion:tls were in the United 
States attempting to purchase weapons. Against the 
backdrop of previous intelligence indicating the likelihood 
of Libyan nations targeting anti-Gadhafi dissidents in the 
United States, this reporting assumed a sinister cast. 
Accordingly, an undercover Agent was introduced into the 
situation. He devehped information that the Libyans 
wanted illegal silenced weapons and intended, indeed, to 
carry out retribution against an opponent. Not only did this 
case exemplify our goal in preventing violent acts, but 
information obtained established a violation of Federal 
statutes and was the basis for subsequent conviction. 

Another situation, in August through November 1984, 
involved information indicating that certain individuals in 
the United States were plotting assassinations and an 
eventual overthrow of the Government of Honduras. 
Through utilization of an undercover operation ,lnd 
corroborative source information, sufficient evidence was 
gathered for a number of arrests to be made. 

These examples are but a few indicating that our analytical 
process is working. To facilitate this effort, the FBI hns 
developed the Terrorist Research and Analytical Center at 
FBI Headquarters to analyze and computerize data on 
terrorists and terrorist groups in the United States. 
Finished intelligence analysis emanating from this group 
has offered key support to FBI Agents conducting 
terrorism investigations throughout the United States. 

Intelligencc Shadng 

The FBI receives information from various Ll.S. and 
foreign agencies. Liaison with foreign Im\ enforcement and 
intelligence services is maintained through our 
representatives abroad serving in the role of legal attach6. 
FBI legal attachJs are located in 13 countries throughout 
Europe, Latin America, Canada, and the Orient. We also 
ret'eive substantial assistunce from representatives of 
foreign services posted in Washington, D.C. 

For foreign terrorists operating in the United States, the 
cooperation of friendly foreign go"ernments and/or special 
multinational entities in pro\'iding intelligence can be of 
great assistance. An example \nlS the arrest by the FBI in 
December 1983 of a Corsican terrorist in Miami, Florida, 
based on information furnished by French authorities. 

Of COllfse, when we discover information that can be 
useful to authorities in other countries, we do not hesitnte 
to share it with them. For example, in March 1984 the 
Royal Canadian Mounted Police (RCMP) arrested four 
members of the Armeninn SecI'et Army for the Liberation 
of Armenia for the attempted assassination of the Turkish 
Consul in Ottawa in April 1982. The RCMP was able to 
make these arrests on the basis not only of its own 
investigations but also those of the Ottawa City Police 
Department and the FBI. Indeed, FBI surveillance and 
other investigative work facilitated the recovery of weapons 
believed to have been used in the assassination attempt. 
The evidence found by the FBI is regarded as crucial by 
the Canadian Government. 

In another case, in May 1983 four Provisional Irish 
Republican Army members, who had been arrested in June 
1982 as a result of an FBI undercover operation, were 
convicted on charges of procuring and illegally transferring 
firearms to Ireland. This operation demonstrated the 
success of n joint United States, British, and Irish law 
enforcement effort. 

In keeping with our desire to foster international 
coordination, the United States law enforcement 
community has sought to increase Interpol's involvement. 
At its 53rd General Assembly in September 1984, in 
Luxembourg, Interpol adopted two resolutions regarding 
international terrorism. As a result, the 136 nations that 
participate in Interpol will be better able to pool and 
exchange information on suspected terrorists and terrorist 
organizations. This information will help us in our 
investigations and may prevent some terrorist activity. 

While the FBI is the "Iead~ Federal agency in combating 
terrorism in the United States, we eould not be successful 
without the help of other Federal, State, and local 
agencies. A striking example was the effort culminating in 
the recent arrest of Raymond Luc Levasseur, mentioned 
earlier, which involved representatives from three State 
police forces, several FBI Field Divisions, and a number of 
local la\\' enforcement entities. 

Joint Terrorism Task Forces, composed of FBI and State 
and local law enforcement officers, have been established 
in both New York and Chicago. The Chicago group was 
formed to focus on the criminal activity of the Fuer1.as 
Armadas Libemcion Nncional (FALN), a Puerto Rican 
terrorist group. In New York City the task force was 
created to investigate the October 1981 Brink's armored 
truck robbery in Nanuet, New York, and has continued its 
operations against domestic tcrrorist groups in the 
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New York area. These task forces have succeeded in 
obtaining numerous arrests and convictions. 

In addition, during the security preparations for the 1984 
Summer Olympic Games, our Los Angeles Division was 
part of interagency effort to combat terrorism at the 
Games. This effort was cochaired by the FBI, the Los 
Angeles Sheriffs Department, and the Los Angeles Police 
Department. Together, we designed the Anti-Terrorist 
Operations Center (ATOC) that served as the intelligence 
clearinghouse and received and evaluated all threats. All 
personnel assigned to the ATOC, regardless of agency 
affiliation, were given "Top Secret" sc-.:urity clearances after 
a security background investigation. 

The FBI will. continue the practice of forming joint 
investigative groups whenever the situation in a particular 
area warrants such an approach. We have established joint 
task forces on an ad hoc basis, as in the cases of the 
Cuban Group Omega 7 in Miami and the U.S. Capitol, 
Navy Yard, and Fort McNair bombings in Washington, 
D.C. Such arrangements have worked extremely well. 

With respect to policy on information sharing, the FBI is 
guided by the concept of "need to know." Intelligence 
about internatIOnal terrorism is routinely disseminated to 
appropriate U.S. agencies and friendly foreign 
governments. This type of information has obvious impact 
on certain agencies' interests in a particular country as well 
as the government of the country in question. Of course, 
identities of sensitive FBI sources providing such data and 
methods of collection are protected. 

In the domestic area, however, dissemination is not nearly 
as broad. Information passage has generally been restricted 
to situations where there is reason to believe that an 
agency's interest is in jeopardy. When information is 
developed indicating a specific threat to personnel or 
property, whether in the United States or abroau, this 
information is furnished rapidly. We also routinely 
disscminate information on individuals ngainst whom 
criminal charges have been brought, especially if they are 
fugitives. 

As previously stated, in the terrorism field the FBI gnthers 
intelligence in a law enforcement context. We use this 
intelligence to prevent and react to ter!'arist incidents. This 
information often has evidentiary value for prosecutions. 
Further, terrorist sources providing this information arc 
often ill an extremely vulnerable position and any action 
taken based on their information risks compromising their 
safety. Where the risk must be taken to protect life or 
property, it will be taken. However, such risks, either to 
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a sensitive source or to potential evidence for prosecution, 
may not be taken simply for the sake of passage of 
information. Stated simply, if a bona fide "need to know" is 
established, the information will be shared and every effort 
will be made to protect the information and its source. 

Conclusion 

The FBI has enjoyed significant accomplishments against 
terrorism in the United States, particularly in the recent 
past when successes have been achkved against virtually 
all major terrorist groups, both international and domestic. 
As a result, the number of terrorist incidents has declined 
significantly in the past 2 "),~ars, decreasing from 51 in 
1982 to 31 in 1983 to 13 in 1984. These reductions can 
be attributed in part to the success of the FBI and 
cooperating agencies in preventing some six terrorist 
incidents in 1983 and nine in 1984. 

These figures clearly show that the FBI has seriously 
weakened the m~~or domestic and international terrorist 
groups in this country. But we won't allow our successes to 
blind us to the potential for terrorist activity here. That 
will always exist; however, ,we are confident that we have 
taken appropriate steps to make sure that terrorists do not 
succeed in getting even a beachhead such as they have 
enjoyed for years in other parts of the world. 

Aggressive pursuit from both the prevention and the 
reaction standpoints appears to be the successful formula. 
We will continue to improve our intelligence base through 
collection and analysis, and to cooperate even more closely 
with other elements of the international and national law 
enforcement and intelligence communities. To avoid the 
lawlessness and chaos created by terrorism requires 

vigilance and the highest d(!grce of professionalism. 
Otherwise the terrorist wins his objective. For p". the 
ultimate objective is to keep citihens of the United States 
safe and free. The FBI is working very hard to do just 
that. 

Unfortunately, this problem has become one of increasing 
intensity for other nations; the future docs not look 
brighter. Terrorist activity has proved to be extremely 
effective in the amount of worldwide attention it generates. 
Consequently, it is likely to continue. This challenge of 
preventing terrorist attacks and bringing to justice those 
responsible fo[, violent activity must be a topic at the top 
of the agenda of the international community. 
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Multinational Corporations' Response to International Terrorism 
by Deborah M. Jacob 
Senior Vice President and Director of Security 
Security Pacific National Bank 

The rapid rise of international terrorism in recent years has 
led to major changes in the response to this problcm by 
multinational corporations. One change has been to bring 
the response function in-house. Whereas in the past many 
companies felt that this responsibility could be adequately 
handled by occasional or ad hoc meetings with consultants, 
now most major multinationals have assigned full 
responsibility to their own corporate security staffs. 

The stakes can be very high in a confrontation with 
terrorists, and the responsibilities of a corporation to its 
employees, its stockholders, and even to national 
security, can be enormous. No substantial multinational 
corporation can afford to be without a carefully tailored, 
continuously administercd, comprehensive program to 
deter or respond to international terrorist attacks. 

The increased role of crisis management teams is another 
significant changl~. Many corporations have long had crisis 
management teams designed to handle domestic disasters 
sllch as fires, earthquakes, and tornadoes, or high-risk 
crises such as kidnaping or extortion. Now expanded or 
new crisis management teams arc being asked to be 
prepared to respond to potential international terrorist 
threats. 

The composition of a typical team would include the chief 
executive officer or senior executive officers, a senior 
international executive, the chid or a senior financial 
officer, the chief legal officer, a senior public relations 
officer, and the head of the corporation's security group. 
The purpose of thesc teams is to anticipate international 
security problems on a country-by-country basis, and to 
devise appropriate l'ounterstrategies. Some teams also hold 
truining sessions to test and practice their responses to 
simulated crises, such as bomb threats, extortion, 
kidnaping, or terrorist penctrution of their organizations. 

The crisis management team can also be very helpful to 
the corporate security department in ident:fying deknsive 
strategies to minimize thc possibility of a terrorist act 
against the company. Some of the more widely used 
strategies today are: 

1. Know the host country. Be aware of cultural, religious, 
and attitudinal sensitivities that could spark a problem. 
Establish networks \rith other mul;:inational corporations in 
the area to exchange information and to call upon for help 
if needed. Be acquainted with local government and law 
enforcement officials and with U.S. Embassy officials so 
you will kn()\\" whom to call in case of emergency. 

2. Hire the right people. Try to ascertain whether a 
managerial candidate for transfer to a foreign country has 

the temperament to handle a crisis. Discuss the potential 
problems with the candidate and famil'/ in advance. Hire 
the right locals. Carefully screen applicants, especially 
household servants who may easily become familiar with 
the personal habits and plans of executives and their 
families. 

3. Train for defense. One of the most important defensive 
strategies is countersufveillance, teaching employees to 

recognize the unusual or suspicious, such as a strange van 
that is parked in a position to observe the company's 
operations or the movement patterns of its people. Teach 
employees and families to vary the timing and the routes 
they take, to avoid routine patterns, to keep a low profile. 

Knovv all of the exits Of other escape routes from office 
and home. Keep a copy of the floor plan at an outside 
location. Teach employees evasion tactics to use if they 
become involved in a pursuit and survival tactics in case 
they are captured. 

And, of course, teach them that they must use all of the 
standard security features, such as locks, safes, alarms, and 
guards, wherever a breach could be serious. 

4. Select safe locatio!1s. Terrorists seldom attack 
individuals; most often they are attacking a country, an 
industry, or a corporation. Therefore, it is prudent not to 
select office space in a building in which another tenant 
may be a high-risk target. The building itself should, of 
course, ~ave a high security rating in terms of construction 
and location. 

5. Employ local managers where possible. More 
companies are attempting to employ native managers 
because they are less likely to be selected as targets. This 
trend will probably continue to accelerate as more local 
employees call be trained to fill top managerial positions. 

I am sure the multinational corporations that have invested 
in these strategies would agree that they are, indeed, 
effective. However, as we all know, little can stop the true 
fanatic to whom dying for a cause is a guarantee of 
paradise. Nevertheless, an intelligent plan of defense can 
reduce the odds that a particular company will become a 
victim. 

It is sad, but trlle, that fanaticism and terrorism have left a 
history of blood and bitterness throughout recorded 
history. The more rational majority of m:mkind has been 
unable to eliminate terrorism so far, but we can slow its 
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expansion by making it more difficult. And we must keep 
trying. To give up would be to destroy growth and 
progress in the cultural as well as business aspirations of 
civilization. 

Deborah M. Jacob 
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company in the United States and has 1,700 offices in 30 
countries. 
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International Banking Security Association, is an official 
observer to Interpol, the American Bankers Association 
Insurance and Protection Committee, California Bankers' 
Association Crime Deterrent Committee, the ASIS 
Standing Committee on Terrorist Activities, and was past 
chairperson of the ASIS Joint Chapters Olympic Task 
Force. 
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Terrorism: The Law As An Effective Deterrent 
by E. Lawrence Barcella, Jr. * 
Assistant United States Attorney 
Senior Litigation Counsel 

Vocal and voluminous debate has occurred recently on 
what this Nation's response to terrorism should be. The 
emphasis of the discussion has been on distinguishing 
those circumstances calling for a military reaction from 
those that would suggest a diplomatic reply. Throughout, 
little, if any, attention has been paid to the effectiveness of 
a law enforcement response. rf the law can be an effective 
deterrent co terrorism, the question boils down to whether 
our laws are sufficient or whether they need be changed or 
augmented to battle the terrorist threat effectively. 

A review of terrorist acts committed within the United 
States or against U.S. targets in the last decade clearly 
demonstrates that the objective of the threat is not 
physical, but psychological. Even in those situations where 
death or serious bodily injury does not I'esult, the 
psychological toll taken on the American public can be 
severe. Clearly, during the more than 400 days of the 
Iranian hostage crisis there was no suggestion that Iranian 
terrorists posed a physical threat to the might of the 
United States. Equally dear was the daily bombardment 
on our national psyche of the sights and sounds we saw on 
the evening news. Similarly, terrorist bombings in the 
United States by groups such as Omega 7 and the 
Weather Underground could never hope to bring the 
United States to its knees militarily. Nonetheless, they 
have been suc('essful in striking a chord of fear. If the 
terrorist's target is the mind of the American public, then 
his or her purpose is to undermine the public's confidence 
in its institutions of Government. 

What is necessary to combat this threat is to demonstrate 
stability, calmness, and confidence in the face of this 
adversity. An appropriate response, then, will show that 
these very institutions are as effective in dealing with a 
terrorist threat as they are in dealing with any other 
situation which can arise. If Government can successfully 
usc two centuries of jurisprudence, founded on the 
Constitution and the Bill of Rights, it reinforces public 
confidence in our sys::em of Government and provides a 
strong example co other nations. 

When groups such as Omega 7, the FALN, and the 
Weather Underground succumb to effective law 
enforcement, much of the terror is taken out of their past 
acelv·ties. An anonymous and violent Omega 7 successfully 
committing murders and bombings up and down the East 
Coast understandably strikes fear into the popUlace. 
Clearly, ho\vever, a ranting Eduardo Arocena, the war 
chief and one of the founders of Omega 7, seems hardly 
so dangerous when droning on from the dock of the 

Frederal courthouse in Manhattan. This is equally 
applicable, of course, to a Willie Morales or a Kathy 
Boudin. There is something historically comforting about 
the sight of a handcuffed criminal in the custody of a beefy 
marshal or agent. Make the criminal in that picture a 
trussed-up terrorist apd normalcy supplants relief. 

The effect of capturing and prosecuting these individuals is 
more than merely a psychological salve. As members of 
terrorist groups are located, arrested, prosecuted, and 
imprisoned, the number and severity of incidents they and 
their followers are able to commit decline measurably. 
Additionally, the Government's ability to mop up the less 
experienced residue is increased. 

Even state-supported terrorism can be effectively met by a 
strong law enforcement approach. When the Director and 
Deputy Director of the Chilean Secret Police and 
Intelligence Service (DINA) were indicted for planning and 
ordering the assassination in Washington of Orlando 
Letelier, world opinion regarding the Chilean military junta 
was severely ·affected. The transparent refusal of the 
Chilean Government w extradite those indicted defendants 
to the United States to stand public trial only reinforced 
world opinion as to their guilt. While Chilean citizens are 
being subjected to daily abuse by their Government at 
home, the exposure of Cl1ile's international terrorist 
a,ctivities by a law enforcement investigation has apparently 
deterred that Government from continuing its abhorrent 
activities outside its borders. 

Since our legal institutions can be effective in dealing with 
certain terrorist acts, ~he question remains whether there 
are sufficient laws to deal with most or all of the variety of 
terrorist acts that can be committed. While, among 
Federal, State, and local laws, statutes probably exist to 
cover virtually any type of terrorist act, the combination of 
grcater resources and wider experience generally leaves 
effective law enforcement to the Federal Government. A 
terrorist calling his act a political assassination, capitalist 
expropriation, or political prison rescue does not change 
the act from a murder, bank robbery, or escape. Yet often 
even a large mctropolitan city does not have the resources 
to deal effectively with the investigation of a terrorist act, 
especially if the investigative trail leads out of the country. 

Current Federal law, especially with the addition of the 
Comprehensive Crime: Control Act of 1984, signed by the 

'The views expressed herein are Mr. Barcella's and not 
necessarily those of thl~ Department of Justice or the U.S. 
Attorney's Office for the District of Columbia. 
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President on October 12, 1984, is generally effective in 
dealing with terrorist acts. Certainly, if the target is a U.S. 
official or a United States installation, Federal law provides 
effective statutory coverage to permit both Federal 
investigative jurisdiction and Federal prosecutive 
jurisdiction.' Similarly, Federal law provides effective 
coverage for terrorist actions against foreign officials and 
foreign property located in the United States. z Further, 
Federal laws regulating the use of firearms; the possession, 
sale, and use of explosives; and the possession of nuclear 
material provide sufficient legal linkage for Federal input. 

Even obviolls acts of terrorism, however, have not always 
fallen under Federal law. For instance, the ,Iuly 1980 
assassination in Bethesda, Maryland, of Ali Akbar 
Tabatabai, an outspoken anti-Khomeini leader, by a Black 
Muslim Khomeini supporter gave Federal officials fits 
searching for a jurisdictional linchpin. Tabatabai ,vas not a 
foreign official as those persons are defined under Federal 
law, and murder, standing alone, is a local offense. Only 
because of the unique Federal status of the District of 
Columbia were Federal prosecutive resources allowed to 
be brought to bear. Similarly, when Eugene A. Tafoya, a 
former Green Bcrct, was dispatched by former CIA agent 
Edwin P. Wilson, acting on behalf of bis Libyan 
benefactors, to assassinate a Libyan student in Colorado, 
investigative difficulties abounded. The Federal 
Government pf(}vided all the assistance that it could, but 
was unable to assume a major role because of its lack of 
jurisdiction. Likewise, hostage situations, unless the victim 
is a Federal or foreign official or is taken across a State 
line, rarely come within the sphere of Federal jurisdiction. 
The Comprehensive Crime Control Act of 1984 sought to 
close some of these loopholes. 

In a chapter headnoted as ''Terrorism,'' the Federal law 
covering kidnaping has specifically been expanded to 

include a new statute called "Hostage Taking."3 The 
statute basically provides up to life imprisonment for any 
person convicted of taking a hostage in order to compel 
someone or some governmental organization to take or 
abstain from taking some act as a condition for the release 
of the hostage. The statute adds certain conditions. [f the 
act occurs outside the United States, the statute does not 
apply unless the defendant or victim is a U.S. national, the 
defendant is found in the United States, or the 
organization to be compelled is the U.S. Government. 
Similarly, if the act occurs in the United States, by U.S. 
nationals against U.S. nationals, the statute does not apply 
unless the organization compelled is the U.S. Government. 
Although these exceptions are somewhat ponderous, the 
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statute does provide both Federal investigative and 
prosecutive jurisdictions for terrorist hostage taking, 
whether here or abroad. 

The new act also now makes it a Federal offense to use an 
interstate or foreign commerce facility to commit a murder
for-hire. 4 Unfortunately, the statute limits its own 
effectiveness by requiring that the act or attempted act be 
committed "as consideration for the receipt of, or as 
consideration for promise or agreement to pay anything of 
pecuniary value." "Anything of pecuniary value" is further 
defined to mean "anything of value in the form of money, 
a negotiable instrument, a commercial interest, or anything 
else the primary significance of which is economic 
advantage." The anomaly here is that while a Eugene 
Tafoya or Edwin Wilson, whose motives were financial, 
would be prosecutable federally under this section, the 
primary alleged perpetrator of the Tabatabai assassination 
might be able to avoid Federal prosecution if, as appeared 
to be the case, his motives were political and 
philosophical. More incongruous still, the Libyan 
intelligence officers who directed Wilson to dispatch 
Tafoya might escape Federal prosecution if their 
motivation for ordering the act was noneconomic. Even 
the creation of a new section on solicitation to commit a 
crime of violenceS does little to close the gap left by the 
new murder-for-hire staiute. A statute that proscribes 
someone from commanding or inducing another to commit 
a violent act, however, cannot be underplayed. 

In recognition that aircraft constitute one of the major 
targets of terrorist activities, the new act has made aircraft 
sabotage a Federal crime. 6 

B~yond simply creating new legislation, the 
Comprehensive Crime Control Act of 1984 also amended 
the existing legislation to further enable Federal law 
enforcement to fight terrorism. For instance, the Federal 
wiretap statute has been expanded to allow emergency 
authorization of electronic surveillance in situations that 
involve not only "immediate danger of death or serious 
physical injury to any person" or "conspiratorial activities 
characteristic of organized crime" but also "conspiratorial 
activitic'i threatening the national security interest."7 The 
potential illlportance of this amendment cannot be 
overcmphasi:r.ed, since the schedule of offenses and 
circumstances permissible under the prior law severely 
restricted the legitimate use of sophisticated elel;tronic 
eavesdropping equipment in certain domestic terrorist 
situations, especially if any consideration was to be given 
to the subsequent use of that material as evidence. 



The new act also amended the Agents of Foreign 
Governments Act to remove it from the State Department 
and place it, where it more appropriately belongs, with the 
Justice Department. The State Department has never 
enforced the statute since it came under Department 
jurisdiction, and the failure to promulgate regulations under 
the statute made it virtually impossible for Federal 
prosecutors to use this statute as an effective prosecutorial 
tool. 

In light of the existing and newly enacted Federal 
legislation, the final question to be considered is whether 
further legislation is necessary or desirable to enhance our 
ability to fight terrorism. It is highly unlikely that we would 
win any long-term psychological battle, as noted above, if 
we were to enact or seek the enactment of draconian 
measures to fight the threat of terrorism. As the Roman 
sage Terence observed 2,000 years ago, "Extreme law is 
often extreme injustice." Remembering that the laws we 
make to control the worst of us equally affect the rest of 
us, we should never forget the values that we are trying to 
instill and protect by enacting legislation. The cure is 
surely more damaging to our democracy than the 
symptoms if we overreact legislatively. 

In South Africa, for instance, in situr.',:ons dealing with 
what is broadly described as terrorism, the presumption of 
innocence is removed, the burden of proof is shifted, 
double jeopardy is diluted, the warrant requirement is 
removed, and the reasonable doubt standard is rolled on 
its ear in that the defendant must prove his innocence 
beyond a reasonable doubt. 

Even Western countries with long histories of democracy 
have occasionally taken severe measures to combat 
terrorism, but the effectiveness of those measures is open 
to discussion. For instance, Italy now has a patchwork 
quilt of special laws and decrees dealing with terrorism, 
rather than having a unified, cohesive criminal law 
structure. While Italy has had some spectacular successes 
in deating with its terrorist problem, its approach to the 
problem certainly has not resulted in any deterrence. 
Similarly, in the United Kingdom, the "Prevention of 
Terrorism Act" specifically outlaws the Irish Republican 
Army (IRA) and makes support for that group illegal. The 
British are clearly uncomfortable with the law in that they 
mandate its renewal at least every 2 years. Thus, not only 
has the law not been terribly effective as a deterrent, but it 
has not been psychologically effective either. 

Most European countries, while signators to the European 
Convention of Suppression of Terrorism, have no specific 
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provisions in their legal structures for dealing with terrorist 
events. One country, Sweden, had specific statutes but 
overturned them after 2 years. The Swedish approach, as 
in much of Europe, is to reinforce the provisions of 
generally applicable statutes rather than to rely on separate 
statutes narrowly aimed at combating terrorism. 

This "reinforcement" approach has a variety of advantages. 
Initially, as indicated, it does no dama/p.; to the public 
psyche, in that there is no perception that draconian 
measures passed in a panic are necessary to combat a 
given problem. Second, it takes far less time and effort to 

strengthen an existing framework than to create an entirely 
new one. Third, it avoids what should not be, but is, a 
thorny legal problem: defining terrorism. 

A digression is necessary here. The Congress repeatedly 
has had difficulty trying to define the term terrorism so as 
to avoid the hackneyed semantic dilemma that "one man's 
terrorist is another man's freedom fighter." Until the 
passage of the Comprehensive Crime Control Act of 1984, 
Congress provided guidance only through the Foreign 
Intelligence Surveillance Act which had a workable, if 
slightly cumbersome, definition of international terrorism. 8 

Under the new act, Congress has not made terrorism per 
se a crime, but it has finally given us a definition, albeit 
through the side door.9 18 U.S. Code, Section 3071, et 

seq. establishes authority for the Attorney General and the 
Secretary of State to pay rewards of up to $500,000 for 

information concerning terrorist activity. The Attorney 
General's authority relates primarily to terrorist activity 
occurring within the United States, while the Secretary of 
State's relates primarily to international terrorism directed 
against U.S. nationals, or their business or property, 
outside of the United States. 

In the final analysis, however, it appears that only minor 

tightening, such as removing the monetary motive from 
the murder-for-hire statute as mentioned above, is 

necessary to give us a most effective and pervasive Federal 
law enforcement weapon for fighting terrorism. These 
minor statutory changes and enactments should be made 
as soon as possible so that we can continue our leadership 
role in demonstrating the effectiveness of democratic 
institutions. With an efficient, existing legal framework 
capable of coping with terrorist actions, we will never 

realize the worst fears of our Founding Fathers
exchanging freedom for security and having neither. Only 
the terrorist wins this exchange, 
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Notes 

'See, for example, 18 U.S. Code, Section 111 (Assaulting 
a Federal official); 18 U.S. Code, Section 842 et seq. 
(Possessing, shipping, and using explosives); 18 U.S. 
Code, Section 922 et ~'eq. (Possession, use, and sale of 
unlawful firearms); 18 U.S. Code, Scctions 11 13 and 1114 
(Murder and attempted murder of United Stntes officials); 
18 U.S. Code, Section 1751 (Assassination, kidnaping, 
and assault of tlw President and the presidential staff); 18 
U.S. Code, Section 2151 et seq. (Sabotage); 18 U.S. 
Code, Section 2381 et seq. (Treason, sedition, and 
subversive activities). 

lSee, for example, 18 U.S. Code, Section 1112 
(Protection of foreign officials, official guests, and 
internationally protected persons); 18 U.S. Code, Section 
956 (Conspiracy to injure property of a foreign 
government); 18 U.S. Code, Section 960 (Expedition 
against a friendly nation); 18 U.S. Code, Section 970 
(Protection of property occupied by a foreign government); 
18 U.S. Code, Section 1116 and 1117 (Murder and 
conspiracy to murder foreign officials, official guests, or 
internationally protected persons) . 

.118 U.S. Code, Section 1203 (a). 

418 U.S. Code, Section 1952 (A). 

618 U.S. Code, Section 373. 

618 U.S. Code, Section 32. 

718 U.S. Code, Section 2518 (7). 

»Section 1801 (c) of Title 50, the Foreign Intelligence 
Surveillance Act, defines "international terrorism" as 
activities that-

(1) Involve violent act or acts dangerous to human life that 
are a violation of the criminal laws of the United States or 
of any State, or that would be a criminal violation if 
committed within "the jurisdiction of the United States or 
any State; 
(2) Appear to be intended-

(A) to intimidate or cocrce a civilian population; 

(B) to influence the policy of a government by 
intimidation or coercion; 

(C) to effect the conduct of a government by 
assassination or kidnaping; 
(3) Occllr totally outside the United States, or transcend 
national boundaries in terms of the means by which they 
are accomplished, the persons they intend to coerce or 
intimidate, or the locale in which their perpetrators operate 
or seek asylum. 
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9The new Seclion 3077 defines an act of terrorism in the 
identical manner as the Foreign Intelligence Surveillance 
Act, except that the new act deletes subparagraph (3). 
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V oices from Troy: What Are We Hearing? 
by H.H.A. Cooper 
President, Nuevevidas International, Inc._, ____________________ _ 

"Theatre should be lISlitl/. It should ",ake jJeojJle shttre alld 
feel. It sltoll/d-fI2lf'l/, wakell j)eople:f awarelless. 'JOltll Ie Cal7,(!1 

We have lately been treated to another elegant, perceptive, 
and powerful historical tour de force from the fertile pen of 
Dr. Barbara Tuchman. Z In a masterful exposition, she 
traces the history of folly in government from Troy to 
modern times. It is no part of the present purpose to 
subject that theme to any form of literary criticism, nor to 
extend it beyond the bounds to which it was confined by 
its distinguished expositor. Rather, what is intended here, 
by way of reference, is an explanation relative to the 
choice of the present theme and its place in the context of 
the present symposium sponsored by the Defense Nuclear 
Agency. 

Dr. Tuchman began her treatise, metaphorically, before 
the Gates of Troy, It has seemed singularly appropriate to 
commence the present, slight commentary on interr,ational 
terrorism in much the same spirit, in the same place. 
I-iulllan folly doubtless existed and manifested itself in 
tibundance long before the war-weary Trojans invited the 
perfidious Greeks,1 within their gates. But as a 
transcendental echo of folly in government, the example of 
thc woodcn horse is with us yet, providing not only a vivid 
historical allusion and a linguistic figure that has enriched 
and educated countless successive cultures, but a salutary 
milienry lesson. 

As Dr. Tuchman convincingly dcmonstrates, mankind has 
been slow to learn. Somewhat simplistically, it may be 
opined that while the Horse of Troy, in identical or similar 
form, is unlikely to fool all of the people all of the time, its 
variants down the ages have certainly fooled some of the 
people enough of the time to make its use profitable as an 
engine of war. Dr. Tuchman's most useful lesson resides in 
this observation: that the true danger of thc wooden horse 
lies not in the intrinsic deadliness of the stratagem itself, 
but rather in the curious propensity of those targeted to 
refuse to recognize the nature and dimensions of the harm 
to which thcy arc exposed. 4 This is thc position, then, tbat 
this paper takes as its point of dcparture. 

One venturing into these dangerous areas of human 
endcavor should take notc of the real or apocrypbal fate of 
the unhappy Priest of Apollo, Laocoon. Almost alone 
among his bemuscd fellow Trojans, he suspected and 
spoke out against the Greek trickery that was to open the 
gates of the city for those who accomplished its 
t1estruction. He saw the wooden horse for what it was, but 
he reckoned without the folly and foibles of his fellows. 

-----,---

Those who would speak out in the pro.:s\.::l!t kr:il1l ought. at 
least, to be free from that fal" "1('l'n( 'll, '.', al C 

reminded, was summarily rei I", \c;.l, tege( ill:r ',\:1 l: hi~; SOP';, 

from the pulpit of his admonitions by horrcwlcu;; ~I:rpents 
that, rising from the deep, embraced father and sons in 
their coils and dragged them to a death that CHn only be 
imagined. 

The lyricists have generally portrayed this ominous (lI1d 
decisive event as an incident in the ongoing war among 
the gods, but the dread feelings it inspires are far from 
unfamiliar to those urged, on portentous occasions, to 

trespass too close to the truth for their own good.~ Modern 
commentators would, no doubt, content themselves with 
the prosaic observation that poor Laocoon and his sons 
were simply in the wrong place at the wrong time. 
Certainly, throughout history it has proven wiser, if not 
always more helpful, to denounce treachery and violence 
in general or abstract terms rather than in specifics that 
might form the basis for specific action. Yet history records 
a constant proces.sion of souls as courageous and 
perceptive as the hapless Laocoon, and many have been 
smiled on by the gods rathcr than suffering his grim fate at 
the hands of their ugly messengers. 

Professionals-practitioners and academics from a variety 
of concerned disciplines-have been invited, on this 
occasion, to consider outthinking the terrorist. It is 
certainly an interesting challenge and one that is truly 
international in character and scope. Yet, in truth, we have 
becn outthinking the terrorist for years. He (or shel,), on 
the other hand, has been constantly, if not always 
consistently, outdoing us. 

Such a seemingly heretical observation clearly demands 
some justification. The first part of the assertion is not 
difficult to sustain or document, particularly before an 
informed audience. One has only to appeal to the 
enormous quantity of literature deluging us that is 
generated by the interest in this subject and its relevance 
since its "discovery" in the early 1970's. The originality of 
thought has ever been on our own side. Indeed, that very 
originality has itself seemed to more cautious souls to be a 
danger. Recognizing that working terrorists may not have 
the time, skills, or inclination for undertaking the tasks 
conceived for them by many of our advanced thinkers, 
some observers have questioned whether those offerings 
have not, at times, been more useful to the other side than 
to those they were intended .0 alert and inform. The most 
thinking of terrorists has hardly to think at al\ to advance 
the leading edge of his or her craft: the software is 
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available to him or her, in largely unclassified form, to run 
the most sophisticated of programs on the terrorist 
mainfrum,-s. 

Nor is the production of our better thinkers derivative. In 
particular, the works of fiction writers treating of these 
subjects have far outpaced the swiftest of those who have 
tried to give these ideas u deadly materiality.7 While actual 
terrorism remains, figurntively, in the Bronze Age, our 
authors of fiction have carried us forward to the 
technological frontiers of ouccr space. The truly frightening 
aspect of this outpouring is that their ideas constitute a 
blueprint for action. Their imaginings arc such that they arc 
capable of immediate materialization. Such advanced, 
specific thinking is almost entirely absent from the 
strategies and tactics of the terrorist side, which remains as 
pedestrian and unimaginative as it was more than a decade 
ago. This is not a complaint but a serious cau:oc for 
reflection. 

Professional students of terrorism as it has been, is, and 
might be have no cause to review their performance with 
concern \\'hen it is compnred \l'ith that of their adversaries. 
The solidity and richness of thought on our side manifest 
themselves at every turn. The discerning \l'ill hunt in vain 
for a cOll1parnblc display among the terrorists. Where, for 
example, can olle point tn a terrorist Brian ./enkins? A 
secret army tha~ is still \&;,gely reliant upon the instruction 
of Mao and Marighella has not greatly advanced in the 
realms of thought. 

This tremendous superiority in terms of the capncity to 

outthink the terrorist ought to be, one would imagine, a 
source of pride and self-congratulution. Widely used, it can 
contribute notably to the defense of society. As a 
substitute for the appropriate action, however, all this 
thinking about terrorism may be only a dangerous placebo, 
for it has scarcely any impact at all upon the sickness. 

This is not to argue that we should cease to think about 
terrorism, or that our continuing endeavors to outthink the 
terrorist have little worth. Rather, we should dedicate 
some of our energies to considering the relationship 
between thought and action so as to discern some of the 
directions terrorism might take in both the near and the 
distant future. That terrorism is here to stay may be taken 
as a given; only its future forms need concern us. 
Outthinking the terrorist must not, therefore, be confused 
with outimagining him. We must not get so far ahead of 
the terrorist, conceptually, that the cxplosions take place in 
our rear. 
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Outthinking the terrorist means, most usefully, predicting 
with accuracy the next move and positioning ourselves to 
counter it before it occurs. Outthinking the terrorist is an 
exercise in anticipation. It involves, in the most effective 
of cases, getting inside the terrorist mind and the terrorist 
operation. It is a nice exercise in pacing, for we must be 
neither too fur ahead nor too fnr behind. We must, in short, 
think like terrorists, keeping in mind all their ndvantages 
and limitations, their lack of inhibitions, their goals and 
objectives, as well as their value systems. This calls for a 
dedication and discipline, as well as a deployment of 
resources, that we have not always displayed in the p~ISt. 

The contrast bet\l'een our own modalities of thought and 
those of terrorists is nowhere more clear than in the area of 
definition. Our theorists and practitioners have spent 
countless hours trying to define terrorism. They arc as far 
a\\'ay from producing a definition acceptable to till and for 
all purposes as they were when they started." Yet, all this 
intellectualizing has not been in vnin. Definition is 
important to us, and it is as necessary that we strive 
to\\'ard it as it is to recognize the elusive quality of the end 
product \\'e seek. 

We can scarcely begin a serious study of terrorism without 
defining what it is \\'e are studying, let alone begin the 
process of devising effective, acceptable countermeasur!.!s. 
Terrorists labor under no such handicap. Like Voltaire's 
character, who had been speaking prose throughout his 
life, terrorists define themselves and their \l'ork through 
their actions. For terrorists, too much thought in certain 
areas is simply confusing. Indeed, if they thought too 
much ~lbout \\'hat they were doing, they might well not act 
at all. Given too much exposure to tlfe rational, terrorism 
is to be seen not as the weapon of the weak but, rather, as 
the weakest of weapons. Destruction is simple to 

encompass in the abstract-and not all that difficult, in 
many instances, to carry into effect. 

Profiting from the act is not, however, such an easy 
matter. This has al\\'ays been at the heart of the terrorists' 
dilemma, :lnd the area in which the true poverty of their 
thinking is most clearly evident. Hostage-taking, as it has 
been developed and refined by modern terrorists, borders 
on the absurd; it ought not to work at all-but it does. 
Kidnaping works somewhat better, but it is probable that 
few terrorists, if pressed, could say why. Yet all forms of 
terrNism have, rationally, but one useful end: the 
conversion of raw fear into a form of effective social 
control. Terrorism is an exercise in power. The most 
effective terrorists have always perceived this truism and 



have sought to legitimate themselves and t1u:ir 
acquisitions-in a word, to effect their transformation from 
terrorist to something more socially acceptable. How, 
practically, to achieve this end is always their problem. 

It is axiomatic that those \\'ho offer predictions about 
anything arc staking their professional reputations upon the 
outcome. If they arc reasonably correct in their 
prognostications, they may be rewarded with a brief, 
uncertain glory. Their errors arc certain to be thrown up in 
their faces with depressing regularity. Succcss has a 
thousand r"thers, but f"ilure is an orpban. It may well be 
that ere these words reach their intended audience, ~hcy 
will be overtaken by events. We can never outthink th(~ 
terrorist, in the sense described, by standing still and 
hoping our adversaries will do the same. A great American, 
H. Ross Perot, hus said, "If you go through life worrying 
about all the bad things that can happen, you soon 
convince yourself that it's best to do nothing at all."q To be 
prudent, those who nrc concerned with the subject of 
terrorism IIll1st go through life worrying about all the bad 
things that can happen. This obligatory professional 
pessimism ought not, however, inhibit action in the form 
of prediction, Dr of devising useful, appropriate 
countermeasures as n pattern of possibilities emerges. 

Terrorism is designed to coerce, to bend the activities and 
associations of others to the terrorist's will. In suitable 
circumstances, the threat alone can achieve the terrorist's 
end since the cost of insuring against harm must be written 
into all countermeasures. Thus, the terrorist can keep us 
on our toes (and constantly dipping into our pockets) 
merely by raising a credible spectcr of action. The recent 
history of the Olympic Games bears eloquent witness to 

the effectiveness of that techniquc nnd the resultant 
expense to society . Yet who would have been rash enough 
to predict that the Los Angeles Games of 1984 would be 
free of all terroristic spoilers? And who would have been so 
irresponsible as to have recommended reducing the 
prospective security measures on the basis of such a 
prediction? And who is to say, in the aftermath, that the 
money applied to security was ill-spent, for how can we 
reliably tell \\'ho was deterred by the measurcs taken and 
who was not? We must account ourselves fortunate that 
the Games and the two political conventions, such 
significant causes of concern in this respect, passed off 
without incident. We could not have outthought the 
terrorist: here we could only seck to omdo him--u hollow 
victory, perhaps, in terms of cost and contest, but at least 
the terrorist did not choose to dispute the field. 

We ought not take too much comfort, in the present 
context, from such small, though welcome triumphs. They 
say little about terrorist strengths or weaknesses and even 
less about futUre intentions. A terrorist can telephone a 
false bomb threat daily until, wearied by the charade, we 
abandon our precautionary measures-only to be met by 
the eventual, destructive blast. We cannot afford to relax 
our vigilance for a moment, for in that very instant the 
tcrrorbt may strike. Countering terrorism is an expensive 
business, and bargain-basement remedies are rarely worth 
their marked-down price. 

The private sector has been very short-sighted in this area. 
Those who would pride themselves, in other fields of 
endeavor. Oil n scientific approach to the management of 
business all too often lapse into n confused management
by-crisis when confronted by a terrorist threat. Much 
corporate crisis management planning is cosmetic only, 
melting away under the heat of a terrorist campaign. Too 
many bO<lrdrooms reign under a comfortable umbrella of 
denial: Nothing shall ever happen for the first time-and 
certainly not to us. 

Yet it is self-evident that the capitalist system, the human 
and material resources that make up the sinews of the 
Western world, constitutes the richest and most inviting 
prize of all for the terrorist. The kidnapings, hostage
takings, and extortions to which business hns so far been 
subjected have barely touched on the possibilities. They 
arc not even the prelude to the first nct of the real drama 
that could be played. The complacency that is so 
commonplace in the business community around the world 
is simply not realistic. There is little evidence that the 
magnitude of the perils has been perceived by the 
"captains of industry." For most, it is simply "business as 
usual" as the capitalist juggernaut storms forward, with an 
occasional stagger, on a largely uninsured course. It is 
certainly not tenderness of heart nor ideological concern 
that has so far spared private business the full onslaught of 
terrorist mge. How many would confidently aver that 
business has been, nnd continues to be, adequately 
shielded by its o\\'n preparedness to meet the storm? 
The voices of folly nrc less mllted in this area than in 
mallY others. 

Terrorism is not a discrete topic that might be 
conveniently examined apart from the political, social, and 
economic context in which it takes place. The forces that 
move terrorists in their deadly work arc sometimes subtle, 
nnd at other times, brutally direct. Terrorism is a crenture 
of its own time and place. It is a significant item in the 
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balance sheet of the never-ending struggle between the 
two superpowers. It became fashionable in the early 
1980's, following the lead of Claire SterlinglO and others, 
to see the fine hand of the Soviet Union in every 
important manifestation of international terrorism. The 
work of determining the links among the various forces 
extant and operating is highly important-too important, 
indeed, to be entrusted to amateurs, academics, or 
journalists. It is a ceaseless labor for those with operational 
responsibilities and the resources to match the dimensions 
of the task. 

Yet it must not be overlooked that terrorism generates its 
own momentum. Given the right soil and a little tillage, 
all that is needed for a fine crop is a modicum of seed 
money. Terrorism is a dangerous game for a nation-state 
to play; too many of the players end up as free agents and 
some of the better players have been known to change 
sides before the game is over. In any event, those whose 
only strategy is that of indiscriminate destruction are well 
served. For them, any terrorism, against any target, is 
better than none. 

It is not reassuring to contemplate the prospects. Central 
direction of international terrorism is neither realistic nor 
feasible, but it is also not necessary for those who would 
profit from chaos and destabilization rather than order and 
stability. Our world is full of those who would dance 
without paying the pip.::r. In the field of assassination, 
particularly, the "Becket effect"11 is a frighteningly efficacious 
ploy. As has been sagely observed, always " ... the dirt stuck 
to the man who dug it, not to him who paid for the 
digging. "IZ We must recognize the conventions in these 
matters. Wellington reminded us that generals do not 
shoot at other generals in battle. But when, as inevitably 
they do, they shoot through their agents and underlings, 
we had better know how to respond. Terrorism is not a game 
played by the Queensberry rules. Our opponent is all too 
prone to up-end the table, sending the cards or checkers 
to the floor, or to conceal, Chaplin-like, a horseshoe in his 
glove. Such challenges arc best faced in the spirit of 
Indiana Jones. 

The greatest danger, however, resides in the fact that 
terrorist behavior invites a response in kind. It is here that 
one of the gravest problems for our consideration reveals 
itself, for in this terrorism offers its most blatant challenge 
to our values. Terrorists are inviting us to outdo them at 
their own evil game. While seeking to fru:;trate their 
designs, it is for us to outthink this flanking attack. It is 
often said that for the terrorist there arc no innocents; 
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rather, when all are terrorists, there are no terrorists. 13 

As we enter the second half of this decade, the voices 
urging the preemptive strike as a form of terrorism 
immunology are growing louder and more insistent. They 
have had their way in surprising quarters. It is 
unequivocally asserted here that they are the voices of 
folly. The military effectiveness of a preemptive strike, in 
appropriate circumstances, is not disputed. At times, as at 
Pearl Harbor, it is simply mistaken. The price of such 
errors is, inevitably, Hiroshima! and Nagasaki. The 
attractiveness of the preemptive strike against terrorists is 
dangerously seductive. It can and does work-and may 
even save some lives. It may be a good way of winning the 
battle, but it is a certain way of losing the war. We must 
resist the Sirens, who would lure us on to these dangerous, 
arid shores. 

The tragic example of Argentina ought never be absent 
from our minds. 14 It is sad that a nation that produced so 
many illustrious jurists should have felt the need to depart 
so far from the rule of law. Undeniably, the need was 
great, but the price remains, to this day, as crippling as 
Argentina's national debt. Other nations, from time to 
time, will feel similar needs and pressures, as others, 
too, have felt them in times past. There is no room here 
for duplicity or double standard. Either we must combat 
the terrorist by our own rules, holding fast to those 
principles thut are dear to us, or we may descend to the 
level of the terrorist and slug it out in the slime-but if we 
do, there may be no hot bath awaiting us when we 
emerge. Eight years ago, the National Advisory Committee 
Task Forel.! on Disorders and Terrorism accepted that, 
"Our response should be practical and effective, but it 
must always be a civilized reply to an uncivilized act."IS 
We ought not, lightly, to consider departing from that well
mediated advice. 

Other voices claim our ears as we move toward an 
uncertain future. The role of the modern communications 
media in shaping our view of terrorists, and perhaps even 
their view of themselves, has been but shallowly explored. 
Two avid European students of the subject have said, 
"What we know about terrorism we have learned-with few 
exceptions-from the news media."Il> That is certainly true 
of the general public. If terrorism is truly theater, then 
television has expanded the audience exponentially. 
Moreover, we have witnessed in our times what one 
analyst has termed " ... the collapse of the informatioll 
float."17 Acts of terrorism are now brought to us, in the 
privacy of our own homes, as they occur thousands of 



miles away. We can witness the agony of others, in living 
color, and receive the accompanying social commentary 
explaining its significance and how we ought to relate to it. 
By these means, terrorists have become larger than life and 
their acts have received similar, inescapable 
aggrandizement. 

This formidable phenomenon was probably the most 
critical terrorism issue of the 1970's. What is now offered 
is an impressionistic view only, for the evidence has yet to 
be rigorously appraised. It is suggested here that the 
publicity pendulum has now swung against the terrorist so 
that it is becoming harder and harder to capture the 
attention of the masses. The public has become inured to 
the menu served up by the terrorist. So far as the wider 
audience is concerned, the terrorist is losing the capacity 
to shock. If this surmise is correct, the terrorist's 
domination of the media has proven extremely shortlived. 
Its very utility carried the germs of its own demise. 

The implications of such a conclusion need most careful 
study by all who would outthink the terrorist. It undercuts, 
in the most significant way, the very underpinnings of 
modern terrorism. What will terrorists do to make up for 
this unexpected shortfall in their most vital assets? Like 
OPEC, terrorists had come to expect that the bonanza 
would last forever and, again like the oil cartel, they must 
adjust their strategies to these changed circumstances. 
Terrorists must, dramatically, recapture the audience they 
have lost and overr 'n, ~ its disappointing ennui. This 
,'epresents a chalk., to which the terrorist lII11St rise if 
terrorism is to retain its effectiveness. Since 1976, 
terrorism has been teetering on the brink. IS Someone will 
soon have to take the plunge, for no better reason than 
that the ratings are going down. 

Thc greatest weakness of the free world, in its struggle 
against terrorism during the 1970's, the so-called Terror 
Decade, was in the area of intelligence. So far as the 
United States is concerned, the weakness was substantially 
self-induced. The extraordinary outpourings of guilt that 
washed over Government and corporate America in the 
post-Watergate years carried with them much that was 
essential to the country's national security. The chief 
beneficiary was international terrorism. The psychological 
damage was probably as great as the structural. The 
country simply lost the will to inquire into the intrigues 
designed to bring about a violent demise of the Nation's 
most cherished institutions. Law enforcement intelliger1lce, 
never very strong in the area of terrorism, 19 was assailed 
by those with the most suspect of motives as well as by 
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the pure in heart and reason. The result was the 
demolition of an all-too-fragile infrastructure and the loss of 
precious informational sources that will be years in 
effective retrieval. Even worse, the laws enacted to purge 
the body politic of its ills and the effect of inhibiting vital 
information exchange with friends. 

The consequences, to one familiar with the American 
solution, were hardly surprising. As Government found 
itself fettered by the self-proclaimed defenders of civil 
liberties, the private sector, with little fanfare, set about 
strengthening its own intelligence apparatus, out of reach 
of such well-meaning busybodies. There is now less public 
oversight of intelligence, in real terms, than ever, but 
Government remains hogtied at a time when the 
intelligence product is needed more than ever. While the 
1980's have seen a welcome change of heart in some 
quarters, the results to date are not overly encouraging. 
The craft of intelligence in the United States has suffered. 
Intelligence remains a dirty word, its practice an unsavory 
profe)sion. We haye paid for the neglect in blood and, as 
terrorism builds once more, our weakness will become 
ever more obvious. A philosophical overhaul is long 
overdue here. 

The opportunity must be seized to offer an observation on 
a malady that, from time to tim,e, the intelligence 
community seems to share with the popular media. It 
might usefully be designated the "choking Doberman 
syndrome,"ZO after the arch typical urban legend exposed to 
scholarly analysis by Professor Brunvand. From time to 
time, some extraordinary terrorist stories surface, to be 
bandied about, embroidered upon, and generally prettied 
up in the interests of entertainment Of to fill an otherwise 
slender dossier. These imaginative excursions might be 
harmless enough if they were revealed early on for what 
they are, but all too often their operational pursuit results 
in the expenditure of enormous amounts of energy and 
resources. Both terrorism and the practice of desbljormatsY{I 
generally thrive on fantasy and the well-placed rumor; 
creating a chase of mythical hit men across international 
boundaries can serve to divert attention from more 
substantial targets that are covering their tracks for other 
purposes. 

We must learn to be more honest with ourselves. When 
we truly have no information about a terrorist or terrorists, 
it is operationally more useful to confess the same to those 
entitled to know rather than to bluff or attempt to hide 
behind the shameful stratagem of, "I really do know, but 1 
am not allowed to tell you." There is a clear and 
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welhlefined role for creHtive speculation in the intelligence 
process, but it should never be allowed to spill over and 
infect the areas where hard fact is mined and closely 
guarded. 

The law enforcement intelligence community, in particular, 
needs urgently to restock its bare shelves with reliable 
commodities. The temptation to display an impressive 
pantry full of enviable goodies ought not to result in the 
indiscriminate purchase of untried, untested Brand X. We 
must set about producing a new generation of discerning 
shoppers. who know the markets and the ('ommodities 
they seek. The development of such a discriminating 
palate will undoubtl:dly carry a correspondingly high price. 
But in the matter of intelligence, the very core of the 
concept of outthinking the terrorist, we simply cannot 
afford to be served up rubbish, other people's leftover 
scraps, or the remnants of meals, cold and long past. The 
latter diet will be all too depressingly familiar to those who 
have carefully studied the menu in the area of terrorism 
intelligence over the past decade. If we arc truly to outdo 
the terrorist in this deadly contest, we need better, 
custom-prepared viands for our nourishment. 

The folly lies not in looking upon the wooden horse but in 
failing to sec it for what it is. The height of folly is to carry 
it, unexamined, within the gates. All too often, our policies 
and the way they have been implemented have aided 
terrorists in their work; we have opeQed the gates even 
when there was no credible threat of their being blown 
down. There are even critics who have accused us of 
ml\king too much of this business of terrorism; in a 
pathetic adaptation of the striking Cancer Society 
advertisement, they hope that if we do nothing, "Perhaps 
It Will Go Away." There is certainly no sign that it will, 
and every indication to the contrary. Terrorism, like 
cancer, may not be eradicated in our lifetimes, but we 
must apply ourselves to understanding the disease if our 
remedies are to serve the body politic. As terrorism 
escalates and achieves greater sophistication in planning 
and execution, our historically reactive posture will have to 

change. 

We must find more effective ways of taking the surprise 
out of terrorism. And here a very real fear must be voiced. 
Age and experience may be fine things in politics, as in 
many other walks of life, but those who, in these halls, 
have for so long been the voices to which the music has 
been written are growing old in thought and spirit. 21 

Where are those, on our side, who will match wits with 
the Atari generation of terrorists? The intellectual margin 
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we enjoy over the terJ'Orist is slendel' and precious. The 
ability to continue to outthink the terrorist seeking to 
make up lost ground is our most vital line of defense and 
should not be taken for granted. We cannot afford to yield 
ground to those who may be better equipped to manage 
the new technologies than ourselves. In the 1960's and 
1970's, many dropped out of establishments of higher 
learning to make bombs. Today mal1Y of the same bent 
drop out to make softwtlre. We cannot be sure the 
situation will not reverse itself once more. 

It may be that "cometh the hour, cometh the man" (or 
woman, as the case may be), but we ought not count on 
it. New generations of terrorists spring fully fledged from 
the earth as though from the sowing of the dragon's teeth. 
Our own counterterrorism specialists arc produced by less 
exotic, more thoughtful and extended processes. Had the 
sons of Laocoiin been more independently critical and 
disposed in a better protection formation, they might have 
avoided the fate that overtook their father. Who knows but 
what their brash example might ll:Jt have stilled the voices 
of folly and changed the course of history? 
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Centra 1 Intell i gence Agency 
ATTN: Tech Library 
ATTN: Ofc of Global Issues 
ATTN: Security Committee 
ATTN: R&D Sub Committee 
ATTN: NIO-T 
ATTN: Director of Security 
ATTN: Counter-Terrorist Group 
ATTN: Medical Services 

Committee on Armed Services 
ATTN: Staff Dir & Chief Counsel 

Federal Aviation Admin 
ATTN: Dir of Civil Aviation Security 

Federal Bureau of Invest Academy 
ATTN: Behavioral Rsch Unit 

2 cy ATTN: Library 

Headquarters 
Federal Bureau of Investigation 
3 cy ATTN: Terrorist Rsch & Analytical Ctr 

Federal Emergency Management Agency 
ATTN: Civil Security Div 

General Svcs Admin 
ATTN: PS 

House Perm Select Committ on Intell 
ATTN: Staff Dir 

Interpol, US Natl Central Bureau 
ATTN: Chi ef 

Metro Transit Police 
ATTN: Chief 

National Bureau of Standards 
ATTN: Law Enforcement 

National Bureau of Standards 
ATTN: Tech A219 

Natl Criminal Justice Reference Svc 
2 cy ATTN: D. Galarraga 

103 



104 

OTHER GOVERNMENT AGENCIES (Continued) 

Select Committee on Intelligence 
ATTN: Staff Director 

Subcommittee on Sec & Terrorism 
ATTN: Chief Counsel/Staff Dir 

US Capitol Pol ice 
ATTN: Chief 

US Coast 3uard 
ATTN: Port & Environment Safety 

US Coast Guard Academy 
ATTN: Li bra ry 

US Department of State 
ATTN: A/SY/DASS 
ATTN: A/SY/OP/T 
ATTN: A/SY/CC/TAG 
ATTN: M/MED 
ATTN: FAIM/LR 

2 cy ATTN: M/CTP 

OTHER GOVERNMENT AGENCIES (Continued) 

US Nuclear Regulatory Commission 
\ Attention, R. Whi pp for 

ATTN: Dir Div of Safeguards 
ATTN: Ofc of Insp & Enforcement 

US Park Pol ice 
ATTN: Chief of Police 

DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE CONTRACTORS 

Kaman Tempo 
ATTN: DASIAC 

Kaman Tempo 
ATTN: DASIAC 

Pacific-Sierra Rsch Corp 
ATTN: H. Brode l Chairman SAGE 

Rand Corp 
2 cy ATTN: Security & SUbnation Conflict 




